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WORKING FAMILIES AT THE MARGINS: THE UN-
CERTAIN FUTURE OF AMERICA'S SMALL
TOWNS

TUESDAY, APRIL 11, 1989

Housk oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SeLrEcT CoMMITTEE ON CHILDREN, YOUTH, AND FAMILIES,
Washington, DC.

The select committee met, pursuant to call, at 9:30 a.m., in room
2322, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. George Miller (chair-
man of the select committee) presiding.

Members present: Representatives Miller, Rowland, Martinez,
Durbin, Evans, Sarpalius, Skaggs, Bliley, Grandy, Holloway,
Machtley, Lamar Smith, Peter Smith, Walsh, Weldon, and Wolf,

Staff present: Ann Rosewater, staff director; Virginia duRivage,

rofessional staff; Dennis Smith, minority staff director; Carol
t}:xto. minority deputy staff director: and Joan Godley, committee
clerk.

Chairman MiLLkR. The Select Committee will come to order.
We're going to do something new in Congressional history. We're
going to start a hearingeearly. It'’s never been done before.

This morning, the Select Committee is holding a hearing on
working families at the margins and the uncertain future of Amer-
ica’s small towns.

Poverty is generally perceived as a phenomena of the urban un-
derclass, rooted in the ghettoes of our major metropolitan areas.
But poverty in America wears many faces and is far more wide-
spread, affecting not only the heart of our cities, but the heartland
of our nation.

In hundreds of small towns and rural communities, economic in-
security plagues millions of hardworking families. In addition to
economic costs, the social costs they bear are eroding families and
communities alike. '

Throughout the 1980s, industries that have been the backbone of
the rural economy, farming, timber, oil, gas, mining and small
manufacturing, have seriously deteriorated. While routine manu-
facturing and service industries have replaced them as major em-
ployers, these industries’ hours are variable, many times the wages
are low and the health and pension benefits nonexistent or too ex-
pensive {o be purchased by the employee.

Families living in our small towns and villages are paying a
hea?' price as a result of this changing economy. While median
family income dropped by only one percent between 1979 and 1986

)
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in urban areas, family income plummeted ten percent in rural
communities.

The poverty rate in rural America, 17 percent in 1987 and grow-
ing twice as fast as urban poverty, rivals the poverty rate in our
poorest inner cities. Rural families at the economic margins are
pcedominantly two parent families. We will leurn in a new report
issued today by the Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, that in
71 percent of the non-metro, non-elderly or disabled low income
families, a parent is working. In more than onequarter of these
families, both parents are in the labor force.

High suicide rates among rural youth and adults in small towns
in Nebraska and Iowa persist six years into the economic recovery.
In the Appalachian region of upstate New York, where plant shut-
downs are common, family violence is on the increase and requests
from working families for emergency food and transportation have
becormme commonplace. And non-urban areas now claim nearly one
out of four of America’s homeless.

Where jobs have become scarce in many rural areas, many fami-
lies are splitting up in order to find work, creating a new class of
migrant workers in America. In the metropolitan Washington, D.C.
area alone, an estimated 10,000 families from rural West Virginia,
Pennsylvania and Ohio were sleeping in regional campgrounds
while working in construction and other jobs last summer. The ex-
perience is being repeated in cities like Los Angeles and Dallas
where jobs are plentiful but housing unaffordable.

Today, we 'will hear both statistical and personal accounts of
working families in America’s small towns and rural communities.
Twenty-five years ago, Michael Harrington challenged the con-
science of our nation in his book, “The Other America.” Today, we
will hear testimony that suggests that the other America has
moved to Main Street.

[Opening statement of Hon. George Miller follows:]

OreNING STATEMENT OF HON. GEORGE MiLLER, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CoNGRESS FROM
THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA, AND (CHAIRMAN, SEigcT CoMMITTEE ON CHILDREN,
Youtk, aNp FaAMiLiEs

Poverty is generally perceived as a phenomenon of the urban “underclass,” rooted
in the ghettoes of cur major metropolitan areas,

But poverty in America wears many faces and is far more widespread—affecting
not only the heart of our cities, but the heartland of our nation.

In hundreds of small towns and rural communities, economic insecurity plagues
millions of hard working families., And in addition to the economic costs, the social
costs they bear are eroding families and communities alike.

Throughout the 1980s, industries that have been the backbone of the rural econo-
my;—farmimhim‘.er, oil, gas, mining and small manufacturing—have seriously de-
teriorated. ile routine manufacturing and service industries have replaced them
a8 major employers, in these industries hours are variable, wages low, and healith
and pension Eenei its non-existent or too expensive.

Families living in our smaller towns and villages are paying a heavy price 83 a
result of this ng economy. While median family income dropped by only one
percent between 1879 and 1986 in urban areas, family income plummetted ten per-
cent in rural communities.

The poverty rate in rural America—17 percent in 1987 and growing twice as fast
as urban poverty—rivals the poverty rate in our poorest inner cities. Rural families
on the economic margins are predominantly two parent families. And, as we will
learn from a new report issued today by the Center on Budget and Policy Priorities,
in 71 percent 01 non-metro, non-elderly or disabled low-income families, a parent is
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working. In more than cne-quarter of these families, both parents are in the labor

nghmmdemtas&mmgmmlyouthandaduhsmsmallwwmmNebnskaand
lowagemm mtoecononmreewe:ylntbe&ppaladmmmmnfupsmte
and mp'nnt b familiesm? o mfgrd“:nd B i ha
requests WO or emergency transportation have
bemnemmonplacermnonurbanmmwclsim nearly one out of four of
America’s homaless,
Whemphhwbemmem:nmmymrslmmnyfmhmmspmnns
up in order to find work, crea t%anewclmofmmntworkemmmnca
the metropolitan Washington, area alone, an estimated 10,000 families from
rmalWeschginia,PenmyhaniaandOlumms}eepinginmgtmalmpgmunds
while working in construction and other jobs last summer. This experience is being
repeated in cities like Los Angeles and Dallas where jobs are plentiful but honsmg

e.

Today, we will hear both statistical and personal accounts of working families
frrm America’s amall towns and rural communities. Twenty-five years ago, Michael
Hamngtnn challenged the conscience of our nation with his book, “The Other
America.” Today we will hear testimony that suggests that “The Other America”
has moved to Main Street.
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"*Working Familics at the Marsgins:
The Uncertain Fature of America’s Small Towns*

A FACT SHEET

In 1986, for the first time since 1975, nonmetro poverty rates were
higher than poverty rates in U.S. central cities. In 1987, 16.9% of
persons living in nonmetro areas in rural America lived in poverty,
a rate nearly as high as the 18.6% poverty rate in central cities and
higher than the 12.5% metro poverty rate. (Census, 1989)

The 9 million poor persons in rural America make-up onc-quarter
of the total poverty population. One in four children in nonmetro
areas compared to one in five children in metro areas lives in
poverty. (Census, 1989)

Between 1979-1986, poverty among young adults and children
increased twice as fast in nonmetro areas as it did in metro areas.
(Population Refercnce Burcau [PRB], 1988)

WORK IS A FACT OF LIFE FOR LOW-INCOME RURAL

FAMILIES

»e

**

*s

In 1987, 71% of nonmetro non-elderly or disabled poor families had
at least one worker in the labor force. In 25% of all poor familics,
botn parents worked. (Census, 1988; Center for Budget and Policy
Priorities, 1989)

The number of young adults in poverty in rural areas who worked
part-time increased by 70% between 1979-1986. About 25% of
young adults in the rural labor force in 1986 held at least two jobs
but were still noor. (PRB, 1988)

Two-thirds of the rural working poor arc employed in three sectors:
service (28%); trade (25%), and farming (13%). (Ccnsus, 1988)

GING ECONO POVERTY GROWTH IN RURAL
AMERICA

** From 1986-1987, net rural outmigration totaled nearly one million

persons, up from 630,000 in 1985. (PRB, 1988)

9
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Between 1979-1985, the number of jobs in rural counties grew by
3% compared to 10% in urban counties. (PRB, 1988)

Between 1981-1987, an estimated 594,000 farms have gone out of
business. Almost one-third of all farm hov= _olds fell below poverty
in 1986. (USDA, 1988)

During the last decade, Jowa towns with populations of 5,000 or
less have lost 41% of their gas stations, 27% of their grocery stores,
and 17% of their varicty stores. (Chicago Tribuwe, 1989)

Between 1979-1986, median family income dropped 10% in rural
areas, compared to a 1% decline in urban arcas. (Prairiefire Rural
Action, 1988)

In 1986, more than half of all nonmetro households were distribuied
among the bottom two-fifths of all households compared to 30% of
all metro Louscholds. (Census, 1988)

e
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In 1987, the median income for metro families was $33,131 compared
to §24,397 for ponmetro familics. Between 1973-1986, nonmetro
income as a portion of metro income, fell from 78% to 72%.
(Census, 1988; Hoppe, 1988)

In 1986, over one-third of poor rural children lived in families with
no health insurance. Forty-one percent of poor young rural adults
arc uninsured. (PRB, 1988)

More than half of all metro workers arc covered by an employer-
sponsored pension plan compared 10 44% of nonmetro workers.
(PRB, 1988)

L J

L)

Only one-fourth of the rural poor qualify for Medicaid, compared
10 43% of the poor in inner cities. (Special Committce on Aging,
United States Senate, 1988)

18% of the nonmetro poor reccive cash welfarc assistance compared
10 24% of the metro poor. (Greenstein, 1988)

1u



** Of the cstimated three million people currently homeless in the
United States, a minimum of 750,000 persons arc found in our
nation's non-urban arcas. Of these, at least 100,000 are children
under the age of 18. (Stark, 1988)

*¢ In a survey of 98 rural Community Action Agencies, 75% responded
that underemployment was a chief cause of the significant increase
in rural homeless familics between 1982-1987. (Housing Assistance
Council, 1987)

RURAL. ECONOMIC DISTRESS INCREASES FAMILY STRESS

** Colorado: Betwcen 1979-1986, 24 rural mental health centers
surveyed reported, as a percentage of all admissions, increases in
child abuse (12.2% 10 18.3%) spouse abuse (9.6% 10 15.9%); child
and adolescent depressions (35.6% to S54.8%); child anxiety
admissions (45.9% to0 66.3%). (CO Division of Mental Health,
1986.)

** Minnesota: A study of 3600 rural adolescents found that "a change
in parents’ finances” was commonly associated with the onset of
stress, depression and attempted suicide. (Garfinkel, Hoberman,
1988)

** Ncbraska: In a survey of 900 rural residents, the number of farmers
suffering from depression doubled from 10% to 21% between 1981-
1986. The percentage of farmers and rural town residents suffering
from impairment of social, work and family life jumped from 5% to
12%. (Nebraska Department of Public Institutions, 1988)

*+ Jowa: Confirmed cases of child abuse increased by 43.6% between
1982-1986, Spouse abuse reports increased from 1,620 in 1985 to
more than 4,500 in 1987. In 1987, the suicide rate increased to 14
per 100,000, the highest since 1958. (Prairiefire, 1988; Blondall and
Herzberg, 1988)
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Chairman MiLLER. Mr. Bliley, I recognize you for any opening
statement.
rlrthBuxilmr 'l‘hhank you, Mr. Gm‘liraman
ough we have passed our days as an agrarian society, we
still proudly hold the rich traditions and principles we learned
from those times—self-reliance, volunteerism, and a sense of com-
munit{.yGovernment has always supported rural life through many
ways, by shining a light of opportunity, but then standing aside to
avoid castmg shadows on the individual and the family. For exam-
le, the land grant colleges and the Homestead Acts were success-
ul because they were based on investinent in the individual. This
is the standard which should be applied today.
I believe we ought to keep in mind the important differences be-
tween urban and rural poverty as we listen to the testimony today.
We have had several hearings before this Committee on children

and families in poverty. These hearings fi cused almost exclusively

on the urban poor. Consider these facts.

One of the most important distinctions is family composition.
Poor, rural tamilier are far more likely to live in two parent house-
holds than families in urban areas. than 50 percent of poor
families in urban areas are two parent households, while almost
two-thirds of families in rural areas are households in which both
parents are present.

Another important distinction between rural and urban poor is
their wurk force icipation. Rural poor are far more likely to be
worki:agl than u poor. However, many of the rural poor work
seasonally or part-time and therefore have a difficult time generat-
ing enough income. Of the raral poor who do work, over half, 56.5
percent, work less than full-t me.

The difference between rural and urban households concerning
ﬁrﬁcipation in medical and nutrition programs are significant.

irty-eight percent of urban poor receive medical benefits opposed
to 33 percent of the rural poor. For Food Stamps, however, the par-
ticipation levels are reversed. Forty-seven percent of the rural poor
participate in the Food Stamp Izmgmm and 42 percent of the

urban E)or.

Levels of participation in existing rural health programs is a crit-
ical public policy issue. I look forward to the testimony today of
Doctor David Sundwall, who is an expert on rural health issues.

Part of the economic problems rural areas are experiencing are
traceable to slow population growth and to outmégmtion, especially
among young and better educated residents. Adding to these prob-
lems is the slow rate o job creation in rural areas. Between 1979
and 1985, the numb>r of jobs grew only three percent in rural
areas comparzd to te. percent in urban counties.

The e onomic picture in rural areas is, however, rosier than the
statistics reveal. There are clear economic advantages to life in
rural America that ought not to be dismissed as we hear testimony
today. Even though poverty is greater in rural areas, rural resi-
dents are more likely to be property owners. In fact, half of the
ru§ poor are homeowners, compared to only 30 percent of the
urban poor.

The cost of living in rural areas has historically been lower than
the cost of livirg in urban areas. This has been true for food, trans-
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gortation. clothing and medical care. For familier with lower
udget levels in u areas, the average budget costs were $15,481
and for rural areas ¢ s were $14,619.

Cost of raising a .aild is greuter in urban areas than it is in
rural areas, taking into account the cost of food, clothing, housing,
medical care, education and transportation. It has been estimated
that not only does it cost less in rural areas to raise a child from
birth to age 18, but that the cost of raising a child in an urban area
has increased 50 percent faster than the cost in rural areas.

While it cannot be denied that home ownership and employment
are advantages shared by the rural poor, there is no question that
these benefits incur significant tax burdens. For examgle, 43 per-
cent of the rural poor property taxes, comﬁared to only 28 per-
cent of the urban poor. Moreover, poor rural households are more
likely to pay federal income taxes, state income taxes and Social
Security taxes because more of the rural poor are working.

Clearly, the families of the rural working poor, need some relief
in reducing the tax burden. As a cos r of both Mr. Holloway's
proposal, as well as that of Mr. Schulze, I believe that it is time to
provide relief from the over tazation of American families with
children. Proposals to expand the earned income tax credit as the
way of making work pay will be particularly helpful to families of
the rural working poor.

Mr. Robert Rector of the Heritage Foundation will discuss
earned income tax reform in terms of reducing tax burdens on fam-
ilies by providing federal wage supplements targeted by family size.

There is also a caution maxim to heed in developing public
programs espoused by President Jefferson in his first inaugural ad-
dress. “The wise and frugal government shall not take from the
mouth of labor the bread it has earned.”

As we examine the working poor, we cannot overlook the fact
that a significant expense they face is taxes. When we examine
ways in which we can help the rural poor of our country, most of
whom are working, we should start by considering ways which will
helg them kee&;nore of what they earn.

you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman MiLier. Does any other member of the Committee
have a statement they’d like to make?

If not, we'll .

Our first panel is made up of Sharon Whitford who is from Char-
{?ﬁf:, Michigan, and Myssee Green who is from Bethel, North Caro-

The tradition of this Committee has been to try not only to hear
from the experts about other people’s problems, but to try to hear
directly from families and children, from caretakers and people
who are directly involved in their own struggles with their fami-
lies; or various predicaments that families in America do experience;
or people directly delivering services. We've always tried in this
Committee to have a cross section, so we make sure that everybody’s
views are included.

Sharon and Myssee, we want to thank you in advance of your
testimony for coming and tell you to relax. This is a very e
Committee. We're very loose here. We look forward to your testi-
mony.

13



9

Sharon, we’ll start with you. You proceed in the manner in
which you are most comfortable to tell us your story. You have
written testimony. If you would like to read it, feel free to do that.
If you want to put it into Yyour own words or at some point you
wavxégl to deviate from it, don’t worry about that. We're easy.

come.

STATEMENT OF SHARON WHITFORD, CHARLOTTE, MI

Ms. WHaitrorD. I'm one of the many homeles~ families in Michi-
gan. I wanted you to know that we are alive out vhere. I'm not only
representsﬁl myself, but most importantly, I'm representing my
husband, Bill, and my two teenage children, Nicole and Gary.

It is a very real thing when one day you have a dream come true
and all at once in the same respect you're looking at it and it’s
gone. We had a dream. We dreamed that we would someday own a
farm. We saved for many years to get the downpayment to do that.
We worked very hard to use the money we were making at that
time for improvements, for the betterment of not only the farm but
ourselves,

We hadn’t had our farm six months when my husband came
home from work one day and he: said, “I just got a $2.00 an hour
pay cut.” That was a reality we had not thought about. That $2.00
an hour pay cut meant $400.00 and some dollars a month. That
was half our farm payment.

We called the mortgage company, we called the Veterans Admin-
istration, and we told them that we had lost this money. We tried
to work with them so that maybe we could get some kind of rear-
ranﬁxll:ent on the amount of mortgage payment we paid, that we
wouldn’t have to worry about ever losing our farm.

Well, in the end we lost our farm. We couldn’t keep up with the
gaymentxMyhusbanu.amonthtothedayaﬁerwe ost our farm,

e also got fired from his job. We had nowhere to go.

In the time that we knew we would have to start looking for
somtﬁlaee else to live, we went to 42 different landlords, different
rental agencies in our community and no one would rent +» us be-
cause it was on a piece of paper that said, “You have bad credit.
We can't trust you.” I even had people tell me that my husband
didn’t have a job. He was on unemployment, but that wasn’t
money. That wasn’t money that could be relied on. I had people
tell me as a working parent, as a working woman, that my job
didn’t mean a thing. A woman making what little money I made
was not enough to support a family of four. So therefore, what 1
made, I couldn’t support my family.

I work at Mervyn's Department Store. ] make $4.22 an hour. I
work a 40 hour week. Out of the muney 1 make, I have to pay for
my own health benefits. I have to pay to feed a family of four. I
have to pay the rent and you can’t imagine what it's like when one
of {our children comes up to you and they want the simple things
in life, a new pair of shoes or a new shirt because they have some-
thinﬁlgoing on at school and they want to look nice for it. You have
to tell them that you don’t have the money for them to have these
thi to have the basic everyday needs that you are suppos:d to
be able to provide for them.

14
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It’s very hard to explain the stress and the mental and emotional
trauma that all this done to my family. My husband and I, we
don’t communicate anymore. We're both too afraid to communicate
because if we open up our feelings that we have inside of us right
now, we're both too afraid tha%:vyou or another person, you're goin
to take more away from us. We worked for 17 years. We had 1
years worth of memories, worth of household goods that one da
we had them, the next day we had to sell them because we didn't
have money to survive.

How do you tell a teenage child that one day it's okay to be a kid
and to do the normal kid things and the next day it's a different
situation and they have to be an adult? I still have not handled
that. I don’t know how to explain to my children why this has all
come about. I don’t know how to answer the guestions when they
ask, “Well, why did this hap?en to us? Why did the government do
this? Why didn’t the system?”

All my life as a parent I've told them, “If you work hard, you're
going to get what you want out of life. If you work and be proud of
what you re doing, then in the end it's going to always go for you.”
They don't understand that system anymore. To them, it's not real.
It's not the basics of how you survive.

When you have a 14 year old sor that, upon himself, goes out
and bales with a neighbor hay and will bring some money home
and hands it to you and says to you, “I want my dad and my mom
to have this money I just earned because we need food on the
table,” that's something as a parent—a child is not supposed to
suﬂ'ort you. You are supposed to support your child.

i the basics of life hlavel disap ; for uls Tlo us, ;ﬁattin!gl ulp in

e morning is a struggle. I myself very rarely sleep night long
because 1 know that if 1 do, there’s too much of a chance that
somebody’s going to come through mty door and take my children
away or take what I have left away from us. I want to keep that.

I want to keep my job. I want to be a supportive part of this soci-
ety, but I've had too many obstacles, too many people telling me
that I make too much money, that I have to give up my car, that
what little that we have left to own, “If you give that up, I'll help
you.” That’s not right. It's very unfair.

. 1 want to be able to support my family but somewhere down the
line, if I do need a little bit of hﬂf, 1 should be able to go and get
that help. I shouldn’t have a social service person telling me there
is no way for them to help me for a month or help my “amily put
fuod on the table for 2 months, or maybe help pay half my rent or
put $10.00 worth of gas in my car so I can go to work. I still want
to be a contributing member to this society. Don’t shut us out.

That’s what I feel has happened. We don’t like where we're at.
We didn’t choose to be there. It's a matter of plain survival for us
right now. You learn that a $5.00 bill is a $50.00 bill. What you do
with it, u{(m have to be very careful.

I would very much like to see the Social Service Depariment
work for everybody. Not just the very poor, but the in-between
people that are caught between the cracks and want to kees some
of their possessions and want to keetg a way of mentally and phys-
ically surviving what they’ve been through, but still be able to get
some kind of relief.

1o
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Counseling services, that’s very important to us to have some-
body to talk to. I didn’t know that there was anybody I could talk
to and the stress of not being able to relate to my family anymore,
to be able to help my family, the only way I know for to under-
stand is when you feel you have no way out, the onl resort for
youist:ﬂi)utaguntoyourheadandkillyou because then
people notice. I almost did that. So, you begin to wonder if
there ever is way out, as much as we're trying.

On the 1st of May, I don’t know whether my family is going to be
living in cur eight by ten foot camper again. As of March 15, my
husband’s unemployment ran out. He can’t get a job. He's put in
52 applications for jobs. Not one has called him because his former
employer has put a black mark on his record.

t do you do?

i MiLier. Well, that's part of what these hearings are
about, to figure out how we can match the services and the need.
You make a rather compelling case that people who are the work-
ing_goor,ifthosetwowm'dsgotugether,ﬁnd very often that the
eligibility requirements require them to jettison a good portion of
their be ngings, their assets and in some cases even, as they told

u, you're better off if you quit work. Then they could help you.

ere’s something very wrong with that in terms of its inconsisten-

with what we tell people in this country about work and about

e benefits. That's what this hearing is about.

Thank you very much. We're going to have some questions for
you, but we’ll hear from M first.

{Prepared statement of Sharon Whitford follows:)

PREPARED STATEMENT oF SHARON WHITFORD, CHARLOTTE, MI

MynamaisShamnWhitfordaudIamrewmenﬁngmyfamily—myhnsbandBﬂl
and my two children, Nicole and Gary.
We were a mi income family, my husband made $18,000 a year as a welder.
In the spring ofl%hetookafaycntof&anhournndwestartedgemm behind
making our farm payments. I got a job at Mervyn’s Discount Department Store
out with my husband’s pay cut. I've worked there for a year and a half. I
earn .Mmhmmdmk@hwmaweekasacmtmmmmntaﬁm
'l‘henmyhusbandlwthisﬁb.Wegotmnmorebehindinonrpsymenm.We
tried to work with the mortgage com and the Veterans Administration which
teed our loan but they seemed to take us as if we were not important, all
%wd was their monthly payment. In the fall of 1987 they had a foreclosure
sale on our farm. The VA took our house and left us homeless. We contacted several
lawyemtog;tmrhmnebackwithin the 6-month redemption period but never could
enough to pay.,
Our nej let us live in their house. It was very difficult emotionally and
physically on both families. To make it easier, my husband and ] moved into their
e -tenfoottmckcamperandthekidsstayeginthehouse.lteasedthestress.
e lived there gix weeks.
My kids were going to the same school but felt like they had no home to come
bmew.Severaltimesthekidsatschoolwouldaskthemhowtheyweredoingand
:vh:mthey were living and they felt funny because they didn't know how to nnswer
estion.

q

Living in a secluded ares, I still had to go to work and then had to come and face
the questions I had no answers to from my children. They were afraid to ask the
questions, because they were afraid »f the answers. I felf like I had to block out
what had bappened in order to give them an environment that was loving and
caring of them, It became o stressful that I went out to the middle of the field and
had a gun and thought about using it.
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for various reasons: I was told
my income as 8 working woman wasn’t enough, my husband didn’t have a job, or
we didn’t have enough money. We even had a couple of people from social services
tall us that if we were to sell everything that we had worked so hard for, they woutd
gladly help us. They would help us pay our rent, help us with our food costs, help us
with gas to get to work. But we weren't willing to give up everything we owned—

i i i our two vehicles, a truck camper, and a horse trailer. We
had too many assets. They expected us to give it all up.

We came to the decision we didn't want to give it all up. We wanted to be able to
work and say, h .I’mdoingmgmt.l‘mtryingtokeepwhatl’vegnt,wdothe
best I can for my family. They didn’t want us to do that.

You can’t imagine what it's like to have someone tell you that you aren’t capable
of trying to pay your own way, when you'n- telling them that you are. It's been very

on my family. daughter that I don't love her and don’t want her to
have what she wanta. has talked about running away, that life would be better
outside this misery. My son handles it by not talking about it. And it worries me. I
think he needs to talk sbout it.

Where do you go from where we are right now? It's hard for someone to i ine
what it's like, At one time having a home, having a family where you could sit
down and talk with each other, and all of a sudden you don't do that any more be-
cause you are afraid of the answers. You don’t want those feelings to come out.

My kids now, when they go somewhere, they want to come e right away to
make sure that we are still here. I get nightmares that someone is going to come in
the door and take everything away from us. We have no stable life and I don"t know
if we ever will. But we're working with what we've got. My husband no longer gets
unemplofy:ment——it got cut off on the 16th of March and unless the people we are
renting from can understand our situation that I'm working fulltime and that’s all I
have until be does have a job, I don’t know where we are going to be on May 1
whentherentisdue.’l‘nlivewithﬂ:atdayaﬁerdsy.gemve?d' it

If the Social Services Department would start a program for people who fall be-
tween the cracks, who want to help themselves, like we do, don't degrade them for
t.hsLDon'ttellﬂmmthattheycan’tdoitGiveﬂmmbope,givethemnpmgmm
where you're able to have a job and keep some of your possessions. And if for a
while you need help, give them some help. Not everybody is going to use the system
for their owfunin, to feel sorry for themselves. If they keep their job, help them
with seme money, or some money or maybe a counseling p 50 you
:alveaomeonemtxlkwiﬂx.lgt m know you do care, that they will belp them-

ves.

I want to express to the Committee that I am here not only representing my own
family but the famili~s who are too afraid to speak out because they have lost too
much. And maybe if one or two people express their innermost thoughts in how it's
affected their lives, then maybe we can get some help.

STATEMENT OF MYSSEE GREEN, BETHEL, NC

Ms. GrEsN. Good morning. My name is Myssee Green and I'm
from Martin County, North Carolina. 1 am here today to share
with you a few of the problems that I have encountered in the line
of being 8 mother and a housewife.

It is a struggle trying to pinch pennies, to make ends meet. I'm a
85 year old housewife and my husband is a 33 year old factory em-
ployee. We have a five month old daughter, Amika Jane.

My husband works for Eagle Snacks, a company of Anheiser-
Busch in Robinsonville. He earns over $7.00 per hour and he works
approximately 40 hours per week. They have a neutral grain
system, so when it rains they can't work because—like a water
back—you know. I called home today and it's snowing, so he’s not
working today.

17
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Because of this, sometimes during the winter, he got one check
that was only $35.00. But when he works full weeks, we have to try
to stretch that out to make up for vhere the short weeks came. So
now, I'm waiting for him to get another full week so that I can go
to a doctor.

Home mituations right now are very rough, but they haven't
always been this way. We want to raise our daughter the way that
a caild should be raised. We don't want handouts. We want to be
a':lggo ive hell;x:l::lary hing, food, shelt&:‘a and ta;t;stiglre of her medical
n t on hi ight now, that’s impossible.

I worked in the edueartlil:nal field as a volunteer, but it's oniy
part-time. I worked there as a counselor for five years.

In 1984, I worked for W.R. Grace in Weldon. Through working
for them, I encountered tunnel syndrome. It is a nerve dis-
ease in the hand. It comes competitive work, you know, from
trying to keep up with the pace of machiner{. At W.R. Grace, it
was mainly a plastic-related factory. A lot of the work was produc-
tion work and I always ranked from number one through five iz
production weekly.

When I encountered this in my hand, I went to the management
five times to (fet medical attention, but each time they denied me.
So, because of this situation, I had to find another way to zet to a
doctor because you can’t hold anything, you can’t hold your hand
together long, you can’t stand too much cold. By them refusing me
any medical he'l-gisat all, I had to rely on my husband’s insurance
on his job. At time he was changing jobs because my father
died and we had to move. But anyway, we to wait six months
for his insurance to mature so that I could go to a doctor. So, at the
end of the six months, I had the operation and after having the op-
eration, right now I'm still handicapped to a lot of things.

But the company who I worked for still refused to help with any
of the .. edical fees until a lawsuit was filed. Then they still didn't
take care of any from the operation, t riction or anything.
Because of mrv condition, I'm not able to hold a job. I'm not able to
do my hair. I can’t do my daughter’s hair. ? can’t do heavy house-
work. A Jot of times when you bake or cook I have to have some-
one remove stuff from the oven. I have been scalded many times
because your hands just give away. There's no warning or no
notice, it's just there. I've almost dropped my daughter twice be-
cause of this condition.

Because of my husband’s job, they will not give us an{y W.1C,
Food Stamps, no medical help. We can’t get anything from the

I know from the job that you know, it was like a deliberate
firing and whatnot beca " 2y terminated me when they found
out my condition. I stil ., get the weekly medical premium
that was due everyon: e .re’s a lot of the people at the j
that have this condition and there are ones there right now that
have it. Some of them, their whole arms are numb and whatnot.

Right now, I need more medical attention to my hand. I need a
job because bills and things at home are backing up and I can’t

eep one and I know when I leave here to go back, I want to try to
get one, if it’s only for two weeks, because it would help to catch up
with bills and whatnot.
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ight now we need to have the car worked on, I need to go back
to doctor. My daughter is not in good health right at this
moment. All those things need to be taken care of. Because of my
condition, I can’t do that.

When I first encountered this condition, I came home from the

tal with all these casts on and whatnot. It was frightening to
my hushand and it caused us to separate for a short of time.
But he finally found a way to adjust to it and we are back together.

I hope by my coming here y, we'll cause you all to do some-
thing to help in these situations because we need support.

I am grateful to the church because a lot of the things for my
ughter were supplied by them. She drinks formula milk and a
lot of times I have to substitute -vater. Sometimes I add water to
juices in order to stretch things so that they meet.

And I'm very thankful for the Center for Women’s Economic Al-
ternatives because through them Donna Bazemore has helped me a
great deal with my baby, clothing and things of this nature,

1 hope my being here today has an impact and helps make a dif-
ference in our lives because I know that we only represent a part
of several other families that are going through these same things.
Itaeemslikethatlhavebeen’l{l"sf;useduntﬂwem’tbeusedany-
more and then pushed aside. ugh the Center, they have helped
me to get a lawyer and whatnot to take my case through because
my case has been messed up and shifted around as if they're trying
to ﬂlst get rid of it without paging what is due. :

I look for out of life and want is justice. I try to treat every-
body right and I look for the same in return. But when 1 look at
my situation, it hurts. It really hurts. I can’t do a third of the
things I used to do. I used to drive, but yo': can’t hold a tight grip.
It's onlialli)mited, maﬁ): just a few minutes. You can’t pinch things.

The dica ve helped me with jobs. In other words, it
was like trial job, and all you had to do was put papers on packs of
Pampers from Procter and Gamble. But r that holding and
movement, you have to let go.

So, this is all I have to say. I thank you.

Chairman. MiLrLer. Thank you very much.

[Prepared statement of Myssee Green follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF MyssEE GREEN, BEmigL, NC

Good morning, my name is Myssee Green. I am from Bethel, North Carolina, in
Martin County. I am here to give testimony that ] am a wife and mother who knows
and lives the struggle of pmcimg pennies—trying to keep mind, body, and soul to-
gether. Someone has said that the economy is getting better. This may be so, but I
stmedon'tknowahoutit.l’dliketoshmsomeofmgvpmblemswithywt.hismorn-
ing. You understand, we don't want handouts; but, like any parents, we want to be
oal vave for hor, My usben, Gres: is thirey foue years old. e works i the Eagle
care for her. Teg, is - years old. works a e
Snack Co. as a laborer. He makes $5.76 an hour and works about forty hours a
week—sometimes. That's about $230 a week. Of course, taxes come out of this, plus
health insurance for me and the baby.

ings haven't always been as tough as they are now. We used to live in a nice
house, but we had to move to a less-adequate frame, cinder-block house with one
bedroom, because we-were unable io keep the rent paid. We do the best we can, and
try to make the best of the situation. I am thirty-six years old and a college -
ate. I worked in the educational system as a part-time worker. | also wor 85 A
counselor. My real problem began when I went to work at the W.R. Grace Company
of Weldon, . This company manufacturers plastic tubes. This was production
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work. I was being paid $5.65-$5.70 an hour, but I developed carpal tunnel syndrome
and::geﬁt.ivamohonsyndrmneinbothhandsfmmthefmtmoﬁonofﬂnem&chin«
ery movementofboﬂ:hmds.lmttommmment.requesﬁnigmedimlawen-
ﬁmformgmhands.butlmdsmed' permission to see R physician. t medical
attention a private physician, who referred me to a neurosurgeon. He immedi-
ately sent me to see a surgeon, who said | needed surge: immediately. 1 was denied
thew\nl of filing for the Com; ‘s insurance, but 1 went to Greenville, to the
Pitt Associates, who surgery on my right hand My arm and
hand was in a cast for six weeks.

After a recovery period, I returned to work, where I was immediately terminated.

NorthCamlinaisnrighmworkmw,mdanemrloyudoem'thnvemhavea
resson to terminate an employee. However, 1 know it was retaliatory firing for an
occupational injury I acquired through no fault of my own. I was even denied Work-
er'’s pansation. The W.R. Grace Company contended that m uwmnot
work-related; so all my medical bills, which amounted in excess to &0. were filed
under my husband’s insurance. I still owe a sizable amount of that bill. The insur-
ance company paid eighty percent. All of this happened in 1984. I was not offered
any kind of rehabilitation, so it has made it extremely difficult to do work requiring
theusageofmyhandsandarmsfurmmﬁodsofﬁme.

I have tried to do other kinds of , such as typing and filing. But becav .. of
carpal tunnel syndrome, I was not able to keep these Now, r numer.ne at-
temphﬁobeamotber,lhaveabeauﬁfulbatxgirlwhoisﬁvemonthso!d.'l‘here
mﬁmghenlhavediﬂigul dmﬂ;éit.eghinﬁ:amqﬂxermustdo,mhﬁ
c r pamper, combing her A picking her up in my arms, because
ﬁ!::mgetomy hands by carpal tunnel :’ynd.mme. My baby drinks formula. I
bave to mix three parts water to one part mifk to make her formula stretch as far
arf;.émn. There are times when we just don’t have the money to buy her milk or

Actually, Donna Baremore, from the Center for Women’s Economic Alternatives
gathered up baby clothers for me, because I didn’t have any when she was born. If it
weren't for my family, church members, and friends, 1 don’t know that we'd do
during those times when we are h anduﬂd.Wenm_vmumsofﬂmsystem.Mg
e L s E e
farmtobeabletomyfurthebarestn;gssitiesoflifeweneed.%them

of the winter, we can't stay in our cinder-block house. It's too without
eat, and we can’t afford to ythesmbill;andkemttleneisitmmu:.:h.lknowm’vl
situation is bed, but it could be worse. I'm grateful for friends, family, my chure
members, and the Center; for they are there or me—to give me support, both moral
and spiritual. I know Greg, Myssee, and ] are only three of thousands of families
that are in the same situation. I hope my being here today will have some impact
mdhelpmakeadiﬂ'emnceinourlives.’l%ankyvu.

Chairman Mrmier. Thank you to both of you. Obviously it’s not
easy for you to talk about your situation. I'm sure it’s been, to
some extent, embarrassing that you have to talk about your family
in these terms.

I guess what’s troubling to me is that both of you are telling us
about two families, similar situations but differing conditions,
where essentially you've been working all your life.

Ms. GreeN. Right.

Chairman MiLLEr. And as one of you said, you weren't looking
for a handout, but you’ve been workirﬁnaltematively or working at
the same time with your husbands. And g:t you find that when
you're in need of some partial assistance, both of you are actually
smﬁng what you needed was something to tide you over, to
bridge that gap that came at various times. For the most part, the
formal, governmental institutions were really unable to nd be-
g.;ise ;:gx weren't poor enough or you weren't out of work or you

a job.

We've heard in this Committee of people who, because of vio-
lence, had to leave their homes and were told that they couldn’t
have shelter until they gave up their jobs. So now they’re both the

Ry
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victims of violence and they have to give up their jobs. Then some-
bog_ dw:ii give them shelter. There's just something terribly wrong
wi .

I think you also represent to the Committee that from time to
time these things hapgen to families. You’re not able to anticipate
it in some instances. You don’t know that you're going to have a
disability in your hands. You don’t know that the company is going
to institute a pay cut for your husband and these things happen.

What we have to think about is how do we to those families.
You've mentioned, Myssee, that your ch has provided you
some services and there are volunteer agencies, but we also have to
think about how is it that the government can customize services
so that we can help.

Otherwise, theanswerisreallytotelllfoubothtogoonwelfare.
We'll pay for all of your operation. We'll pay for all of your reha-
bilitation. We'll ?ay for all of your family, we'll do all of that, or
we can pay for a little bit to try to see if we can get you through an
ec;ak:omxc crisis. 1 mean those really are the choices that we can
make.

And agnin, it's not because you or your family aren’t willing to
work. Qbviously both of your husbands m—one); been looking for
worﬁ, it appears, rather ardently, and your husband continues to
WO

rk.

So, I think as we continue to try to change our methods of public
assistance and many members of this Committee have been in-
volved in that, we have to keep an eye out for a growing number of
people in this country who are working but yet need partial assist-
ance. As I say, assistance to bridge the gap so that they can contin-
ue to participate and we don’t inherit the whole caseload.

I think that both of your stories are just very, very help. .l to the
Committee, to understand how personal these circumstances are
for an awful lot of families like yours. I thank you very, very much

for w:%ihngto the Committee.

Mr. Bliley?

Mr. Buny. Mrs. Whitford, do you get any help from any non-
government agemg?

Ms. Wrrrrorp. Nobody will help us.

Mr. BLiLxy. Sorg"

Ms. Wartrorp. Nobody will help us. We went to churches in our
community and we actually got up before the congregation and ex-
plained the situation that we were in and asked them if they would
maybe ish a winter jacket for my son or different things like
that, the basic things. We weren’t asking them for money or that
type of thing. It was as if people would lock you out because they
were so afraid of how you got to where you are and it was going to
reflect on them. So, they just closed their doors 0.1 you and put bar-
riers up. We got no answers.

There was one program that made a difference with my family,
in the whole 50 miles surrounding us. It’s a program that’s fairly
new to Eaton County, the county that I live in, and it’s run by an
ex-Baptist minister and a counselor. This man does not ju ou.
He does not tell you that you should do this or you should t.
He talks to you and he says, “Well, I can put you with a foster
family for five or six weeks, maybe let you feel like you're contrib-
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uting by paying half of the bill that social services would %1 v
Still, as I was working, my husband was out looking for jobs. That
made us feel important. That made us feel needed again, to go
through this program and to have a family that cared to take
peﬁ,le in our situations in.

r. BLixy. Who paid your way here this morning?

Ms. Warrrorp. The Committee for Youth, Families and Children.
I have no money.

Mr. BLuxy. Igow did you get in touch with the Committee or did
the Committee get in touch with you?

Ms. Wrrrrorp. They got in touch with me.

Mr. BriLry. Thank giou, Mr. irman.

Chairman MmLer. Mr. Martinez?

Mr. MARTINEZ. Thank you, Chairman Miller.

This kind of a situation is highly frustrating to me. In your testi-
mony today you said, “you can’t imagine,” and I guess you were
addressing us, “what it’s like not to be able to give your child
something they need, something they want,” even if it's a candy
bar in the store when they see it. I see that today in a lot of cases
and it still bothers me, it still hurts me. You almost want to offer
them help, and then you think, well, you're going to embarrass
them or something. So you don't.

The main reason it is so frustrating is because, we hear and see
these kinds of situations, and then we hear that we've had X
number record of months of economic growth. I guess you've read
the newspapers too and you've seen the stories where there are
more people working y than ever before, that we've had a
great economic recovery. Haven't you heard that you're better off
today than you were 8 years ago?

How do you respond to that, ;ou personally? Are you better off
today than you were 8 years ago’

Ms. Waarrorp. No. I get very angry when I see that and I want
to scream and I want to yell at people and I want to let them know
that we are alive, we are out here and we are working to make the
best we can be for ourselves and for our families. Give us some
credit for that.

Mr. MarTiNez. You know, our founding fathers had a great
dream when they enacted the Constitution and they wrote a Pre-
amble to it that began, “In order to form a more perfect union.”
Among the first things they mentioned was “‘promote the general
welfare and insure domestic tranquility.” There are some people
that believe that the only words they read in there are “provide for
the common defense,”” And they think that the common defense is
defense just against foes from without. I think that we need to pro-
vide for a common defense means against foes from within too, foes
of poverty, foes of economic oppression.

ut we've heard, and I just recently read in U.S. News and
World Report, a story about this survey that was done on the
homeless and who they are and the myths of homelessness. The ar-
ticle comes back to the same things that were said a few years
back; our dear President once said that the only people that were
hangry were people that were too lazy to go the soup kitchens.
Now, this report says that the homeless are there because they’re
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either lazy, they're drunk or they're emotionally or mentally dis-

turbed

Are wn any of those?

Ms. Wurrrornp. No.

Mr. MarTINEZ. You know, what a lot of people can’t conceive of
is the phrase “trapped in poverty.” Just a little while ago, before
the hearing gotstarbed,lwastalkmi' tohl:gcolleaguefmm(}eon
gia, Mr. Rowland, and asked him if he heard about the crab
syndrome or the crab story. I'm going to share that with you and
my colleagues because I think it's important that we think in these
terms of who these people are, where they are, and why they're
still there.

The crab is about the ioung man who lived in this very im-
poverished neighborhood and he wanted to get out. He desperately
wanted to get out. He felt there was something better in life. In the
community there was an older gentleman who seemed to be doing
better than everybody else and seemed to be a little wiser and he
went to him and he said, “How do I get out of here?”’ He said,
“Why are we here? Why are we in this situation?”

He said, “Well, you see the crabs in the barrel? Watch them for
awhile and that will tell you.”

So, he watched and he still couldn’t figure it out and he says,
“Well, what are the crabs trying to do?”

Helggld him, “Well, the crabs are trying to climb out of the
. Ije said, “‘That’s right, we're all trying to climb out of this pover-
y.

“But watch what's happening ?
As he watched, there were othe - wiat were trying to climb
up, would inadvertently, or intent trying to get out, pull the

other crab down just as he got the e of the barrel.

The young man asked him, “Will one of them ever get out?”

He said, “Yes, with superhuman effort and a lot of luck and
maybe some help from me.” You see? That's the key, “maybe some
help from me.”

elderly gentlemen told him, “All of you are going to have to
make some superhuman effort,” either in making us aware—all of
us here on the Hill, not just the few that sympathize with you, all
of us—aware that you're trapped in poverty. There’s education you
need, there’s job training you need and there's job opportunity you
need to get out of there. Without it, you're not going to make it.
We talk about the great liability you are. Well, how are you ever
going to be anything of an asset if we don’t help?

So, I sympathize with you and I sympathize witlﬁjour statement
about people not understanding about how that child being denied
is a great emotional hurt both to you and to him. But I do remem-
ber it because I remember when I was a kid, and I came from a
family of nine raised through the Depression, where we didn’t have
skates, we didn’t have bikes. I've heard people who had all that
during the depression say, “Oh, we were poor.” Well, they were
poor because maybe they got a new dress or new pair of shoes once
a month. But we got used clothes, hand-me-downs, and that was
poor.
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There’s poor and there’s poor. Today there are too many poor in
this lt:glw.u'ltry that are at that poor/poor station. I hope somehow we
can help you.

Chairman MnLEr. Mr. Smith?

Mr. Smire of Vermont. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I just reallywanttotlmnksgxumn and M&me for beinf here
today. I think as you can tell already from ethreepeogewho
have responded from the Committee, it matters. We can bave re-
ports like this fill our shelves and it’s just numbers.

Iwantyoutoknowthatyouspeakformany.manyfamﬂiesin
Vermont.Weareoneofthemostmralstabesinthiscountry. We
are considered, as I'm sure Michigan and North Carolina are, to be
a very beautiful aﬁlaee. For me, as one who grew up in that state,
I've understood all my adult life that behind that beauty, which is
really a facade and you see a beautiful farmhouse off against the
trees and it looks so nice, really, behind it is poverty.

There are those that can come to our state and drive thro it
and e?fgy it and go away. Then, for many, many, many of the fami-
lies who live there, that beauty is the trap that's just been de-

You make the case for something 1 call the Family Living W
Bill. There are two or three different bills, but basicall you m:ﬁ:
the case for a national policy on income. I understand families
that are caught between welfare and the poverty level, and there
are millions of families that are caught right there, that we need to
figure out a to endorse and support work, and at the same
time endorse an supfortthefnctthatyoucanbothwwkandmﬂ
be below the poverty level in this country, way below, and not able
to do the things that you live with and experience e 3 .

I'm reminded of a woman who was almost going to be here with

u from Bennington, Vermont, named Stella Hoot, who I've

own for about a year, who is exactly in the same situation. She
got a job and she went to school and she got her benefits cut. She
was getting off welfare and the choice was very clear for her,
either go back on welfare and let the state and the feds take the
whole role and be de ent with her four children and without a
husband, or keep working and lose money.

There’s just got to be a way for us to%e smarter about bridging
the gap for people. Customizing is a good term. We've got to get
smart about it use it's costing us people and it’s costing us
hofe and it's costing us our future,

afpreciape your being here. I think we're ﬁng to see some of
that legislation. We're going to e about what it ought to look
like, but we're going to see some of that legislation. If we can ever
figure out a way to make our rules and our regulations smarter, so
that feofle who need a little help get that help before they need a
lot of help, it just makes sense. ’lgie dearer our money is, the more
weAl:x?vg o o ;L hank Thank for being h 1

ay, 80 ] just want to t you. you for being here.

know it’s not easy, but it matters and it’s made a difference.

Chairman Muigr. The other Mr. Smith?

Mr. Smrri of Texas. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mrs. Green and Mrs. Whitford, let me thank you for be'mg here
as well. I know it's not easy to come before a lot of people and have
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to talk about personal problems, personal situations that you're not
comfortable with, While it might seem that you're before a lot of
strangers here today in this room and up at these tables, I doubt
that there’'s anyone here that wouldn't help you if we possibly
could. So, consider yourselves among friends.

Let me ask you a couple of questions in regard to your testimony,
really just for my own clarification and to make sure that the gov-
ernment is doing everything that it possibly can to help you all.

Mrs, Whitft::x have voa tried to get Food Stamps and Medicaid
and tried all those kinds of government programs?

Ms. WHrtrorD. Yes, sir, three times.

Mr. SmitH of Texas. Three times? What was the reason that they
turned down?

Ms. WrrrrorD. They told us that we had too many assets. If we
would sell our eliight by ten foot pickup camper, if we would sell our
second vehicle, if we would give up what we———

Chairman MrLiEr. You're currently living in the camper, right?

Ms. Wartrorp. Not at this moment.

Chairman. MrLER. Not at this time?

Ms. Wurrrorn. But we feel like we cannot give it up because
that's our home.

Mr. Smith of Texas. And government aid was contingent upon
your selling those icular assets?

Ms. WHrTFOERD. Yes.

Mr. Smrri of Texas. OK. What are those assets valued at? Do
you have any idea?

Ms. WHrtroro. Yes. They are worth, if we were to sell them, ex-
actn?' $3,694.v..

r. Smith of Texas. Not much. Is your husband now seeking
work? Does he continue to seek work?

_Ms. WirrForp. Yes. He calls—he's put in 52 different applica-
tions. He's been as far away as Jackson, which is 30 miles from
where we live, and he calls these places everyday because they
don’t call him. He wants to know why they haven’t called him.
Most of them, as of the other day, have hired somebody else. When
he asks the reason that he didn’t get called, there’s no answer for
him. There’s no answer as to why, with his experience, he can't get

a job.

ﬁ. Smrra of Texas. Is his willing to work for anything over min-
imum wage, in any particular position that would be available?

Ms. WHrTroRD. Yes.

Mr. SmrrH of Texas. And he just hasn't gotten any offers?

l\%l; Warrrorp. He's even put in jobs for janitors that pay $5.00
an hour and they don’t call him because his former employer has it
on his record that he hurt his back at work and he is now consid-
ered too high of a risk.

Mr. Smrra of Texas. And that's the reason given?

_ Mrs. Green, let me ask you a couple of questions, if I may. 1 saw
in your testimony that r you finished workin%; you had been
denied Worker’s Compensation. Did you go through the entire ap-
peals process on that and still were denied at the end?

Ms. GrezN. Yes.

Mr. SMims of Texas. I don't know the details. 1 just wanted to
make sure you'd gone through the entire process. And what about
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your?efforts to find a job, say in the last two weeks? What have you
e

Ms. GreeN. Well, I have ?gplied for jobs. But I know that I can't
do them. And if they know that you have had an operation for this,
they will not hire you anyway. So the only way that—you xnow,
the only chance that I have or the only good outlooks of possibly
gtﬁng a ‘Job is through ine handicapped. And most of the time,

As I told you earlier, because of this situation, it caused every-
thiniato get out of proportion. And if you ?‘]‘)‘liv for certain ci'obs,
you have to dress accordingly for those jobs. if you don’t dress
accordingly, they will not give you those jobs. I mean, if you don't
have incon @ for clothing, you can’t buy the clothing to suit that
special g)osition. They won’t even consider you for it.

Mr. Smrtn of Texas. On the subject income, you mentioned
that {our husband made about $230 a week. What are your typical
weekly expenses that you all have?

Ms. GreeN. Well, we have normally——

Mr. Smrra of Texas. Do you pay any rent or——

Ms. GeEEN. Yes, we have rent to pay. We have moved from
where we were to a less expensive home. So now we stay in a
cinder block house, and in the winter it is very cold. We heat with
gas, but a lot of the time we have to add on kerosene.

Mr. Smrth of Texas, How much is your rent, and how much are
your utility bills, things like that?

Ms. GreeN. Right now, the rent is $80 a month.

The utility bills are $25.

The light bill right now is $131, because when the gas and oil
runs out we have to use electricity. And sometimes if it’s still too
cold we have to go and stay with my mother.

Tll::‘gas bill runs $70 for the tank. It normally lasts about six
wee

And we have a water bill of $21.

Mr. Smrra of Texas. That's pretty close to using up $230.00.

Ms. Green. Right. Plus, that doesn’t even include the car ex-
pense; transportation for him, you know, getting to and from work.

And then with these insurances, you have to p~y a medical de-
duction. And I need to go to the doctor now, but I have to wait
until he's able to meet that deduction before I see him.

Mr. SmrrH of Texas. Mr. Chairman, I don’t have any other ques-
tions. Thank you.

Chairman ﬁxu.mt Mr. Holloway?

Mr. HorLwoway. Sharon—well, let me say before I do this,
number one, we a iate your testimony and I'll just reiterate
what Mr. Smith said. Before I ask the questions, I'll say that I
grew up in a very poor condition of four boys in one roum and no
mdoor bathroom. And so, you can understand that my “?uestion
comes from the point of where I grew up in poverty also. We didn’t
consider it poverty then, because I guess everyone was in verty.

But 1 just want to say, has your husband been on unemployment
since the day he was fired or an appropriate time after that?

Ms. Warrrorp. He went on it a week after.

Mr. HoLroway. All right. And what is the unemployment rate
per week in Michigan?
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Ms. Warrrorp. They give you 80 percent of what your base pay
was, which for him, two weeks he would go to the unemploy-
ment office and he would bring home $482.00.

Mr. Hostoway. $482.00 every two weeks., So about $240.00 a
week. N' ., were you working before he was laid off?

Ms. Warrrorp. Yes.

Mr. HoLLowAy. So I ggﬂ:s Idon’t %mnd Idon’t undelr;tgnd
really basically where poverty in on your part. e's
drawing unemployment from the time that he was laid off and if
you've working, I apologize to this Committee, but I don't un-
derstand really—let me ask you this question before we go any fur-
ther. What is the size of the area of the town you live in?

Ms. WraTrorp. We live about eight miles from the capital of

Lansing.

Mr. HoLroway. OK. And for you to rent a home in your area,
what does it cost? I mean, for a very modest home, something that
you would be looking for?

Ms. WHrtrorD. t we are renting right now is the only thing
that anybody would let vs into. It costs us $450.00 a month for a
very small two bedroom.

. HorLroway. All right. Well, from my calculation, you should
be taking home over $400 a week. In my area, I'm sorry, I don't
consider that m%a

Ms. WHITFORD. t do you do when you have to pay rent, you
have to pay for food, you have to pa; a light bill? You have to have
a phone, because if you don’t have a phone there’s nobody that can
get a hold of you if they do decide to call you back on a job applica-
tion. These hills have to be paid. When you pay the bills, what do
you have left? You have nothing.

Mr. HoLroway. Well, from any ent that I've ever seen, 25

rcent of your monthly payment for rent is not a bad percentage.

don't- -you know, growing up—and when I was told about buying
8 home, that's not a bad rate to take. I apologize if 'm wrong in
this, but I—you know, 1 don't think the government can be every-
thing to everyone. And 1 think if we have to go to our earned
income credits, which would go to you in your job, would go to your
hurhand in his job, through child care, I think we have to do it
thr ugh tax creg'ts of whatever type we have.

You know, I just have to rest my case. I don't understand really
why you would be here as a witness, other than the fact—you
know, at $400 a week in Michigan in my part, I'm sorry. You
know, I just feel with the proper budget restraints and all, there's
no reason for a person to be in the rty level or doing without.
Because we sure—I don’t understand it.

Ms. WurrForp. May I answer you?

husband is now classified, because of his back injury, as a
han h;.;ppe;iob disabled person. That is why they are not going to
give a job.

Mr. Horroway. But you're making—you made $20,000 year in
thg{gast time that you’ve been off.

. WHrTFORD. No, not now we don’t. Not now we don't.

Mr. HoLroway. Well, but that—we’'ve been testifying on the
past, not what’s going to happen in thz future.
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Ms. Wrxrrrorp. The past is me. When his unemployment ended,
we—our place, our ability to pay where we are renting right now,
that $450.00 a month, also ended. Because, I only make—every 2
weeks, I bring home $236.

Mr. Howroway. I agree with you in the future, but we have
talked about the past all this time. And I do not understand why

u've been out of a home for all this time, when you're taking in
300.00 a week. I'm sorry, I do not understand that.

Ms. Warrrorn. Because on a piece of paper, when you have a
credit check and they say:

“Well, you have a foreclosure. You have a bad credit rating. We are not going to
deal:withyou.Wemnotgningﬁomntmyou. We do not acknowledge you as a
working part of the community.’

I've had people in the Social Services Department, I've had
people at the rental agencies actually tell me to my face that I am
no good. I don’t mean a thing to them. What it means to them is
that on a piece of paper, because you are trying to make it with
what you have, they are locking at that piece of paper, they are
saying, “You are no good. You have no way, no means to better
yourself.”

Mr. HorLoway. Weli, I didn’t understand how the churches—
and, you know, I could not understand how the churches could
turn you down. But I can, under the situation that I hear now. I do
understand why they turned you down for help. I have cousins and
people working in Michigan who have gone from Louisiana with a
very high unemployment rate. You know, I just have to believe—I
dgn’t know what the unemployment rate is in Michigan. What is
it

Ms. Warrrorp. It's 8.2 percent.

Mr. Howoway. All right. You know, I an see where there may
not be a welder’s job. But still, unless he’d done something and had
a bad record from his past employer, you know, I just have to
feel that there should be some type work available.

But I'll end mine, because I think I made my point. Thank you.

Chairman Mm.Leg. Mr, Grandy?

Mr. Granpy. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Myssee, I . ing at your testimony, do I understand from what
you told us here that the problems that you really began to en-
counter began when you lost your job and were not able to collect
a%s\"ﬂorkem Compensation, right?

GrexN. Right,

Mr. Granpy. For what was diagnosed as carpal tunnel syn-
drome?

Ms. GreeN. Right.

Mr. Granpy. Well, 1 have more than a passing interest in that,
because I represent a lot of the meat packing industry in my part
of the world. And this is a very common ailment.

What I don’t understand here is how, unless you were playing
exorbitant amounts of tennis, it was designated as nonwork related
that you had carpal tunnel syndrome. In the meat packing indus-
try, it’s aggravated by this constant movement. Now I assume you
were doing something similar on the line at W.R. Grace.
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Can you just give the committee a little bit of an idea of how it
was determined that that particular injury that caused the condi-
tion that you're in that precludes you from getting back into the
work force now was designed as something that was not work relat-
ed? How did they make that determination?

Ms. Green. The plant where I was working, W.R. Grace, made
that determination. I suppose, it was to keep me from getting medi-
cal help. They tried to refer me to other places. And you know,
when the doctors to really like, you know, cry in on them

that this was condition——

Mr. GRANDY. ;.‘.xcuse me. You got a second opinion that indicated
that you did have carpal tunnel syndrome?

Ms. GrErN. Yes.

Mr. GranDY. And was there any other instance where you made
& repetitive motion that would have produced carpal tunnel syn-
drome outside the work place?

Ms. GReEN. No. No, because I don’t play tennis at all. But, no. I
mean, excuse me. I'm not trying to be . But see, at first ] was
a trimmer when I first began to work there. That is, you take the
knife and you go into the little plastic containers that they make.

Mr. Granpy. Well, my point 18 you have to work very hard to
sustain this injury. You have to do this thousands of times.

Ms. GreeN. Right.

Mr. Gran.v. And, you know, this is a constant battle in the

?;at i lilnrlustry. And igompam(eis like I.Béll:is and others have
n uge damngs or not addressing this.
As a member of the Education and Labor Committee, which

sometimes has some jurisdiction over these kinds of occupational
health and safegamattem, I'm astounded that this happened. You
know, 1 realize tthisisahearingtodiscumruralpovevrg.Butl
think what we’re dealing with here, if your testimony is valid, and
I assume that it is, is that the crack you fell through was you were
denied some justice on this case. Unleass—and I'm not——

Ms. GregN. So true.

Mr. GranDY [continuing]. An attorney, but it seems to me that
there should have been some compensation. Iowa is a right to work
state too. They also have Workers Compensation, and they are sen-
sitive to some of these occugational safety matters.

But I can’t understand how—did gou seek a private counsel or
legal services to help you in this when you were denied Workers
Compensation?

Ms. Geeen. Well, thtznwere sending me to some. But they had to

through a process. And by me being, you know, where I had to

ive almost 60 miles to work, it was too far. And you have to be in
that eox;nng' for that help. And so they were telling me to go to my
county apply for it, but in my county they didn’t have any. I
couldn’t get it. So that is the reason I had to wait for my husband’s
insurance.

And see, in that plant trimming that plastic, it is something that
you constantly do.

Ms. GrEzN. You do it your whole eight hours. And a lot of times,

they had us work 12 hours. And a lot of the people in that plant,
you know, already have that condition.
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And see, when t sent me to o‘i)erate machines, you take the
stuff out, you hit it down. They told me that's where my greatest
damage came from was knocking the flashing off the product that
eoﬁgs out of the '&old. rod hen brough

. GRANDY. They say you injured yourself w. you brought
your hand down?

Ms. GreeN. That's where a lot of it came from. Because it started
as a trimmer. You see, your arm is constantly going around those
corners with the knife.

Mr. Granpy. Yes. It's constant stress on the ligaments, is it not?

Ms. GreeN. Right.

Mr. GRANDY. I mean, it basically just tears them apart over time.

Ms. GreN. Right. But they refused me any medical help, be-
cause the plantwastryingtosﬁythatitwasnotjob related at all.

Mr. Geranpy. Do you know, does the W.R. Grace Company pay

m&smmg’ m:e damages to people who are——

Mr. Granpy, But for some reason, they didn’t pay you.

Ms. GreeN. Right. And thtzx,‘gou know, tried to get me to either
quit or try for another job. a lot of other people there, their
hands have started getting numb and arms going to sleep. They
were giving them m off. That was their way of easily getting rid
of you. And they tried that with me, but the doctor said mine was
u;lg far gone and it was really no help for it, nothing but the oper-
ation.

Mr. Granpy. But your physician did say that he felt this was
work vated, right?

Ms. GreeN. Right. They told them. Because the physician o} er-
ates on many of the {)eople from right there in the plant. But I
didn’t know this until 1 became a victim of it.

Mr. Granoy. How long did you work there before you encoun-
tered this problem?

Ms. GreEN. About 6 or 7 months.

Mr. GeRanDY. You'd been there 6 or 7 months.

Ms. GREEN. Right.

Mr. GRANDY. orlung' 8-hour days?

Ms. GrezN. Eight and twelve.

Mr. Granpy. OK. Did they say that you hadn't worked there
long enough to aggravate the syndrome?

GREEN. Yes.

Q‘d:i.l (‘;}mnr. So in (ther words, they thought you got it too
quickiy?

Ms. GrezN. No, because others who started when I started, some
of them had an operation two or three months before I did.
oer. GranDY. And you did not utilize legal services or any kind

Ms. Geeen. Yes. The Center for Women, they're helping with
that right now.

Mr. Granpy. OK.

Ms. GreEn. They tried to get out of it, but they haven’t given me
an&su rt from that day until now.

r. GRANDY. Well, I can commiserate with you on this matter,

because this is a common one in my area. But it seems to me as
though what we’re dealing with here in your specific instance is
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somebody who perhaps was denied some due process. And it relates
ttgisa poverty matter, but it's not I think necessarily a subject for

I am %ux;cemed, quite honestly, that these kinds of carpal
tunnel syn cases are still not being addressed, because this is
something that there have been many committee hearings on and 1
felt some progfor? had been made.

Thank you for your testimony.

Chairman MiLier. Mr. Durbin.

Mr. DursiN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

1 apologize for coming in late, but I read through your testimony.
Heaning your statement, Ms. Green, about your experience, re-
minds me why I decided to leave the practice of law, and particu-
larly Workers Compensation, and run for office. The frustration
you've been thro is repeated many times over in my part of
America, people who are either waiting for that Werkers Compen-
sation decision or not getting a favorable decision but finding them-
selves sufficiently disabled not to work but not sufficiently disabled
to qualify for help. And I really don’t know the answer to that.

As Mr. Grandy has noted, it's a problem that’s common across
America. Most of the jurisdiction in this is in the state legislature
and not in the halls rﬁm But we certainly have to be more
sensitive to some of the problems facing rural America, and I think
that’s the reason for our hearing here.

Ms. Whitford, I'd like to ask you, if I could, there were some
questions asked earlier by one of my colleagues who unfortunately
had to leave for some reason that I’d like to follow up on. How long
was your husband on unemployment?

Ms. Wrurrorp. Thirteen .

Mr. . He was on it for 13 weeks. So this talk about your
getting—pardon me?

Chairman MiLLER. What? a windfall?

Mr. Dursin. Yes. So this windfall that came his way or your way
or $400 a week lasted for about 8 months. And then after he went
off of unemployment compensation, did he get any additional
income after that?

Ms. Wrrrrorp. They told him he wasn't eligible.

Mr. Dursin. So ‘;mur income was all your family had to live on?

Ms, WHITFORD. Yes.

Mr. Dursn. It's a shame my colleague left before he heard that,
or maybe he did hear it and it didn’t register with him.

But it strikes me that you wouldn't be dealing with $400.00 a
week in disposable income after that 13 week period. Things
changed rather dramatically.

I don’t want to &o through your testimony. It's excellent and
points out some of the graphic problems people are facing trying to
cope. But ii’s a shame if an impression was create«: earlier with the
questions, that you have $400.00 to burn and just caa’t understand
why you can’t make it.

Ms. Warrrorp. I wish I did. I wish I could say I had the money to
be able to save enough to pay the rent, to buy extra food, to buy—
to pay medical bills. You know, you're talking about things that
are put upon us, and we try to work with.
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We tried to work with the Workers Comp. that my husband is
dealing with. We had to go to a lawyer and his case still isn’t
before the court.

Mr. DureiN. It takes forever. I know that from my personal ex-
perience. It takes forever. And if you don’t have a former employer
who is ting with and saying, “Well, we'll pay you some-
thing as the case is ing,” and most of them don't, then you're
sitting there absolu out of luck. If your husband’s in a position
where he can’t work, I don't know how a family keeps it together. I
don’t have a notion as to how it would work.

But I hope that some of the things that we've added here in
these questions may ify some of the points raised earlier by my
colleague. And I hope we'll have a chance to send him a copy of
this part of the testimony so he understands a little better what
you're faced with.

Thank you.

Chairman MrLigr. Mr, Weldon?

Mr. WeLDON. Thank Mr. Chairman. I want to say I look for-
ward to ing with this committee as a new assignment for this
session for me. I will try to use my background before coming to
Congress both as a local elected official and more importantly as a
father of five, to assist in our deliberations.

And I want to thank both ladies for coming in for their very
pointed testimony, and for giving us a very realistic appraisal of
their own personal situations,

I don’t want to T) through your individual cases any more than
you already have. I think you've been very explicit. The only ques-
tion I do have, I guess, is for Ms. Whitford.

I think that you had stated earlier that your husband had been

Ms. Warrrorp. Yes.

Mr. WeLDON. In most states, you cannot collect unemployment if
you're fired from a job. So, perhaps you can explain that .
mgds.mtmo'x%man Under the reasonsplthat thgy fired him, wtl;xch in

Michigan on an unem ent application—to reap
the benefits of getting unemployment‘,’yt%ey have codes that they
uselikeg:hablyanysystemdoes. The code that they put my hus-
band under was an attitude problem, and therefore it was—they
fired him because of it.

Mr. WELDON. In other words—it seems to me there was a separa-
tion that both sides agreed under which he would leave but he had
to be a%ihle for unemployment. Is that really what it was?

Ms. WarTPORD. Right.

Mr. WeLpoN. OK. I understand.

Once again, I think the stories here are somewhat incomplete,
in & vory oo towe, o0y, this a8 someone who was born and raised
in a very poor Was r ve years,
was Chairman for five years of a large suburban county ‘of 600,000

people, being un the receiving end of many of the programs that
are i by the federal government, );tat:e government, and
local t to aid these kinds of problems.

And I think for us to gain a full appreciation of these individual

gituations these ladies iously were not aware of any programs
that were available to them. However, I think for us to understand
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what'’s really hap in their cases, we should ask the questions
of what these individual counties and jurisdictions are doing with
the dollars that they’ve been

getting?

Formstance,lwanttoknowhowmth implementing their
services block t monies? Where are those dollars
t being funneled to? How are those
prwﬁ%ﬁl“ cy services to people who have prob-
t are tnose counties doing with their communi-
g lopment block grant funds? Where are those dollars going?
kinds of agencies are being funded and what kinds of net-

works are established?

Weve heard stories about unemployment. Where are the private

councils that are getting Job Training Partnership Act

fumh? are those dollars being used locally to support people

wlioc:gdm::uof worspemﬁk? cally d district how all

you in my county and my ow

cnmebogethertomeetﬂmkmdsofpmblemsthat

were with today. We don’t always win, but in most cases

we can assist people in emergency situations with temporary prob-
lems in their Ii

For instance, do the counties have antipoverty agencies? And if

so, what are those antipoverty agencies d

Where you even aware of them? Now, these aren’t your problems
alone, What I'm saying to the Committee is that they're the kind
of questions we should be asking of the jurisdictions where you
reside. Because that would give us a clearer picture as to why the
support system is not working in your cases. And these funds are
coming into your states and they are coming into your districts and
they’'re being used by someone. You obviously are not aware of
them, or perhaps have not been told about them. Or perhaps
they're nonexistent.

But those dollars are going lace. And I think for us as a
Committee to un why the delivery system is not working
we’ve&maskthosethonsofﬂmsejurwdlcuons.&lwould
think we could rush in any judgments on these cases, that
we should somehow through the Committee staff or through our
own efforts find out what Martin County and Eaton County are
doing with those dollars that are co bothfromthefederai
ernment, which in most cases shoul d matched by state funds
and what local funds the counties are providing

I could give you clear pictures in my own oount of our anti
erty programs, our c:es,ouruseofCDBGﬁmds,CS G
funds,andJob'l‘rmningPartne &aActfunds In these cases,

I just don't hear of any of that network being available.
Andlthmkforustog‘etaclearerpxcture,wenwdtoseethat
whole scenario and find out where it’s not working.

I want to thank you both ounce again for testifying.

Chairman MmLigr. Thank

you.
Mr. Machtley?
Mr. MacuTLEY. I'm sorry 1 wasn’t able to hear your testimony.
I've read through it. Your stories are certainly, I think, represena-

tive ~f the tragedies that occur in our country. And I would concur
that we need to look beyond the tragedy to find out how we can
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better insure that the federal and state assets become available for

T
you.

Chairman MiLLEx. Mr. Walsh?

Mr. Wawss. I'm going to pass.

ChnirmanManell,thankyouverymuch.Ithinkyoucan
see that you've started a debate here, which is the purpose of your
tesﬁmony.Beeaum,Itbinkanumberofthequesﬁonsthatgave
been raised by members of the Committee are very important.

I think also—I hope it is pointed out fo members of the Commit-
teethatyoumaynotbeoﬁiciallydesignntedatthepovertylineor
in poverty in America and you still may be poor. And that you may
be needing services.

I think Mr. Weldon has raised a number of serious questions
that we need to answer. How is it that when we put together a net-
work of social services, people such as yourself continue to fall
through that network? And what is it that we're doing wro!
Budget cuts or direction or design of those programs? Because,
viously you're not alone. We're about to hear now from another
panel that’s going to describe to this Committee the fact that there
are millions of individuals, members of families that are caught up
in &)ur problems.

I want to thank you very much for taking your time to come
with us and to share your stories and for your courage in doing
that. Obviously, we wish the very best for you and your families.

you very, very much.
u.!’ &:ﬂl Mtsudgetﬁ:xﬁ Pohc;t gn mwm D.C ot
ter on i iorities, i . D.C,;

David Sundwall, who is the Vice President and Medical Director
of American Healthcare Institute in Washington;

Joan Blundall, who is Coordinator in Consultation and Edu-
cation at Northwest Iowa Mental Health Center from Spencer,

And Marilyn Natoli, who is the Director of Child Care/Head
Start, Opportunities for Chenango, Inc., in Norwich, New York.

Welcome to the Committee. We will recognize you in the order in
which I called name. I have just veen informed that the big
Chairman of this Committee, who's room we're borrowing, Mr.
Dingle, apparently is scheduled to be in here at 12:30. So we're
mwwwdividetheﬁmebetweenyouandthenextpanelas

y as we can. So if you will, keep that in mind to the extent to

which you can summarize your testimony so you can allow for
questions l;f members of the Committee.

Bob, we'll start with you. Welcome.

STATEMENT OF ROBERT GREENSTEIN, DIRECTOR, CENTER ON
BUDGET AND POLICY PRIORITIES, WASHINGTON, DC

Mr. GREENSTRIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

IamRobertGmnstein,DirectoroftheCenteronBudgetand
Policy Priorities, a nonprofit organization that conducts research
and anal on a range of public policy issues, with emphasis on
issues ing low income families and individuals.
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ties is serious and demands attention. in fo-

is particular}

Onehthirdisof biacks living in ﬂ;:’ l;aggm’s oea:.trslu :mes are
pour. That is a very high ra in rural
Americammthanmﬁth,oganblackAmeﬁcam
living in the rural United States are below the poverty line.
Among whites and Hispanics, the poverty rates are also as high
in rural areas as in the central cities.

Among female headed families, the poverty rates are as high in
rural America as in the cer.tral cities.

Among black two parent families, the rate is more than
double in rural America than it is in the central cities.

Among children, the principal concern of this Committee, the
pove‘rtyrateishigherintheeentmlcities,butnotbymuch.lt’s
sbout 30 percent in the central cities. It's 28 percent in the rural

areas.
Andamongblackchﬂdren,meaemslthinkynu’nﬁndaston-

,L,:or"h“‘“' r Certalnly, foacls not asepiablo; 5] percont of black chidren
\ ) (] acce, ; 57 percen c
rural America live below the line.

While rates in rural erica are similar to or in

cases hi than rates in the nation’s cities, the composi-

tion of the poverty po ion differs in rural and in urban aresas.
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The rural rmmomﬁkelyﬂmntheurbanmrtoliveintwo

&umm They're more likely to work. y're also more
ikely to be white, because the rural population in general has a
lower ion of minorities than the urban population.

It’s_mmedegmmwhichthemmlpoorﬁveintwopamt
famihes.Ofallt.hemralpoorlivg:ﬁlinfamﬂies.morethanthree-
fifths live in families in which families are present. Single
parent households are not the principal cause of high poverty in

Simﬂarly.ca. residents of rural likely to k.

i » poor residents o: areas are very li wor
Neargytwoofeverythmepoorfamiﬁeslivinginm:gAmerica
contained at least one worker in 1987. Nearly one in four had two
or more workers, Of those families that didn't have workers,
often were f;gilies in which the only adults were elderly, dmm :
or handicapped.

We look at those heads of families, people we count on to support
their families, those heads of families of rural families who are
poor and who weren't ill, disabled, or retired. We find that more
than 70 percent of them were people who worked.

If we look at two parent families who are poor in rural America,
where the family head isn't elderly, ill, or disabled, we find that 86
percent of them work.

Even among single parent families that aren’t elderly, disabled,
or retired, more than half of them work.

Now as these figures might indicate—let me just mention too,
these are all—these are not figures we've computed. Every figure
I've mentioned is straight out of the tables of the U.S. Census
Bureau. Every one. There’s nothing we have done with these num-
bers. We’ve just looked them up in the Census tables.

And what the Census information also tells us is thet the
ty rate for all kinds of rural working families, white and b , two
parent and single parent, families with a full time worker, families
with a part time worker, you take the category, the rule holds true
that the poverty rate is about double in rur;{ areas what it is for
urban areas. In other words, a family in which the household
works is about twice as likely to be poor in rural aress as in the
metrogglitan areas. I'll give you a few fina! quick figures on this.

In 1987, 28 percent of all rural black families in which the family
head worked were tgoor Fourteen percent of all black families in
rural areas where the family head worked full time, full year, were
poor. Now think about that figure. That means that the poverty
rate was higher for black families where the head worked full time
all &;ear long than the poverty rate for the country as a whole, in-
cluding unemployed people, people on public assistance, people who
are disabled, rle who are elderly.

A third of all the single parent families in which the head
worked in rural areas were poor. Now it is fairl clear, if the
family head works full time year round and the amxlivremams
poor, the cause of poverty is no mystery. It is low wages. It’s a very
?imple &gcghu:iton, an obv‘iious cqnchlzsit::lls there, ‘:;?1 noil;) lsuxl'prism_g-

y, we wages and earning levels are considerably lower in
rural areas than in urban,

Researchers at the Department of Agriculture have found that
the average earnings of rural workers are over $1,100.00 lower

36



i

32

than the average earnings of urban workers. And that the average
earnings of rural workers were 25 percent lower than the average
eammgsofthexrurbaneountarpartsleSG.Theavemgemcome
ofa &m%'thatgtsallohtsmeomefmmeamngswas

’

wedoaboutthm?cﬁenthereistheassumphonthat
Pomtythe pohmesmnmlynrbanpohcies.Thmdoean’tneedw
<

case, In fact, be designed that not only help the
rural poor, but that help the rural poor
There's a ve sxmplepnncx e here. Policies that hel the work-

ingpoorandpo thathelptwoparentfamﬂxescan ve a pro-
nounced impact on rural and roportionately help the
rural poor, since the poor are ominantly comprised of
working families and two parent families.
lfwesetanauonalgoalthatlfaparentworksfullhme.
and his or her children should not live in poverty, then we

makeamq)ordentmruralpoverty To get there from here,

attaxnthatgual,wenwdasenesofreformsdea ed to make
work pay adequately, so that working families and their children
don’t need to be poor.

Andoneofthemostxmportantste we could take in that direc-
tion would be to enlarge and e the earned income tax credit
for wurkm&lfoor families with children and adjust it by the
number of children in the family.

The earned income credit is available only to families that work,
that are low income, and in which t.s live with and support
their children. It is stmnglg pro—wor d pro-family. It is a well
designed element of tax an soh cy that enjoys strong su
portmusst.he pollmc:flspectnun. Aer:l thexdeaofexpsndmgzthas

couple years gained a wing and impressive
number of both h&eml and conservative ts.

Recently, two excellent proposals to enlarge the credit have been
introd one by Representative Downey, Chairman Miller, Con-
gressman Lewis, Congressman Henry, and other members. The
other by Congressman Petri and a number of cosponsors. Both of
those bills would provide substantial help to rural working poor
families and would in fact disproportiona aid the rural poor, be-
cause so large a proportion of rural poor families are families in
which someone works.

In addition to enlarging the earned income credit, there’s an-
other proposal in the bill introduced by Congressman Downey and
the Chairman that would make the c‘sgrdentcaretaxc it re-
fundable. That also would be parti ly important for rural
working poor families.

As you know, Mr. Chairman, the current dependent care credit
pmvx&sataxsubs:dytodefrayatgomon of the child care costs to
all working families that incur those costs save one group, the
working poor. If your income is too low to owe income taxes,
don’t receive any benefit from the rredit. If your income is hig er

and you're more affluen u get a federal child care subsidy
through the credit. The cmd}; t provides the least help, or more ac-
curately no help, to those who need it the most.

Given that rural working families are more likely to be poor
than urban working families, that the poor families in rural areas
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are mrre likely to have two workers than poor families in urban
areas, making the dependent care refundable would also be an im-
portant rural policly.

Now in closing I would like to note that these improvements in
the earned income credit and the dependent care credit would not
bythemselvesmachthisgoalofassnringthataworkingparentea—

poverty.

EnforWnately, under your bill, if a family with one child had
full time i at the current minimum wage, even with the
benefits in your bill, the earned income credit, it would fall near
$2,5600 below the poverty line. A two parent family of four with
ﬁmeminimumwageeamingawmﬂdfall&,ﬂﬂﬂbelowthepoverty
line. Those figures are true for the Petri proposal as well. They're
very similar for both bills.

t's not to suggest that the earned income credit should be ex-
panded twice as much as in your bill. For ressons I won't take the
timetogointonow,thatwouldresﬂtmostlikelyinmryhigh
marginal tax rates. It would be prohibitively expensive. It would be
neither practical nor affordable.

Butwhatitmeansisﬂmtifwewanttoattainﬂxegualsaying
that if you work you won'’t be poor, if you work full time your chil-
drenwon’tliveinpoverty,acritica{ngmdfm'rumlamas,even
more critical than for urban, then you really need & combination of
two policies, an expansion of these tax credits and a restoration of
the value of the minimum wage.

In the 1960s and 1970s, throughout those two decades, full time
workattheminimumwageliﬁedafamﬂyofthreeabovethepov-
erty line. Now it leaves such a family $2,900.00 below the poverty
line. Ifwecandoboth,theyreallyaven'tcompeﬁngstmtegim
oplyacombinationofbothcangetusbozhatkeygoalwhereﬁxﬂ

Mr. Chairman, my testimony does not address, clearly, all the
issues the rural poor. I think other witnesses will. iously,
there are critical issues involving health care and access to
health care for rural working poor people who aren’t insured,
access to affordable high quality child care. The testimony isn’t
meant to be comprehensive, but v;ithout an eleme?tth to make work

more through tax credits and wages—none of the other serv-
ﬁ talked about, the community services block grant, the commu-
nity development block grant, those aren’t income strategies. Those
can help build a little housing. Those can help you in an emergen-

cy.

But the key here is that people work and they're trying to make
it. They're doing what we in Washington say we want them to do.
They’re working and they’re not on public assistance. And they are

of dollars below the poverty line. And if we don’t have

an income strategy, we're not going to make a dent.

Chairman MiLLgr. Thank you.

[Prepared statement of Robert Greenstein follows:}
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PREFPARED STATEMENT OoF RoBxnt GREENSTEIN IIRECTOR, CENTER ON BUDGET AND
Poucy Priormies, WasHinaToN, DC

1 appreciate the opportunity lo appear before the Select Commitice today. I am
Robent Greenstein, director of the Center on Budget and Policy Priorities here in
Washington, D.C. The Center is a non-profit organization that condu- s research and
analysis on a range of public policy issues, with an cmphasis on issues affecting low
income families and individuals. The Censer's work is funded primarily by foundations,

For the past year, the Center bas been conducting research on issues relating 1o
rural poverty, under a grant from the Ford Foundation. I would like to share with you
some of our findings, the first set of which we are issuing today. This work has been
conducted principally by Kathryn Porter, the Center's rescarch director, and Isaac
Shapiro, & senior researcher ot the Center who specializes in examining issues relating to
the working poor.

The testimony is divided into three sections: an overview of rural poverty and rural
poverty trends; an examination of the extent of poverty in rural America among working
families; and policy recommendations to address rural poverty among working familics.

L Rural Povertys More Pervasive than is Commonly Recognized

To many Americans, poverly iS regarded prirasily as an urban issue. The image of
the inner-city welfare mother has come to represent the poor in the minds of a
substantial portion of the public and among many policymakers as well. There is little

question that the eoncentrated poverty of America’s large citics is serious and demands
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aticntion. However, we often tond to overlook the serious poverty problems that also
affcet many rural areas.

In fact, poverty mates arc higher in rurel than in urban arcas. In 1987 (the latest ycar
for which Census data on poverty are svailable), some 16.9 peroent of all Americans
living in nonmetropolitan areas — or more than one in every six - fell'below the poverty
line. (The poverty line was $9,056 for a family of three in 1987). By contrast, some 12.5
percent of the residents of metropolitan arcas -- or onc in cight ~ were poor.

That poverty rates are higher in nonmetropolitan than in metropolitan arcas should
not be that surprising, since metropolitan arcas include both the central citics and the
surrounding suburbs. Poverty mates are far lower in the suburbs than within the city
boundarics.

What is striking, however, is that poverty mites are nearly as high in rura) America as
in the nation's centrnl cities.

. As noted, 16.9 percent of rural residents (i.c., residents of nonmetropolitan
areas’) lived in poverty in 1987.

] This is almost as high as the powr;xé:lc in our nation’s central cities,
r.

whtchml&épe:wulbatdg;. niral cities” is the term used
wila the Census Buresu to e the area within the city boundaries,
exclusive of the subirrbs.

*orcover, povesty has risen as sharply in rural arcas over the past decade as in
the cities. From 1978 tc « rural poverty rate rose from 13.5 percent 1o 16.9
percent. During the san. period, it climbed in the central cities from 15.4 percent to
18.6 percent.  (Comparisons with 1978 are instructive, because national economic

1. Throughout this testimony, the terms "rural™and "nonmetropolitan”are uscd
mterchangeably. Thus, the rural govcny rales cited here are the "nonmetropolitan®
poverty ratcs of the U.S. Census Bureau.
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conditions in 1978 were very similar to those in 1987. The national uncmployment rate
was nearly identical in both years.)

Poverty rates in both rural and urban Amcrica currently stand at unusually high
levels for this stage of an economic recovery. In fact, the rural poverty rate for 1987 -
the fifth year of an economic recovery ~ was as high as the rate for 1975, the decpest
recession year of the 1970s.

FPoverty Among Particular Groops
Among most racial/ethnic, age, and uemographic groups, poverty rates now are as
high or higher in rumal America as in the central citics. In particular, despite the
popular conception of concentrated black poverty in the nation's cities, blacks living in
rural areas are miore likely to be poor than blacks living in the central citics.
» One-third percent) of all blacks living in central citics were poor in

3
1987, a iy rty mie. But more than two-fifths — 44.1 percent — of all
Nackshlnu:lmmmpm.

= Among whites and Hispanics, rales were as high in rural
areas ss in the central cit (seebcbg";?cny B

Foverty Rates for Race and Ethnir Origin

Nonmetro Toial Metro Central Cities
White 13.7% 9.6% 13.8%
Black 441% 30.7% 333%
Hispanic 35.6% 27.6% 31.7%

- Among female-headed {amilics, the poverty rate in rural America {44.8
pcmt; is virtually identical to the poverty rate in the central cities (44.4
percent).

. The overall poverty rate for two-parent families is also similar in rural
areas and in the central citics.  Among black two-parent families, however,

4i
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rates in rural arcas far exceed the rates for the citics. Some 12.3
of all black two-parent familics in (he central cities fall below the
line. But 27 percent of black two-parent familics in rural areas
are poor.

» The poverty rate for children is higher in the central cities, but the rate in
rural areas is not far behind.  Some 29.6 of children in the central
cities arc » while 23,1 percent of rural children are poor. Among
black children, rates are higher in rural arcas thin in the cittes.
Some 46.2 percent of black children in the central cities are poor. But
some 57 percent of biack childven in rural areas ~ or more half -

arc poor.

il

The Composition of the Rural Poor

While poverty rates in ramf Amcrica are generally similar to those for the nation's
cities, the compasition of the poverty population differs significantly in sural and urban
areas. Simply stated, the rurl poor are more likely than the urban poor to live in two
parent families and 1o work, They arc also more likely 1o be white, because the rusal
population at all income levels has a lower proportion of minoritics than docs the urban
population. In 1987, nearly three-fourths {71.3 percent) of the rural poor were whitce,
comparcd to about half (S4.2 percent) of the central city peor.

One of the striking characteristics of rural poverty is the extent to whick poor rural
familics are likely to be familics in which both parents are present. Of all the rural
poor who live in families, more than three out of five (61.1 perernt) live in two-parent
familics. In the central cities, by contrast, some 41.7 per-cnt of the poor who live in
familics live in familics in which both parents are present.

Similarly, poor residents of rural areas are very likely to work. Nearly two of every
three poor families living in rural arcas contained at least one worker in 1987 Nearly
one quarter had at least two workers. While the proportion of the poor who work is
also substantial in urban sreas, it is significantly less than in the rural areas. In 1987, a
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littlc more than half of all poor familics in metropolitan arcas contained at lcast one
worker, while a little under onc-sixth had two or more workers.

The rural poor arc also likely to live in the South. While the 17 states designated
by the Census Burcau as the South contain slightly more than one-third (34.2 percent) of
the tofal U.S. population and more than two-fifths (43.4 percent) of ali- rural residents,
they contain over half (53.6 percent) of all the rural poor.

H. The Rural Working Foor
As noted, one of the most striking characteristics of rural poverty is the extent fo
which the rural poor work. A large majority of rural poor families are families in which
someone works, but the family remains poor. Morcover, many of those rural familics
that do not have any workers are families in which the only adults are eldesly, disabled,
or ill.
e TR SR
during the year,
- An ¢ven higher proportion of the family heads in 7 rural two-parent

familics who were not ill, disabled, or retired — 85.6 percent, or more than
five of every six -- worked during the year.

. mmmwmmﬂmmm:ﬁmﬂpmm
(Mamy of those who 0hd act work were il modher of yonsg Srhdren).
Impressive as these data are, they understaze the extent of work among rural poor
familics because they count only work performed by the family head. In man; asral
poor famities, other family members work as well,
Not only is the proportion of the poor that work higher in rural than in urban
setings, but the proportion of workers who are poor is also higher in rural arcas.
Census data show that poverly rates in rural areas substantially cxceed the ratss in

43



39

urban arcar for all types of warking familics - for whitc and black working familics, for
two-parent and single parent working familics, for families with a full-time worker and
for familics with a pan-time worker. Overall, the poverty raic for rural working famitics
is about double the rate for urban working famitics. In othcr words, a family in which
the houschold head works is about twice as likely to be poor in rural ascas as in
meiropolilan arcas.

This means that in rural Amcrica ~ to an cven greater degree than in urban
America - work provides no assurance that a family will not b poor. The poverty
rates arc especially disturbing for rural black families in which the houschold head
works and for rural single-parcnt families where the mother works.

= In 1987, some 28 percent of all rural biack familics in which the family
head worked ~ more than one in every four - fell below the poverty fine.

= Morc than 14 percent of all rural black familics in which the family head
worked full-time year-round - or one in every seven -- were poor.

] In addition, 31.5 perceat of all single-parent familics in which the family
hcad worker! — or nearly one in three — were poor in 1987,

It should be noted, bowever, that while poverty rates in rural arcas are substantially
higher among black working families than amony their white counterparts ~ and among
single-parent working families than among two-parent working families — most of the
rural working poor arc white and live in two-parent families. Neasly two thirds of rural

work ng poor familics arc two-parent familics. Nearly four-fifths arc white.

The Role of Low Wages
When a family head works full-time year-round but the family remains poor, the
cause of its poverty is cicar - low wages. Wage and camings levels are considerably

lower in rural than in urban areas, which is the principal rcason that poverty rates

o
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among familics with a full-time year-round worker are more than twice as high in rural
America as in the metropolitan US.

Researchers at the U.S. Department of Agriculture have found that the average
carnings of rural workers were $1,150 Jower in 1986 than in 1979, after adjusting for
inflation. Recal eamnings fell faster among rural than among urban workers during the
recessionary period from 1979 to 1982, and then rose more slowly during the cnsuing
recovery perind. By 1986, the average rcal camings of urban workers had recovered afl
the ground Jost since 1979, while the eamings of rural workers were still well below 1979
levels. By 1986, the average real carnings of rural workers were 25 percent lower than
the average real camings of their urban counterparts.

Rural families with a low wage worker thus have a substantial likelihood of being
poor. Furthermore, those poor rural families that rely solely on their own camings are
actuafly worse off than many other poor rura! families. In 1987, the average income of
poor rural families that received all their income from work was just $6,094. This was
fower than the average income of poor rural families that received part of their income
from working and part from other sources, such as government assistance.

Mr. Chairman, our work on issues reladng 10 the rural working poor is continuing.
We expect to have 8 report ready on these issucs Iater in the spring.

L Policy Options to Ald the Rural Working Poor

It is sometimes thought that government policies and programs designed to address
the problems of the poor hsve an urban oricniation and disproportionately serve the
urban poor. While this is sometimes true, it nced not generally be the case. On the
contrary, policies can be fashioned that would make a major dent in rural poverty, and
in some cases, disproportionately serve the rural poor.
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The principlc is simple: policics that help the working poor and poor fwo-parent
families can bave a pronounced impact in rural arcas and disproportionately help the
rural poor, since the rural poor are predominantly comprised of working families and
two-parent familics.

In this vein, there would be a profound impact on rural propesty if a fundamental
goal were established and attaincd -~ namcly, that if @ parent works Jull-time year-round,
the parent and his or her children should not live in poverty.

Attaining the Goal

To attain this goal, we necd a scries of reforms designed to "make work pay,” so that
wuorking families and their children need not be poor. Onc of the most important steps
we can take to move in this direction would be to enlarge the camed income tax credit
for working poor families with children and to adjust it by the number of children in a
family.

Today, working poor families with several children face an unfortunate paradox.
Family needs increase as family size grows. Recognizing this fact, the poverty line rises
with family size. Welfare benefits also increasc with family size. Bul wages do not.

As a result, Iarge working familics with several children arc more likely 1o be poor
than arc smaller working familics. In addition, those Jarge families that are poor are
likely to fall further below the poverty line than smaller familics that are poor.
Fusthermore, as family sizc increases, low paid work becomes less competitive with
public assistance.

What is needed is a wage supplement for working poor families that is geared to
family size. The eamed income tax credit is well-suited for this purpose. 1t can be
restructured to reflect the numbcer of children in a family.
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The camned income credit is available only to working poor familics in which parents
live with and support children, Adults who do not work, as well as fathers who have left
their {amilics, do not qualify. The credit is strongly “pro-work"and "pro-family.”

In addition to being a well-designed clement of tax and poverty policy, the caracd
income credit enjoys support from across the political spectrum. One of the first calls to
establish an carsed income credit came in 1972 from the then-Governor of Califomis,
Ronald Reagan. The credit was championed in Congress in the mid-1970s by Russcli
Long, then chainman of the Senste Finance Committce, and enacted in 1975. Expansion
of the credit was proposed by the Reagen Adminisiration as part of its tax reform
package in 1985, enlarged upon by the Democratic House, further enlarged upon by the
Republican Scante, and then signed into law by President Reagan ss part of the Tax
Reform Act of 1986.

In the past two years, the idea of cxpanding the camed income credit through family
size adjustments has gained a growing and impressive number of both conservative and
liberal adherents. Xis virtues have been extolled by President Reagan's task force on
Familics (staffed by then-White House aide Gary Bauer), a number of Members of
QCongress of both parties, leading poverty analysts such as Robert Reischauer (now
director of the Congressional Budget Office) snd David Ellwood, and organizations as
disparate as the Children’s Defense Fund and the Heritage Foundation.

Fortunately, two exceilent ~roposals to enlarge the camed income credit and adjust
it by family size have recently been introduced. One is a proposal introduced in the
House by Rep - .omas Downey, Chairman Miller, and Reps. Joha Lewis, Paul Henry,
and other members. (Senator Gore has introduced the measure in the Senate.) The
other iz a proposal introduced by Rep. Thomas Petri and a number of co-sponsors.
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Both bills wounld provide substantial help to rural working poor families ~ and
would, in fact, disproportionately aid the rural poor, because so large a propostion of
rural poor familics are families in which someone works.

1 would notc that there are some differences between these two bills. The Petri bill
would repeal Uk dependent care tax credit and redirect the money into the earned
income credit. The bill introduced by Rep. Lrowiacy snd the Chairman would make the
dependent care credit into a "refundable” credit, so that low income working families
with child care costs could benefit from it, as middle and upper income families now do.

While one can debate the relative merits of these two approaches, the debate is
largely academic for the reason that, politically, there is virtually no chance that the
dependent credit will be repealed.  Even a relatively modest effort to phase it out at
higher income levels, in order to help finance the welfare reform bill, failed last year,
The dependent credit is now used by many middle income families and has a strong
base of support. It is here to stay.

That being the case, the proposal in the bill proposed by Rep. Downey and the
Chairman - to make the credit "refundable”— is particulasly important for working
poor families, including the rural working poor. The current dependent care credit
provides a tax stbsidy to defray & portion of the child care costs of all thosc working
families that incur such costs except for one group — familics with low incomes.
Because the credit is not "refundable,” those working families with incomes too fow to
owe income tax receive no benefit from the credit. By contrast, families at higher
income Jevels do reccive the credit, and through it a federal child care subsidy. Due 1o
this situation, the bulk of federal child care support is now provided to middle and
upper income families, not 10 poor ones  The credit currently provides the lcast help
(or more accurately stated, no help) to those who need it most.



44

Given that rural working familics asc more likely to be poos than their urban
counterparts, and also that poor familics residing in rural arcas are more likely to have
two workers than poor families in urban areas, making the dependent care tax credit
refundable would provide an important boost for such familics.

As you know, the Bush Administration has also submitted a proposal to Congress to
aid low income working familics with children. Its proposal would institute a new
refundable tax credit for working familics with children under age four and would make
the dependent care tax credit refundable, although it would limit familics to either the
new credit or the dependent care credit. While it represents a significant step in the
right direction, the Bush proposal is substantially less adequate ~ and would do far less
to address rural poverty — than cither the Downey or the Petri proposals, Since the
Administration’s propoced children's tax credit is limited to working families with a child
under age four, working families whose chilareu are four or over would not be helped
by it. Both the Downey and the Petri proposals, by contrast, expand the zarned income
credit for working families with older children as well. 1s addition, the value of the
Bush proposal is diminished for some familics with children under four by making them
incligible for the new creant if they claim the dependent care credit. Finally, the
proposal appears 10 be marred by serious design flaws that could ereate new work
disincentives. By requiring that the new tax credit for families with young children
phase down at a 20 percent rate for each child in the family, the proporal creates
confiscatory marginal tax raies of more than 80 percent for some large ‘amilics.

Raising the Minimum Wage and Other Steps o Ald the Rural Working Poor
These improvements in the camed income credit and the dependcnt care credit
would not, by themselves, achieve the goal of ensuring that a family with a full-time
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working parent escapes from poverty.

The bill introduced by Rep. Downey and Chairman Miller, for example, would
provide a maximum eamed income credit of $1,430 in 1990 to a family with one child
(an increase of dose to $500 over current iaw). Yet if the family had full-time eamings
at the current minimum wage, it would still fall nearly $2,500 below the poverty line in
1990

Similaly, the maximum credi’ under the bill for a two-child (or three-child) family
would be §2,043, which would leave a family or four with full-time minimum wage
camings some $4,800 below the poverty linc. The figures are similar for the Petri
proposal.

This is not to suggest that the camed income credit should be expanded vastly
beyond the levels in these bills. Rather, the point is that the eamed income tax credit
alone cannot assure that full-time working poor families are raised to the poverty linc.
To lift a family of three with full-time minimim wage eamnings to the poverty line would
require an camcd income credit of more than 40 percent. To lift a family of four to the
poverty line would require a credit of more than 70 percent. Credits of this magnitude
would be prohibitively expensive and would aimost inevitably result in extremely high
marginal tax rates being imposed on many families (those families whose incomes would
place them in the credit’s “phase down" range). In short, credits of this size cannot
practically be designed or afforted.

As a resuit, lifting 8 family with full-time minimur: wage earnings to the poverty line
requircs a combination of two policics: an expansion of the camed income credit along
with a restoration of the value of the minimum wage.

Throughout most of the 1960s and 1970s, the minimum wage was set at a level that
lified a family of three with a full-time year-round worker slightly above the poverty line.

ou
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Now it leaves such a family $2,900 below the poverty line, 1f the minimum wage were
retumed most or all of the way 1o its valuc of the 1960s and 19705, it could raisc
families of three closer to the poverty line. Then an expanded camed income credit
with a family size adjustiment could get the three-person familics the rest of the way
there and raise Iavger families most or all of the way to the poverty line, as well,

As a result, the conclusion we, at the Center, have drawn is that only a combination
of an expansion of the carmed income credit and an increase in the minimum wage can
get us to the goal - which would be so importan: in rural areas ~ of assuring that if a
parent works full-time year-round, the parent and his or her children will not be
impoverished.

In closing, 1 would kike fo note that the policy changes discussed here constitute a
critical ingredient — but certainly not the whole ~ of the actions needed to address the
problcans of those rural familics that work but remain poor. Tax credit and minimum
wage changes alonc will not address the critical lack of health care coverage for many
rural working poar familics or the difficultics some of these familics may face in finding
affordable child care of adequate quality. Thesc issues are beyond the scope of this
testimony. Nevertheless, they are important and also merit Congressional attention.

o1
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[Report entitled “Poverty in Rural America, A National Over-
view, Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, Washington, DC,
April 1989," is retained in committee files.)

Chairman MiLrLER. Doctor Sundwall?

STATEMENT OF DAVID N. SUNDWALL, M.D., VICE PRESIDENT
AND MEDICAL DIRECTOR, AMERICAN HEALTHCARE SYSTEMS
INSTITUTE, WASHINGTON, DC

Dr. SunowaLL. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I'm de-
ilinglhtedbobehe today and to have been invited to testify at this
t hearing.

i isaﬁrstforme.Forthelastovertonears,I'vetestiﬁedon
behalf of the Public Health Service and the Health Resources and
Services Administration. Now as a private citizen, I didn't have to
hawmytesﬁmonycleamd.Thisisgreatfuntobeabletoprepare
something and speak my mind. However, I realize the buck stops
here. I can’t blame O.M.B. or the Administration for what I have

Ihavefartoomuchprinwdteatimonythantheﬁmewould
allow, so let me try and briefly summarize. My vantage point is
that I now represent an organization the American Healthcare St{s-
tems, which is the coalition of nonprofit hospitals in the
country, with over 1,100 facilities in 43 states, many of them in
mralamss.lhaveapublichealﬂxbackgroundandthatofaprac—
ticingfamilyphﬂai ian, as well as lots of relatives in small towns
in remote rural Utah.

For the sake of simplicity to have the Committee consider the
basic elements of health care, which I'm going to focus on today,
andwhichlthinkmparﬁcularlyimpnrtantforthe“working
poor” on whom you hope to target your concerns. -i-.alth care con-
sists of really just three things: and that is health promotion and
disease tion activities; adequate financing to provide access
to care through public and private insurance; a comprehen-
sive deli system, wgncb' should include an emphasis on primary
care or tory care, hospital care when appropriate, and long
term care, nursing home care, or home care when appropriate,
Clearly, this has to be delivered by an adequate mix of qualified
health professionals.

Unfortunately, no matter where you live in this country, we
don't have all of those, whether oure in a city or a rural area.
Howevar,wehavednneagmatdialtohytoaddmallofthem
overﬁme.Outofdeferencetoyourcolleagueswhoprmdedyouin
both the House and the Senate in appropriation and authorizing
commi the&ve just done enormous amounts to try and take
care of the alm in rural An;i.;‘t?'has od for

testimony, although not com tried to provide you

i ofathumbnaﬂsketchofwhatexistatodayanditim'tpea—
nuts, it’s lots. I will just call to your attenﬁm—inag testimony
there’s an error. When I talk about the Preventive th Services
block grant, the fun level isn't $900 million, it's $90 mil-
lion (still real mone I'm from). Nonetheless, the tive
HealthServicesisgmdedatssomﬂlion,theMaternalandC!ﬁld
Health care block grant at ap imately $5660 million, the Alco-

N
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hol, Drug Abuse and Mental Health block grant at $300 million,
and add to that those block grants the efforts of C.D.C. through
their immunization program, through sexually transmitted disease
ALDS. surveillance, plus more programs for
prevention, injury control, tu ogis control, and
Family Planning, Women and Infants and Children programs. In
short, we have an enormous array of federally funded efforts given
to states that are supposed to provide prevention and help prome-
tion activities for their citizens.

Now, I must admit that how accessible these services are de-
pends altogether on efforts of states to make sure the funds are eg-
uitably distributed and that their existence is made clearly appar-
ent to those in need.

Regarding financing of health care, 'm not going to dwell on
that, except to say that there's enormous interest now in filling the
gaps in t is missing in health insurance coverage for our citi-
zens. Just last ing, I attended a dinner at the Institute of Med-
icine where we a presentation on the Canadian health care
system. The IOM is having a seminar on this topic today, and there
motsofintemtmm&e(}anadiansmanagewdomomwith

Fo;ctéhne House Subcommittee meilth cznd the oll')ln;lvxmm Mﬁ
an e ent report was just pre y Congressi
Service. 1 thouggﬂ; it was the gest overview I'd read about options
for insuring the uninsured. In my printx _ bestimon{,l I've provided
some graphs of avaiiability and coverage options which have been
g’eaen for your consideration. I would just suggest that the
mmittee consider, and this is based on my personal opinion, that
of the 37 million Americans who have no health insurance, this
does not mean that 37 million Americans go entirely without
health care.

In fact, a report on the homeless in rural America was funded
through my agency when I administered the Health Resources and
Services Administration (HRSA) gngeg ege}ermined that acxte or
emergency medical care was rare or those people. Appar-
ently there still remains an ability to *“cost shift” and care for
many of them. But nonetheless, there are among those particularl-
ly vulnerable e.

I've provided some graphs that dissect the uninsured population
a bit and look at it more carefully. I would suggest the one
might be the most appropriate focus for this Committee, given this
era of constrained resources, and that is the uninsured vulnerable
population, those whom are most at risk. You’'ll notice at the top of
the list, in fact, are people living in medically underserved areas.
Most of them are in rural areas, are young mothers and children
below the poverty line, are the homeless, and people with specific
conditions such as Hansen's disease and the chronically impaired.

Thus, while we find that there are 87 million who at some time
in the year are without health insurance, they are not all poor.
Some are far more medically needy than others. I've chosen to call

There is, in my opinion, an unfortunate preoccupation with fo-

ing on the financing of care. 1 don’t mean for a minute to sa
that that isn’t a barrier to people receiving health care, and 1 thmi

oJ
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our collective conscience as a country is getting embarrassed about
thefactthntsomany%)withouthealth insurance. But at the same
time, there’s been too little attention paid to how you deliver care
in vur health care system,

Our national t for a long time has been ambivalent
about being in business of delivering care and that's appropri-
ate, given our large private sector delivery cystem. But since World
War gf we've incrementally got more and more involved, initially

supporting hospital construction with Hill-Burton loans,

and later some loan guarantees through the H.U.D. 242 and 232

for mmh and nursing homes. But actually, after

and i were enacted, we did get into the business

ofmﬂumvﬁingcamforthemostneedyofoureiﬁmn& We

hawve, in a mini-national health program, which is relatively

invisible We don’t talk about it much, but we have it tar-
geted for ulations.

The most of course, is the Indian Health Service that
cares for over a million native Americans and Alaska natives
through 50 hospitals and some 482 clinics and health stations.
Without digressing too much, I'll just eay that their successes are

. They've been criticized for being expensive and du-
plicating existing services, but if we in the private practice of medi-
cine could do as well as they have for a population as needy, poorly
educated aud in poverty than they have, we would all be proud of
the accompli ts.

We do have community health centers, migrant health centers,
black lung clinics, and a whole array of things that have been tar-
geted for needy populations, They work. They work in eoogeratlon
with the private sector icians. In addition to service delivery,
we've tried to train a whole bunch of health professionals, docto
nurses, allied health, and over the years we've more than doubl
the numbers of those. But I'm sure you’re aware that there's been
lots of effort to try and get them to practice in rural areas. Al-
though many have failed, it seems that two have been successful
programs. One is A H.EC.’s, [Area Health Education Center] of
which you have an excellent one in California, which try to
eople to train “off campus” and out in the sites where care is

vemd.ThaothersumﬁﬂtﬂmgmmistheNaﬁonalHealthServ-
ice Corps, which places health professionals in underserved aress.

3o, in summary, we've done an awful lot, but it's not sufficient or
we wouldn't have difficulty with access to care in rural areas.

In ition of some of the deficiencies, Congress created the
Office of Health Policy a couple of years ago. In my printed
testimony I've listed for you their charge, and thsy have quite an
array of nsibilities to try to coordinate rural health issues and
advhethr?gcram%ofﬂ. 8. or how they might be improved.
Now I'm going to for you some problems which I think need
ad ing based on my experience in the Public Health Service
and as a former health staffer in the Senate.

I think number one (and it's interesting that I heard it talked
about this morning by Mr. Weldon), is how little coordination there
is about what exists. I believe without doubt that people go want-
ing ‘or lack of knowing what's there. I've given you some documen-
tation of this poor courdination through a series of important re-
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rts recently completed, including the Rural Health and the

omeless Report. The National Commission to Prevent Infant Mor-
tality: Death Before Life is also a very dramatic report that said
the same thing. Perhaps even more important from my perspective
was the Institute of Medicine’s report on the future of public
health that found our public health system in “disarray” and that
the health of the public is compromised because of it. A lot of that
is simply a lack of coordination among local, state and federal ac-
tivities, of which there are dozens and dozens, some of which dupli-
cate services and should be more complementary.

The second problem, I believe, is the variation in Medicaid =’igi-
bility. Again, without going into detail here, I'll just tell that I
wholeheartedly support the report of the health agenda for the
nation on atiending to the poor when they call for nationalized
standards for Medicaid. I think eligibility should be the same. I
don't think poverty is any more humiliating or dsgrading or pain-
ful in Utah or Michigan or Alabama and I think that access to
Medicaid should be uniform. That's something that I think there’s
growing support for.

There isn’t sufficient funding throlﬁh Medicaid for hospital sr- -
ices or obstetrical services. Perhaps the most frequent excuse * it
doctors give for not caring for pregnant poor women is that they
fear they will be sued. However, there is no evidence that Medicaid

tients are more litigious or likely to sue than well-to-do people.

owever, Medicaid funding for O.B. care is about half or less than
they get otherwise through private insurance, which to me is a
more compelling argument for why there's that barrier to O.B.
care.

Also, the ratchetg_xg down of Medicaid payment to hospitals, has,
without doubt, contributed to the precarious economic status of our

rural hospitals.
I was going to mention the differential between urban and rural
payment for Medicare for hospitals. Co has attended to that

and I won't suggest further changes at the moment, but that we'd
better monitor that carefully and make sure there is an equitable
distribution of Medicare fung&

Two more things: I'll just say the medical liability malpractice
insurance is serious I helped co-author a report for Secretary
Bowen, the Task Force on Medical Liability and Malpractice,
which was published in August of ’87. In all humility, it's an excel-
lent report and defines the problem at present. We made about 30
recommendations that should be considered, all of which, if imple-
mented, would go a long way to solve the problem. But Congress
may need to do more.

last thing I'll mention is inadequate funding for the Nation-
al Health Service Corps. This program used to provide scholarships
for students, but that to be very expensive and we had
about 10 percent of the recipients change their mind and didn’t
want to 1t t‘;ﬂl their obligation.b'l‘hat vlz'uas unfailr and costly to t%he
government. Congress fixed it authorizing loan repayment for
interested students if they’re wgl'ling to commit for two years of
service in an under served area. So, the President signed it, we
have it on the books, yet we have woefully inadequate funding for
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it, given t& demand for health providers. Not just doctors, but
nurses and allied elp in rural areas.

So,insho::t,l’d ike to suggest that our national leaders have

over the years in addressing rural health issues.
we've done an enormous amount. Much could be done
and I would hope that you might consider some of these sugges-
tions in your report or your deliberations.
Thank you.
Chairman MiLLER. Thenk you very much.
[Prepared statement of David Sundwall, M.D., follows:]
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PrEeArzD STATEMENT OF Davip N. Sunowair, M.D., Vick PRESIDENT AND MEDICAL
Dizecror AMHS InstTuTe, WaARMINGTON, DC

Nr. Chairman, I want to thank you and Mr. Bliley for inviting me
here today to contribute to this important heaxing. I want to
commend the Committee for addressing problems which many of our
fellow citizens in rural America face on a daily basis. My
interest in this is more than academic - I have deep roots in
remote, rural counties of Utah on both sides of my family and
have relatives living in the towns of Blanding, Monticello,
Fairview and Mount Pleasant - names which mean nothing to most
of you, but reflect the same range of advantages and
disadvantages which are afforded citizeus in small towns across
the nation.

Today I would like to direct my comments to a single, but
nonetheless critically important component of life in rural
America, and that is health care. My perspective has been
developed over the years from different vantage points - as a
practicing family physician, a teacher of medical students and
family practice residents, a professioral staff member in the
U.S. Senate Labor and Human Resources Committee, and as the
Administrator of the Health Resources and Services
Administration in the Public Health Service. Throughout my
medical career I have been committed to improving primary care
health services, by encouraglng students to pursue careers in
the primary care disciplines of family practice, general
internal medicine and pediatrics, and by developirg and
conducting a broad range of educational experiences for students
and residents in rural practice settings, called
"preceptorships.” During my years as an educator, health policy
advisor, and public health administrator, I had ample
opportunity to sece first hand the difficulties and deficiencies
in rural health care delivery, but alse to experience the
benefits of a broad range of local, state and federal
initiatives to iddress these problems.

Time will not allow me to trace the myriad of past and present
social support and health service programs directed to help
individuals and families in rural America. But I would like to
provide for the Committee a "snapshot" of what exists today in
the way of federally supported health programs. I understand
from committee staff that the focus of today's hearing is on the
working poor, which constitutes the majority of those in need in
rural America, as opposed to the preponderance of unemployed
poor people in urban areas. Nonetheless, as I describe what
currently exists in the way of publicly funded health programs
for medically needy individuals, it will be apparent that many
of these services are available to the population on which you
intend to focus.

Health care can be described in different ways, but for
simplicity sake, I would like you to consider the following
components as cssential for adequate care:

1} Health promotion and preventive medicine activities,

€.9. childhood immunization programs, pubiic education,
disease surveillance, etec.
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2) Financing - through private insurance or public payment
{Medicaid/Medicare)

3} A comprehensive delivery system consisting of:
a) primary or ambulatory care,
b) acute hospital care,

c) long term care, (appropriate home care and
nursing hame care),

and provided by an adequate mix of qualified health
professionals.

In our country, regardless of where a person lives, these
components are not uniformly available, We have a remarkably
heterogeneous system of health care, which has kindly been
called "pluralistic,” and on the other hand, perhaps unfairly,
been referred to as a "non system.” Nonetheless, there exists
in virrually every community, except the most remote and

sparsely populated, sgme mix of public and/or private health
care sarvices.

I would now like to describe for the Cosmittee what health care
services currently are available to rural citizens, by providing
an overview af ongoing federally funded programs. I would then
1ike to identify what I believe are significant problems, and
£inally suggest a few solutions for the Committee to consider.

CURRENT TIES
Health Promotion/Disease Prevention

Preventive Health Services Bleck Grant (~§50 million)*
Maternal and Child Health Block Grant ({~$560 milliom)
Alcohol Drug Abuse and Mental Health

Block Grant { $900 million)

In 1981 Congress folded ovar 50 categorical health-related
programs into three major block grants, roturning to states the
authority to implement a broad range of activities to address
the same problems which the federal Programs had been directed
to solve. Furthermora, they were given the flexibility to

*The dollar amounts in parentheses are approximations of the
amounts appropriated for these programs in 1989. They are
provided to illustrate aggregate funding, and have been
"rounded up.*
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direct their efforts to deal with cultural or ethnic problems
which might be unique to their region of the country. critics
af this "new federalism™ have suggested that becavse the total
dollar amounts available to states were decreased by
approximately 15 percent this diminished their ability to
Provide the services needed. But concurrent decreases in
administrative co.ats and cumbersome reporting requirements for
each program allowed for a larger share than before to go for
the intended purpose. In fact, a series of GAO analyses begun
in 1984 of the implomentation of the block grants, indicate that
for the most part they have been successful and are much
preferred by state public health officials.

In addition to these block grants, thare are several programs
conducted by the Centers for Disease Control (CDC) including the
Childhood Immunigzation Program ($127.0 million), Sexually
Transmitted Disease Program {$68.0 million), AIDS Surveillance
and Control ($130.0 million), and targeted efforts in
tuberculosis control, diabetes prevention, and injury comtrol;
the Pamily Planning Program ($145 million); and the Women
Infants & Childrens Program which provide nutritional support
for needy pregnant women and young families ($1.2 billion). You
can see that there is a broad range of federally funded health
promotion/disease prevention activities available to rural
citizens. - Just-how accessible they are, in terms of geographic
availability and public awareness of their existence, depends on
states' efforts to advertise them and distribute the resources.

Financing Healtn caré

We are all well aware that a growing number of our citizens have
no hcalth iasurance. This is ironic given the dramatic increase
in both public and private expenditures for health care, the
total amount in terms of both dollars and as a percent of our
gross national product exceeding that of any other nation. This
paradox of increasing expenditures coupled with an increase in
the number of those without health insurance, has led to
widesproad public dissatisfaction with the U.S. health care
system. This was documented in a recent Lou Harris poll which
found 89 percent of Americans reporting dissatisfaction and
favoring a "fundamental change or complete rebuilding™ of our
health care system. There are now several proposals from
various gources to £11l these “gaps” in insurance coverage.

Many are directed toward the "working poor” and would improve
the affordability of health care by either mandating small
amployers provide health insurance, or by expanding publicly
funded insurance mechanisms. The following charts illustrate
the various options available to improve accessibility and
coverage, and are in the recent CRS Report, Insuring the

Uningured: Options and Analysis (January, 1987).
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Chart 1.2

Availability Options
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Coverage Options
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While I support prudent moves to expand Medicaid for the
medically indigent, I would like to remind the Committee that in
spite of broad agreement that approximately 37 million Americans
have no health insurance, this does not mean that 37 million

people go without health care. The follewing charts provide
further understanding of this group:

Family Income of Uninsured
Characteristics of Medically Indigent
Uninsured Vulnerable Population
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Family Income of Uninsured
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Actual Incomq

* 12 mullion (35%) under $10,000
* 10 million (29%) $10,000 - 19,999
8 mitlion (24%) $20,000 - 39,999
* 4 mullion (12%) $40,000 +

o

Characteristics of Medically Indigent

¢ inadequale or no health insurance

* Persons qualitying for welfare cash
assmstance

* The chromcally unemployed

* Medicaid eligibles unable to pay for
! noncovered charges

]
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Uninsured Vulnerable Population
{6~ 10 million Americans)

e Persons living in medically underserved areas

* Young mothers and chiidren below the
poverty line

*» The homeless

» Persons with siich conditions as Mansen's
disease and AIDS

» Chronwcally simpaned persons
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Thus, while therc are many individuals and families who have no
health insurance, they are not all poor, and some are far more
medically needy than others. 1In this era of limited resources
it seems to me that any additional federal dollars should be
carefully targeted to the estimated 6-10 million Arericans who
are most in need of medical care, the uninsured vulnerable
population.

Comprehensive Delivery System ~ Our pational government has
limited experience and responsibility for the direct provision
of health care services. By and large, this has been left up to
the private sector. Nonetheless, after World War IT certain
activities were begun to support and strengthen the private
health care delivery system, prarticularly Hill-Burton Loans and
Grants to support hospital construction and renovation, and
federally guaranteed loans for hospital and nursing home
construction (HUD 242 and 232) programs.

Furthermore, the federal government over time has even gotten
into the business of actually providing health care services for
our most medically needy citizens, constituting a limited
"national health program" for those who qualify. The most
visible example of this is the Indian Health Service (IHS) which
serves over a million Native Americans and Alaska Natives
through 50 hospitals and 482 clinics or health stations.

On the heels of the enactment of Medicare and Medicaid, congress
proceeded to authorize direct provisions of health care for the
poor throughout federally funded health care clinics. By law no
one can oe turned away from these clinics, and if patients have
no health :nsurance they are charged according to a "gliding
scale" of their income, and treated free of charge if they
qualify. These clinics are staffed, in part, by federal
"employees" that is, doctors, nurses, and other health
professionals who are fulfilling an obligation to provide public
service through the National Health Service Corps, in return for
having received federal scholarships to pay forx their

education. oOthes particularly vulnerable citizens have also
been considered appropriate for care provided through federally
funded clinics or facilities including: victims of Hansen's
Disease, migranc famm workers, coal miners suffering from black
lung disease, and more recently the homeless, and persons with
AIDS. It is important to note that over half of our more than
600 community health centers, and almost all of the 122 migrant
health centers are serving the rural poor in federally
designated "medically underserved areas."

The last component I referred to as essential to a comprehensive

delivery system, is an "adequate range of qualified health

professionals.” Sincc the 1960's the federsal government has

invested heavily in the education of doctors, aurses, dentists .



and a broad spectrum of allied health professionals. Multiple
federal initiatives have been directed to recruit, train, and
support family physicians, general internists, pediatricians,
obstetricians, and others considered essential for rural health
care. One of the most successful has been the Area Health
Education and Research Cinters (AHEC's) which fund educational
experiences for a broad range of health professional students
“off campus” at the sites where health care is actually provided
for patients in rural settings. This has proven to be a great
assat in raising the interest of students in eventually working
in those rural areas. The National Eealth service Corps (NHSC)
has placed over 15,000 health professionals for time-limited
service in medically underserved areas since it began in the
early 1970's. The NHMSC stopped providing scholarships for
students in the early 1980°'s but as the number of those
“obligated” for a period of service declined, Congress
authorized, and President Reagan signed into law, a revised NHSC
program which allows for partial rvpayment of student lcans in
retwrn for a period of service in an underserved area.

In summary, it is clear that over the years our national leaders
have created and funded a number of activities designed to
improve the health of rural Americans - hospital construction
and renovation, health insurance for the poor and elderly,
publicly funded clinics for the poor and particularly vulnerable
citizens, and support for health professionals' education and
placement in rural communities.

They have together accomplished a great deal, and without doubt
been a tremendous rescurce to cople living in rural America.
Bt without question, health care is inextricably tied to the
economy, and in those regions of xural America where the econamy
has suffered in recent years, health care has been less
affordable to many. To address growing concerns about these
issues, Congress authorized creation of the Office of Rural
Health Policy in December of 1987, and charged it to coordinate
activities targeted to rural health within the federal
government, and to work with state governments, private
foundations, private professional groups and local communities
to seek solutions to health care problems. specifically this
office iz required to:

o Advise the Secretary on the effects that the Medicare
and Bedicaid programs have on access to health care by
rural populations, especially with regard to the
financial viability of small rural hospitals and the
recruitment and retention of health professionals,
Help the Department develop regulations and policies
responsive to the resolution of these issues.
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0 Administer a grant program which supports the
activities of Rural Health Research Centers.

o Provide staff support to the National Advisory
Committee on Rural Health.

o Represent the views of rural constituencies within the
Federal establishment.

(=} Ensure that the Department invests adequate resources
into research and demonstration projects on rural
health issues,

) Develop a national clearinghouse for the collection and
dissemination of rural health information.

The preceding, Mr. Chairman, is my attempt to summarize €or you
federal efforts to improve health care in rural America. It is
not complete, and I likely left out significant efforts or
programs. But 1t does illustrate how much has been done, and is
still going on.

PROBLEMS

S0 where are we today? The aforementioned activities while
impressive, have not sclved all of the problems, and there
remain serious problems which create barriers to health care for
the poor and near poor in rural America. The following is a
list of what I believe are the most critical:

1) ©Poor Coordination of Existing Resources.

My testimony has attempted to document the multiple federal
activities in rural health, and does not include the
considerable efforts of city, county snd state governments,
private foundations and health organizations, and voluntary
agencies. Yet in spite of these investments, it seems many go
wanting for lack of awareness of what is available. For
example, a recent study on The Rursl Homeless by Larry Patton
{August, 1987) observed “there is a great need to better utilize
the existing delivery systems, such as Community, Rural and
Migrant Health Centers, to address the medical needs of the
rural homeless.” The Report of the National Commission to
Prevent Infant Mortality "Death Before Life: The Traqedy of
Infant Mortality® (August, 1988) cited a bruad array of
governnpent efforts to date, vet pointed out it is eesential for
government to better coordinate and publicize what is
available. And lastly, the recent study by the Institute of
Medicine on The Future of Public Health (August, i988) stated
that our public heslth system is "in disarray” and that the
*health of the public is threatened as a result.” The first
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reason they offered as an explanation for their dramatic
canclusion was that there is poor ceoordination and insufficient
uniformity in our public health system. I would 1like to
emphasige that one of the major barriers to the working poor
receiving health care may be their lack of awareness that it may
exist and is available to them.

2) variation in Eligibility for Medicsid.

Our country's major program to attend to the health care needs
of the poor is Medicaid, through which the federal government
matches state funds, the federal share being determined by the
number of poor residing in each state. The Medicaid Source
Book: Backqround Data and Analys {November, 1988) prepa for
Congress by the Congressional Research Service provides a wealth
of information on the accomplishments, state by state variation,
and extraordinary complexity of this program. Regardless of its
successes or shortcomings, one flaw stands out in bold relief,
and that is that states determine who is eligible for most
services, regardless of where an individual or family’s income
falls in comparison with federal poverty guidelines. In short,
some States (usually the more affluent with large urban
populations) are fairly generous with Medicaid benefits, while
our poorest states deny services to all but the destitutre.

3) Insufficient Funding for Medicald Sexvices.

Financial barriers to care have been well documented for the 37
million uninsured. But what is less apparent is the inadequate
care provided those entitled to Medicaid because of insufficient
reimbursement for hospital and physician service. Perhaps the
best example of this can be seen in the difficulty pregnant
women on Medicaid experience when trying to obtain prenatal and
obstetrical services. Although malpractice insurance is often
sited as a reason for family physicians and obstetricians
dropping out of providing obstetrical care, there is no evidence
that Medicaid recipients sre more likely to sue, but there is
Plenty of evidence that Medicaid payments are half or less than
the usual fee charged for such care. Also, the ratcheting down
of Medicaid payment for hospital gervices has contributed to the
fiscal instability of rural hospitals, and has likely been a
factor in the closing of some of thewm (sl in 1988).

4) Differential in Payment to Rural Hospitals under
the Medicare Prospective Payment System (PPS).

Congress, in creating a new way of paying hospitals for Medicare
services, recognized the higher historical cost of doing
business in cities, where the cost of paying employeas and
purchasing hospital services, are higher. In fact, the
differences between the cost of running hospitals in urban and

bu
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rural areas has not proven to be as great as was estimated, and
the lower reimbursemaent provided the latter has been disastrous
in some communities. As the financial impact of PPS on rural
hospitals became apparent, Congress enacted some corrections in
the formula used to calculate the urban/rural differential which
has served to narrow the difference in payment., But €or rural
hospitals with heavy Medicare patient loads, or a low average
daily census, inadequate Medicare reimbursement puts them at
considexable financial risk. while this may not seem directly
relevant to the "working poor® in rural America, to the extent
hospitals eliminate services (e.g. emergency room care) =r close
their doors altogether, then the health care for all rural
citizens in that ar=a is compromised.

5) Medical Liability and Malpractice.

The cost of liability insurance, and fear of being sued has
driven a large number of primary care providers from rural
areas, or forced thes to quite doing "high risk procedures®™ such
as obstetrical care and surgical procedures. In 1987 I
coauthored a report for Secretary Otis R. Bowen on Medical
Liability and Malpractice, in which we documented the extent of
the sroblem. 1In that report we cited a study which HHS funded,
documenting that 126 communities, primarily in the central and
southeastern stateS, reported a recent loss of obstetrical care
which wag attributed to either the excessive cost or
unavailability of medical liability insurance.

6) Inadequate Funding for tha Nationel Health
Service Corps (NHSC).

As indicated above, we have &8 law "on the books" which
authorizes a continuation of the NHSC, but in a more efficient
way than the previous scholarship program. The current law
provides for partisl payment of student .ndebtedness (up to
$20,000/yr) in return for at least a two year comitment of
service in a medically underserved area {most of which are
rural). These individuals could be used to staff community and
migrant health centers or work with private physicians in their
practices. But unfortunately, Congress has appropriated only
enough funds to place approximately 60 physicians, yet the
demand foxr such services is far greater.

RECOMMENDATIONS
This is the hardest part, because truly progressive suggestions
usually require more resources, yet we all know there simply are

no moxe uncommitted dollars at present. Therefore, I would
racammend the Committee contider the following:

t;,i
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1) IMPROVE COORDINATION AND PUBLIC AWARENESS OF EXISTING
PUBLIC HEALTH AND HEALTH SERVICE ACTIVITIES. Given the broad
range of federal, state and local government efforts, the
complexity of the various agencies involved, and the multiple
source of funding available to similar or complimentary
programs, coordination should be required as a condition of
receiving funds. NMore and improved methods of public education
should be required to make certain those in need of care can
tuke advantage of what is possibly available to them.

2) EXPANDING INSURANCE COVERAGE FOR THE VULNERABLE
MEDICALLY INDIGENT POPULATION. I believe the federal
responsibility should be targeted to those most at risk from
lack of health care - the chronically ill, the homeless, those
in remote or isolated areas which are medically underserved,
Congress is currently considering s variety of proposals to £ill
in the gaps of health care insurzace with expanded public
funding of Medicaid or mands%es on small business employers., I
favor the former, to f-_us on thase most in need, and
consideration of so'we form of tax incentives {not mandates) to
encourage small employers to offer broader health insurance
coverage.

3) NATIONAL MEDICAID ELIGIBILITY STANDARDS, I
wholeheartedly support the recommendation of the special report
of the Health Policy Agenda for the American People, “"Including
the Poor" which calls for a restructur ng of the Medicaid
program so that it will be governed by national standards and
goals. Poverty is no more painful nor humiliating in cities
than in the country, or in Utah than it is in Alabama. We
should, as a nation, establish a limit as to what people should
have to endure, and agree to provide the resources, in
cooperation with states, necessary for basic health care.

4) ASSURE ADEQUATE REIMBURSEMENT FOR RURAL HOSPITALS UNDER
MEDICARE'S PROSPECTIVE PAYMENT SYSTEM (PPS). As indicated,
progress has been made in this area. Wwhile I recognize that not
all of our hospitals will survive, we should explore new and
creative ways of providing more efficient care in rural
communities. However, no rural community should lose access to
hospital services just because of efforts on the part of
Congress to achieve budget savings in the Medicare program.
Recent refinements in the method to calculate the urban and
rural payments should be monitored to see if they achieve their
intended purpose, i.e. more equitabl. distri’ ~n of Medicare
dollars. Furthermore, the demonstrations proje. . Congress
recently authorized to assist rural hospitals in \_apsition from
an acute care facility to one which might better provide care
for rural residents should be carefully monitored. Where they
seem to be working, their suscess should be applied to similar
communities. »



64

5) MEDICAL LIABILITY AND MALPRACTICE. While this seems to
be an episodic problem with a particulaxly severe impact on
certain medical specialties and geographic regions, it has
unguestionably been a significant factor in limiting health care
in rural America. In the HHS Task Force Report on Medical
Liability and Malpractice (August, 1987) I referred to above, we
made over thirty recommendations in four categories: 1)
Inprovements in the health care system, 2) Change in tort law
and the legal system, 3) Alternatives to tort litigation:; and,
4) Recommended changes in the underwriting of malpractice
insurance.

while all of these, if accepted by federal state govermments,
the medical and legal professionals and the insurance industry
would go a long way to address the problem, they may not be
enough. Congress should consider further action to limit the
cost to providers and patients resulting from the escalating
frequency and severity of malpractice awards.

6) SHORTAGES OF HEALTH PROFESSIONALS IN RURAL AREAS. with
all due respect, Mr. Chairman, I will have to refrain from
making specific recommendations here because of restrictions on
my advocacy of programs under the auspice of the Health
Resources and Services Adninistration, which I administered from
August 1986 through October 1988,

In summary, I hope the cestimony will prove useful as you
consider how to improve the lives of the working poor in rurail
Americsa. I would be pleased to answer any questions at this
time,

.
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Chairman Mmn.rer. Ms. Blundall?

STATEMENT OF JOAN BLUNDALL, COORDINATOR, CONSULTA-
TION AND EDUCATION, NORTHWEST I0WA MENTAL HEALTH
CENTER, SPENCER, 1A

Ms. BLunpaLL. ] come to you from the Northwest Iowa Mental
Health Center in Spencer, Iowa. We serve nine very rural counties.
Immetoyouwitheoncemstodayabouthowweareinterpreﬁﬁ
mthofthe problems connected with rural poverty and men

I think the clients thal I deal with read the papers as well as all
ofyoudo.Wereadmportsabouthowthemraﬁ:risisisovar.H -
ever, many of the families that I work with deal with chronic
issues of economic stress that have gone on for five or six years.
One of the major concerns I think that we face is that our under-
standing of rural economic crisis is based on aggregate data rather
than looking at where areas of rural America have not been re-

sponsive to recovery.
In a study done by Iowa State University last fall, we found that
30.8 percent of rural residents, e in communities of under

2,600 had suffered a financial loss. e also found that 8.6 percent
ofthoesurveyedh&dhadtodmphealthinsurance.'l‘heyear
before, it had been 7 percent.

We also know, from other studies that have been done on depres-
sion, that we have one in five rural residents now who are suffer-
ing from a number of depression indicators. This is not the same as
saying that they are chmm depressed. But we do know that
we have one in five who y have depression indicators. That
is than what we would find in inner city ghettoes.

should we be concerned about depression and economics?
Themainreamisbecausedzg}reasionhreaksourwilltoseekal—
encrgy 1o et through the day: By puream, if they don't have the
energy to get ug y, they are not going to e
back on the road to where they can provide g‘u;.geu' own ﬁnanc%:lt
support.

A major concern we face has to do with children. Many of the
families that we work with have situations where children are ac-
tually becoming caretakers of families. We call this the adultifica-
tion of children. One client that I have worked with, Jared, has
found that his savings bonds, he wanted his family to use so that
his father could have insulin. The family was not eligible for any of
the services that v;:, I;Ia;ve cl:-:tahted He and }_u; gﬂm both wor Uat
minimum jo ve partaken of J.T.P.A. programs. Un-
fortunately, ge two places where his parents work do not offer

medical cov: .,
Manyoftimnﬂiesthatweworkwithmworking,butthe de
not have the fri beneﬁ_ts that are critical for them to be able to

survive and one i mtﬁ out any strides that they have made
in the . I would t in the future, economic development
would be somehow tied not only to wages but fringe benefits that
can keep families stable,

Another concern that we have is, I hear much talk about mini-
mum wage and what it should be. But many of the families that I

(4t
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wwkwithworkatjobethattgaysz.OOanhourbeeausethebuﬁness

owner’s gross is so small they are not covered under minimum

wage legislation. Families are grateful for having those jobs be-

cause it may mean that the electricity will not be shut off that

month or there will be food on the . However, something is
ing underneath, their need and their desire to work.

e that I work with have grown up with the belief that if
one worked hard, they could survive, and not only survive but per-
haps prosper. That assumption about life is being broken in rural
America and children are hearing their parents say, “You must
work in order to survive,” and are witnesmcgg their par-
ents working sometimes at two and three jobs. But children know
that their families are not making it.

We have some dilemmas for the future because once that belief
in work is broken, we could see families in Jowa and other states
much like families in Appalachia, where we have to make a choice
between whether or not it pays to work or redefine what success is.
The concerns that I have have to do with children who have
learned to define essentials as nonessentials. “We don’t need glass-
es and Mom doesn’t need rieep and we don't need shoes.”
One girl that I workeit with, Shell, I've worked with her for 3
years, her mother works two jobs, her father has an off-farm job,
theyhaveasmalldairyhexﬂaswelLTheydon’t&ualjﬁrunderpov-
erty guidelines. Shell milks the cows, takes care of her three broth-
ers and sisters and also walks beans. Those of you not from rural
areas may not know what that means. But she pays for her own
school clothes. Shell, when asked by someone if she ever resented
not having a childhood, said, “You don’t understand us, do you, out
in rural America? I had a marvelous childhood. It was just
shorter than most kids.”
I think that's the that we're ing from children now.
I don’t want to treat the Shells and the J. in Iowa for ulcers,
der-2ssion and sleep disturbances, but somehow they’re growing up
in a period of uncertainty that does not make sense to them.
Chrunic,unmm.tﬁngstressshowsitselfinmmﬂ'waysandl
%nkthaAtmthemmiammtygmstumthatagoul support that.
rural America, in Jowa, we use reports are up
from 1,620 incidents in 1984 to 4,643 in fﬁé”e
The suicide rate in 1987 was 14 per 100,000. That’s the highest
since 1958. In Iowa, we have found suicides jtunﬁge dramatically
when we look at five 9§gam From 1977 to 1981, suicide rate
from that period, to 1 tol986,jumped55fewentgreaterthan
the five previous years. We also found that 14 Iowa counties have
hadahoveaveragsuiciderates.Thesaarewunﬁesthnthavenot
had mental health prevention initiatives because there was no way
to fund to those initiatives.
Out of wedlock births are also up and I also have reported on the
major concern of mental health right now and that has to do with

ery much we need tion initiatives. I work for a very con-
servative mental health center. We don't believe in doing i
that the community can do for itself. We depend greatly on volun-
teer grougs and on support groups and on churches and we'’re very
grateful for what they provide. Volunteer initiatives work very

71
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well in times of crisis. They are not effective to meet all of the
needs of chronic issues. That's the dilemma we face in i
what it is we're looking at in rural America so that we can have

’dranwhocanonceagaindreamthatifyouwork,yoncansur-
vive and you can have some sense of stability.

you.
Chairman MiLLEr. Thank you very much,
[Prepared statement of Joan Blundall follows:]

o
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF JoAN BLUNDALL, COORDINATOR, CONSULTATION AND
EvycaTion, NorTHWEST Iowa MENTAL HeALTH CrNTER, SPENCER, IA

There has been continuing debate regarding the status of the rural
economic condition as well as the impact of that condition om the mental
health status of ruralites. In some sense, our language has limited our
perspective on dealing with the dilesmas that are born out of chronic
economic changes. Crisis, by definition, involves a short ters problem
for which an intervention can be designed and implesented, thus
returning communities and people to & state of equilibrium. Some say
there never was a crisis, but rather a chronic condition of economic and
social change similar to that which has been experienced in the lusber
industry, the coal mining industry, and the steel industry. Those
traveling through rural Anerica can see the effects of the rural
condition. Small towns continue to shrink as residents wigrate to more
populated areas. Rural communities visibly look older in both their
structures and their people. S5chool consolidations continue to ogccur
and parishes yoke in order to provide a religious presence.

Though economic dats compiled from a variety of sources indicates
that the past three years have shown incressed stabilization in the

agricultural economy, such statistics typically look only at aggregate



data, thus clouding the understanding of continuing economic duress in
areas where recovery has failed to develop. Chronic economic stress is
related to increases mentsl health dilemmas.

Recent demographic changes and vesearch initistives indicate a
changing mental health status among ruralites. Such statistics indicate
the feollowing:

*Spouse abuse reports have increased from 1,620 incidents

reported in 1985 to 3,501 incidents revorted in 19865 4,432
incidents in 1987; and 4,543 in 1988.

*The 1987 suicide rate of 14.0 per 100,000 populstion was the
highest since 1558.

*In Towa for age group 15 to 19, the average suicide rate in
1982-86 is 55 percent greater than the previous five-year
period. {(1977-81 was 8.75 per 100,000; 82-86 was 13.52).

%14 Iowa counties from 1984 to 1987 have had above average
rates of suicide.

*ut-of-wedlock births have increased from 102.4 per 1,000 live
births i{n 1980 to 150 per 1,000 live births in 1986, and 162.2
per 1,000 live births in 1987.

*A 1986 Nebraska study panel has shown that depression levels are

higher in rural areas thao in urban areas, a direct reversal of
findings of the same study in 1981.

Depression is the most common mental health problem facing
rural America. Studies from Minnesota (Garfunkel, Hoberman, Parsons and
Walker 1986), Nebraska (Beeson and Juhnsen 1987), and lowa (Hoyt 1988)
indicate increases in depression indicators. The most recenr study done
by Danny Hoyt of Iowa State University Department of Sociology has
assessed the impact of the economic crisis upon the mental health of
Yowa's rural population by using some standard measure of mental health
outcomes in the study. Previous studies done in urbac areas have
typically shown urban populations at greater risk than rural. However,

Hoyt found significantly higher levels of depression in Iowa’s rural

N2,
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sample. The results show considerable presence of depressive symptoms

n the rural populations. Hoyt concludes that:
®In this study, the proportion of the respondents with a CES-D
score that corresponded with the 16 or higher cutoff was 21.3
percent. Not only is this proportion higher than reported in
sarlier studies, it is Substantially higher than the prior rural
studies. It would appear that the chronic economic stress
experienced in the interim has had a substantial impact upon rural
mental health. While it is not possible to directiy test this
assertion with the present data, there 1s some independent evidence
to support this interpret=tion. Beeson and Johnson (1987)
reported significant increises in levels of depression batween
1981 and 1986 in the rural component of a longitudinal survey
conducted in Nebrasks....The rural farm and rural non-farm
residents are much more likely than the residents of nou-rural
communities to be classified as probably depressed.”

Hoyt's study indicates that one in five persons in rural areas are
at risk due to depression symptomatology. He also found a strong
relationship between depression scores and the respondents' family
financial situation. During the rural "econmomic recovery,” many
residents of rural Iova (63.5%) experienced one or more types of
economic stress within the past year. The study also shows that 8.6

percent of families surveyed had been forced to cancel insuranmce.

Clear evidence exists regarding the deteriorating mental health
status of rural America, a time when many consider the rural crisis over
snd the fallout of the crisis settled, Statistics regarding social and
economic change represent wore than numbers. They represent people whe
will experience a myriad of symptoms a6 & result of soclo-economic

change. Just &s individuals on one level experience depression,
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compunities can experience a generalized depression because of the state
of its citizeary. Individuals and communities suffering from depressive
moods act in predictable ways which may impede sne's ability to problem
solve, seek alterpatives, and heal. When one loses a sense of the
ability to respoud, the value of being an active member in building a
present or future diminishes. The psychological status of individuals
and femilies is directly reflected in the psychelogical mood of the
community. Unless appropriate interventions which are acceptable to
farm families and farm communities are maintained, the finding of
cereative solutions to rebuild rural America will be delayed or denied.
In a recent study of farm families in Iowa and Pennsylvania
{Mortinez-Brawley, Blundall 1988), families told beliefs about the
counection between hard work, effort and success were largely flawed.
Among all lowa families and among financially stressed families in
Yennsylvania, beliefs about the rewards of hard work has been challenged
by continuing economic stress. Such a shattering of basic life
assumptions clearly left families with a strong se. : of wvulnerabiliry.
Though families talked about how working hard didn't pay off, they
continued to work hard, often at two and three jobs. This
contradiction raised & fundamental question. Children are hearing their
parents verbalize how work is not being rewarded but are cobserving that
they still work hard. What will be the comsequences of these disparate
messages for future generations of rural youth? Will they redefine the
reward system or challenge the merit of work? Will the economic rural
crisis of the 80's give birth to chronic mental health concerns and
poverty as has been the case ‘n Appalachia and other areas that have

faced employment changes.
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Many families spoke of reassessing priorities or essentials.
Service providers need to question just what this reassessmeat means
since it may often be dysfunctional. Rural America remains proud and
families relabel "essentials” as "nonessentials” in order to protect
their self-image. Families may be placing themselves at physical and
emotional risk when decisions are made regarding the lack of importance
of glasses, shoes, medical care, or sleep. Human service providers must
walk an unsteady line as they balance the need for esteem and the need
for basic human needs within their clientele.

The issues of mental health status and economic stress has broad
implications. The allocation of service and research resources presents
tough choices that invelve not only dollars but also values.

-Do we live in a society where the public supports the belief that
a family where two parents work should be able to meet basic needs?
Presently this is not the case for families where husband and wife
make minimum wage, have no fringe benefits and are not covered by any
health insurance plan.

Jo we as a society beiieve that poverty-level families have a
right to be warm in the midst of winter? In Northwest lowa this is net
the case. Of the 5,000 families who were financially eligible for home
weatherization projects, funds existed for only 300 families.

~Do we fully understand the cConsequences of not treating depression
through prevention and rehabilitation initistives? Depression 1s one of
rhe most treatable mental health problems when resources are available.

_Have we an understanding of the costs of the demise of the work
ethic in depressed aress? What are the implications for the

productivity of workers in the future?

7

ERIC

A Fuitext provided by ERIC

v T



k

O

ERIC

. Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

13

The Northwest lowa Mental Health Center continues to struggle with
the human impact of chronic econowic duress. We are encouraged that
prevention initiatives developed in our region appear to have had a
pasitive impact regarding lower suicide levels than other areas of the
state. However, needs continue to increase as resources, at best, are
maintained. The impact of the changes within the decade of the eightics
on children continues to unfold. Those possibilities of iuterventions
which will reduce the vulnerability of children growing today are in our

hands.
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Chairman MiLLER. Ms. Natoli?

STATEMENT OF MARILYN W. NATOLI, DIRECTOR OF CHILD
CARE/HEAD START, OPPORTUNITIES FOR CHENANGO, INC,
NORWICH, NY

Ms. Narou. Thank you for inviting me here today.

I am the Head Start director in Chenango County and I want to
tell you about county, which is located in central New York,
just south of Mr. Walsh’s district.

We have approximately 50,000 people with a minority population
of less than one percent. The people living in poverty compose
about 12.3 percent of the population. However, this does not take
into effect those people living in our seven rural areas where the
poverty rate exceeds the average. There's one remote area where
20 ﬁrcent of the people are poor.

e ing economy and the rising interest rate have adve
affecufted our ct;l;nty inmlthe lasl: four months. Sherwood Med‘;l%al‘isg
manufacturer of medical supplies, is ing its plant, laying
mple. To add insult to im%ry, the 'r?m employees to go to

Xico to train their replacements. weeks ago, a capital
employer announced the layoff of 60 people, and a major electronic
connector manufacturer in a community just adjacent to our
county laid off 150 employees in the last four months.

The loss of emgloyment opportunities has a particularly devas-
tating effect on the working poor. Because they are in entry level
positions, they are the last hired and the first fired. With limited
resources, they often have a difficult time locating new positions
and accessing services. Families begin to suffer.

For example, last month, the Domestic Violence Action Commit-
tee helped several people who were beaten as a direct result of a
family member losing their jobs, the same kind of testimony you
have just heard.

In the Head Start family, and we think of ourselves as a family,
we find that parents y want to work. We serve 122 children
and their families in our county. Of these families, 40 percent of
the mothers and 88 percent of the fathers are employed. How do
the working poor families manage to feed, clothe and house them-
selves, fo provide day care for their children, to transport them-
selves and to pay for medical care? You heard some of those stories
this morning. Let me tell you what happens in Chenango County.

In Chenango County, there are 15 local food pantries scattered
throughout the county which provide food to families in emergency
situations. Emergencies have taken on a new meaning, for many
sponsors are now reporting that working families are using the
pantries on a lar basis. The W.I.C. Program, administered by
our agency, which is also funded by the C.S B.G. Grant, serves 1400
children. Of that, 88 percent are children from the working poor.
Many working poor families cannot participate in this program be-
cause of their erratic work schedule or their transportation prob-
lems. We are beginning to address those problems within our

agency.
Many of our Jocal churches and agencies have supplies of clothes
which are available free or for nominal costs to our families.

Su
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of our major concerns has been that the dairy industry is
out of business in the county. Therefore, we have abandoned
farms and other prime real estate purchased by
corporations for building lots, These ots are priced beyond
reach of the working poor. They cannot own their own homes.
addition, the major employer in our county has brought in
new professional employees, further i ing the cost of

using and straining our current h problems. Working
famﬂiasmforeedwobhinsheltermleho i thgout
to the condition of the dwellings.

, mobile homes are the only housing available for
lowinmmegm.h"es.mnyoftheseoldermobﬂehomeaandmn-
ventional homes lack the basic necessities of water, of a sewer
mnm-uptoelectﬁcity.i‘hmisafemofﬁminnual

as families use makeshift ents for heating. You
need only to go into a hume to see an oil drum placed on cinder
blocks to use heating purposes to understand the concern that
our rural firemen have about fire.

I-Ioml t;llessness has a diffe %wk 111;&& malwmareas. V;V:;don’t have

e living on grates or in ic p t we have is many
mlies living together in an apartment or a mobile home, These
arrangements don't last very long. Either the families agree te dis-
agree or the landlord finds out what's going on. They are then
forced to move, further depleting their limited resources.

Finally, quality d:ty care is a constant need of working parents,
The start-up costs of center care are high because of the regula-
tions imposed ugg:)usinNew York State by the Department of
Social Services. The care is also expensive because of those same
regulations. We have to be able to find funding to help our working
poor access quality day care.

If you look out my office window, you would understand why the
working poor are car poor. Their cars are old. They consume
amonntsof&asandoﬂ.Theybreakdownmgulaﬂy.They’retied
together with wire and they're covered with rust. Workers need
these vehicles to get to work. It’s often 20 miles to go to a place of
employment. Others have testified this morning that they were
looking for employment that was 30 to 60 miles away from their
homes.'!hatisals:trg;cin Chenango County. We need money to
expand our current public transportation systems, so we can make
families less dependent on their own vehicles.

Finally, one of the most serious problems facing the working
poor is a lack of affordable medical insurance. The escalating cost
of medical insurance is forcing many companies to eliminate or
substantially reduce the medical benefits they provide. Families
cannot afford to pick u&ethat cost. They simply cannot afford the
cosi of their own or ir dependent insurance coverage. They
therefore often delay treatment until the condition becomes very
serious.

You heard testimony this mo about the availability of serv-
wi:relrepmgsnt{mtzo t of the sopalotion was oot th
w percen e population was poor, the
ratio of physicians is one to 4,800 ?ple in that area. Penple just
don’t have access to medical care. We need to improve our heaith
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system. We need to provide preventive care. We need to provide

m'll'lhe ﬁmcam - tb;x.e& fa Chenango Coun that
concern that we are facing in ty is

the State of New York has identified two possible sites in the

county for the disposal of low-level radicactive waste. The safety of

these sites is very questionable. Altho we are poor and rural,

we should not be used as a dump for nuclear waste.

As the Head Start director, I am convinced that Head Start
makes a difference in the life of a child and of a family. Other
agencies and groups in the county also provide needed services and
opportunities for families. Today, I bring' a request from those dedi-
cated men and women. Please think about the impact on rursl
areas when you are deveioping programs and policies. In particu-
lar, think about the needs of working families who live in rural
areas.

I want to thank you on behalf of the families and children in
Chenango County. The Policy Council of the Head Start
of Opportunities, Chenango, was excited to think that 1 would be
able to tell you about the problems that they are facing. They want
you to know how pleased they are that you are listening to us and
are hopeful you are going to hear what we have to say. Please help
us as we help working poor families on the road to economic securi-

Thank you.
Chairman MiLLER. Thank you very much.
[Prepared statement of Marilyn Natoli follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF MARILYN W. Narou:, DirecToR, Crird Care/Hxap Srazt,
OrrorTUNITIES FOR CHENANGO, INC., NogwicH, NY

Rural poverty is sometimes hidden and not as visually shocking
as urban poverty; however, the effect on families is just as
devastating. As the Head Start Director in Chenango County, I
am aware of the forces which affect those who live in rural
poverty. Families struggle to bocome economically secure; yet,
despite their best efforts, they cannot break the cycle of
poverty. WHY? Let me describe my county and the economic and
social issues which are confronting it in 1989,

Chenango County is located at the northeastern end of the Appa-
lachian Region in the Southern Tier of Central New York. The
total area is 897 square miles of which thirteen percent is
owned by the State of New York. There are twenty-cne townships,
eight incorporated villages and one very small city, Norwich,
the county seat.

The majority of he population ‘B3.68%) live in places that are
classified as rural by the U.S. Census Bureau. The total popu~
lation is approximately 50,000 with a minority population of

less than one percent. People living below the poverty level
comprise 12 3 percent of the total county population in 1980.
This does not reflect the hidden poverty in the seven rural areas
where the poverty rate exceeds the average. In four of these
areas, fifteen to twenty percent of the population lives in
poverty. One of the areas at the poverty rate in 1980 has seen
the loss of its major employer. This is one of the more isolated,
underdeveloped areas of the county where working families have
one car, limited skills, and lack information on other sources

of employment.

The cooling economy and rasing interest rate have affocted the
county's economy in the past four months. Sherwood-Madical, Inc.,

a manufacturer of medical supplies, is rclosing its plant in
Sherburne and movinyg the operat.on to Mexico. This community of
1560 will lost 450 jobs by Sune. To add to the despair of the
employees. some have been sent to Mexico to train the now employees.

Two weeks ago, a majoxr capital goods empl wer at the southern end
of the county annourced a lay-off of sixty people. A maijor
electronic connector manufacturer ain a community adjacent to

the eastern border layed off one-hundred-and-~fifty emuloyees

in the past four months. The "Stitch-and-Sew" industry which
employs approximately six-hundred-anrd-fifty people is particularly
vulnerable to this cconomir cooling., Employees are hired at
slightly above the minamum wage for a training period amd then
dropped t¢ minimum wage and picce work.  These industrices ewploy
many working poor familics.

Working poor individuals are employed asm ‘art hands, bus drivers,
sewing machine sperators, oy care workes,, norses atdes, factory
workers, vanitors, word proce:oars, a0t ool sandiers, and o ap

other entry level qobs. The rate of oy rarg S0 dmimun wage

to $4.25 3or howr,

8u
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The loss of employment opportunities have a particularly devasta-
ting effect on the working poor. Becasue they are in entry level
positions, they are the last hired and the first fired. with
limited resources, they often have a difficult time locating

new positions.

The Chenango Unitad Way assembled a Task Force last month to

help the village of Sherburne during the shut-down of the Sherwood-
Medical facility. As a member of this Task Force, I am concerned
not only about the loss of jobs, but also about the impact on
families. Representatives on the Task Force from the Domestic
Violence Action Committee are prepared to respond to an expected
increase for their services as a result of the plant closing.

In fact, last month the Committee helped several women who were
beaten as a direct vesult of a family member losing their employ-
ment at the plant. The Committee is reporting an increase in
domestic violence from fifty-five clients in 1984, to ona-hundred-
forty new clients and eight-five re-entered clients in 1988. This
increase is seen as a result of increasad community awareness of
this issue. The same awareness has impacted on the Chenango County
Departme..t of Social Services Child Abuse and Maltreatment Reports.
In 1986, there were twh-hundred-and-ninety-four reports, with
five-hundred-and-forty-five children involved. The Department has
had an increase in these reports over the past two years.

In the Head Start Program, we find that parents want to work. In
Chenango County, we serve one-hundred-and~twenty~-two children and
their families. Of these families, forty percent of the mothers
and eighty-eight percent of the fathers are employed, for a total
of eighty-three people working to support their families. Yet,
their income €alls within the federal poverty guidelines for Head
Start.

A gross annual income of less than $11,600 makes it very difficult
ta feed, clothe, and house 4 family of four. This income must also
ba used for day care, transportation costs, and medical expenses.

HOW DO FAMILIES MANAGE? Fifteen local food pantries scattered
throughout the county provide food and supplies to fsmilies in
emergency situations. More people are relying on the pantries to
supplement their foud budgets. Emergencies have taken a new
meaning, for many sponsors are reporting that working families are
using the pantries on a regular basis. Opportunities for cChenango,
Inc. (OFC) provides some of the food and supplies for the food
pantries by gleaning damaged merchandise from the warehouse of
Victory Markets, Inc., & chain of supermarkets with their head-
guarters in Norwich.

The lack of nutrition education and money often prevents families
from making wise food purchases. This year, Head Start hired a
Nutrition Assistant to work with families on the selection and
preparation of nutritionally sound m-oals. The agency is working
with Cornell Cooperative Extension to provide a similar service
for other families.

Testimony by Marilyn W. Natolil
April 11, 1989
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The Women, Infant and Children (WIC) Program administered by our
agency serves 1414 clients; sixty-eight percent are the working
poor. Many working poor families do not participate in the WIC
Program because of their work hours or transportation problems.

The program has flexed their hours of operation by offering everning
clinics, and opened four outreach sites in the wmorxe remote areas

to increase services to the working poor. The 1989 goal of the

WIC Program is to increase the caseload from serving fifty-five
percent of the eligible participants to sixty percent of this
population.

Many of our local churches have supplies of clothes and household
items which arxe available free or for a nominal cost to families.
A local church recognized that lack of dependable transportation

prevented families from taking advantage of this service. Deals

on Wheels was created to take clothes and household items to the

rural areas.

Dairy farms in the county have declined from 650 farms in .376, to
410 in 1988, with 30 of these farms lost in 1988. As labor expenses
rise and machines substituted for labor, farm owners are hiring
fewer farm hands, displacing workers and often families. Abandoned
dairy farms and other prime rural property is now being purchased

by large corporations, divided into building lots, and sold to
people from larger metropolitan areas for second homes or retire-
ment homes. These lots are priced bey-nd the reach of the working
poor.

The major employ r in the county has brought in many new, srofes-
sional employees. This influx has inflated the cost of housing
near their headquarters, further straining the current hjusing
problems.

Families are forced to obtain shelter in affordable housing without
regard to the condition of the dwelling. In 1988, the county
issued 163 permits for mobile home or double wide mobile homes,

and 160 permits for conventional homes. Increasingly, mobile

homes are the only housing available for low income families.

Many of the older mobile homes and conventional homes lack the
basic necessities of water, sewer system and electricity. Since
the cost of hooking up electrical service is prohibitative,

mobile homes are placed near a house with electrical service.

An extension cord is connected from the main house to the adjacent
mobile home. These mobile homes often do not have plumbing:
therefore, water and toilet facilities are obtained at the main
house.

The fear of fire is very real in rural dwellings. Families use

oil drums standing on cinder blocks and other make-shift arrange-
ments for heating. Opportunities for Chenango, Inc. sponsors a

Burn Pruvention Program, which installs fire detectors, checks
temperatures of water heaters, installs safety caps on electrical
outlets and educates families about safety hazards. Additional

money would be very helpful in order to expand this excellent program.
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Oldex homes and mobile homes are very difficult to heat, and,
consequently use large volumes of fuel. Opportunities for
Chenango, Inc. operates a Weatherization Program which imstalled
insulation and related materials in 81 homes, 75 mobile homes and
20 apartments in 1988. Opportunities for Chenango, Inc. also
administers the Home Energy Assiastance Program {HERP) for people
under the age of sixty who do not receive Public Assistance.

Both of these programs are providing a very important and needed
service.

The seriousness of the problems of substandard housing in rxural
areas is reflected in a recent Housing and Urban Development /RUD)
Grant designed for fifty houses in two rural townships in Chenango
County. Seventy-six percent of the homes needed major work on
their sewers and thirty~-six percent of the homes neceded wells
drilled, As with many programs funded by the federal government,
the HUD regulations are designed for homes in urban areas, not
rural areas.

Homerlessness has a different look in rural araes. We do not have
people living on grates or in public places. What we do have is
two, three or four families living together in an apartment or
mobile home. These arrangements last until the families can no
longer sgree, or the landlord discovers the situation. Working
poor families are forced to move, further depleting their limited
xesources. One of the sad effects is that children lose a sense
of themselves. Photos, momentos, personal items get lost in the
many moves and cannot be replaced. The current federal rer _ations
deny help to these families because they, in fact, do have a place
to live. These regulations need to be changed to address problems
of near homelessness.

Affordable, available, accessible quelity day care is a constant
need of working pareats. In Chenango County., there are twenty-
three licensed or certified family day care providers. The only
licensed day care centers are the five operated by Head Start.
Opportunities for Chenango, Inc. provides a Resource and Referral
Service as a means to increase the number of licensed facilities.

The business community is recognizing that quality chilr care

is important in the recruitment and retention of empluyees. The
Chenango County Chamber of Commerce, the business community, and
Opportunities for Chenamgo, Inc. are working together to develop
8 child care center to serve sixty children. The start-up costs
are astronomical, while the cost of tha care will be prohibitive
for the low to moderate wage earner. Funding wiil have to be
located to help the working poor access the center.

0f the ten county school districts, only the Norwich City Schoels
offers an after school program. In Greene, a community agency
struggles to provide a program. Latch Key programs need to be
developed and funded to provide safe care for older children.
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Low income working families are "car poor®. It is not unusual
individuals to travel twenty miles one way to their place of employ-
ment. Thelr cars are older models which consume large amounts of
gas and oil and break down regularly. Workers need these vehicles
to get to their place of employment. Opportunities for Chenango,
Inc. operates a limited transportation system in the county. There
are fixed routes in the City of Norwich and in some of the rural
areas, as well as on demand transportation for the whole county.
Money to expand the fixed route system would make families less
dependent on their own vehicles for getting to work and accessing
needed services.

One of the most serious problems facing the working poor is the
lack of affordable and available medical insurance. The escatating
cost of medical insurance costs are forcing many companies to
eliminate, or substantially reduce the medical benefits. For
example, in November, 1988, the cost of the basic medical insurance
plan for Opportunities for Chenange, Inc. increased by twenty-seven
percent.

Families cannot afford to assume responsibility for medical
coverage. Therefore, they use the outpatient services at the only
county hospital, or delay treatment until the condition becomes
very serious. A mother will first assure that her children
receive care, and second that the father receive care since he is
often the main source of income. Finally, women seek medi~al care
for themselves. 1In 1986, twenty percent of Chenango County women
did not receive prenatal care within the first trimester.

Infant mortality rate in the county was 10.2 percent infant deaths
per one thousand births between 1981 and 19686. The mortality rate
for Upstate New York was 9.7 percent for the same time span.

Some local doctors and most of the dentists refuse to accept
Medicaid patients. Physicians, psychologists, psychiatrists,
physical therapists, occupational therapists, speech therapists,
and other medical personnel are unwilling to locate in the county
because of our pay scale and geographic isolation.

Beds for recently released mentally i1l patients are very limited.
families must, thesefore, travel to the 'arger metropolitan arecas
to cobtain specialized services, adding tu the ost of medical care.
According to NY-Penn, the Health Systems Agenc, for the area,
Chenango County needs to improve their primary care system, pre-
ventive services, well child care and home health care.

The final concern we are currently facing is th: State of New York
has identified two possible sites in the county for the disposal

of lov level radicactive waste. ©rroperty values near these sites
have plummeted. The safety of the site is questionable. Radio-
active waste will be transported over our rural highways which

are often spow-covercd. 2ur emergency squad and firemen are volu-
teers withnut experioen: or training to handle a nuclear accident.
Large numbers of the county population are very concerned and taking
action to prevent the storage of radicactive waste 1n the county.



In Head Start, we serve children for four to seven hours a day,

160 days a year. In each center a Family Assistant works with
parents to help locate and access appropriate services. We en-
courage parents to become actively involved with the education of
their child by volunteering in the classroom, serving on agency
committees, and participating in Policy Council. We offer training
and other education activities for parents. A comprehensive
program for both the child and the families is offered during the
time the child is enrolled in the program. We do find that parents
will often come back to the centers asking for help after their
child is no longer enrolled in the progranm.

HBead Start sees children early in their 1life, when problems can
still be corrected. We encourage parents to take responsibility
for thair lives and the lives of their children.

As I have described, other agencies and groups in the county also
provide needed services and opportunities for families. Today I
bring a request from those dedicated men and women who were genexrcus
in their time and assistance in providing the information obtained
in this testiwony.

PLEASE THINK ABOUT THE YMPACT ON RURAL AREAS WHEN YOU »RE DEVELOPING
PROGRAMS AND PCLICIES.

Often the federal regulations and the officials who administer them
do not understand the needs of working families who live in rural
areas.

Finally, I want to thank you, on behalf of the £/ ags and children
in Chenango County, who are working hard to becor: ¢ :onomically
secure. It is wonderful to know you care about 1 - 2conomic and
social issues facing the working poor families in ¢ enango County.
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Chairman Mn.ixr. I want to thank all of you for your testimony.
My ogies agnin for the shortness of time. I was not aware that
the Committee was going to be using this room. I'll

Bob,lquuﬁm something. On 11 of the report, if I’

me you . of the m
reading this correct'y, the suggestion is that not only, as you point-
ed out, does the poverty in rural areas mirror what we would imag-
ine for urban areas, for metro areas, as you put it, but it also ap-
parently differs in the sense that it appears that it’s long-term,
that families will spend a longer period of time in poverty than
perhaps individuals or families would in the urban areas. Am I

maﬁn%that eonec&??

Mr. GREENSTEIN. Yes. Actually, in that area, we re waiting for
some very important additional data which we hope to have soon
and will be in the next report we put out on the series. But for the
purposes of this hearing, what the preliminary data seem to s
gest is that particularly for the working poor, poverty is mu
more likely to be long-term in rural areas than in urban areas.

Chairman I just want to see if I'm correct here for the
record. Given what appears to be the maximum we're going to do
on the minimum wage and the persistence of minimum wage jobs
:n some of these rural areas that hus been described this morning,
absent some kind of other income policies, you don’t see these
people getting out of poverty if they work 40 hours a week and
they work 50 weeks of the year. They're not going to lift them-
selves and/or their families out of poverty.

Mr. GreensTEIN. Right now, if you work 4C¢ hours, 50 weeks a
year at the minimum wage, you make about $6,700.

Chairman MiLiLEr. So, if two individuals do that, they're going to
make themselves $12,000, $13,000.

Mr. GreensTEIN. In fact, if you had one parent working full-time
at the minimum wage and a second parent working half-time at
the minimum wage and caring for children the other half of the
time, and there were two chiidren, it was a family of four, they
would still he more than $1,000 below the powm line. I don’t have
& figures off the top of my head of what the full-time work would

Chairman MriLLER. But the implication——

Mr. GREENSTEIN. The'ﬂ;d still be well below—about $8,000.

Chairman MiLLer. The implication is that these families are
simply going to be stuck in this position, abscnt somebody bringing
a paying job to the area or they move somewhere else or we
do something with the earned income tax and tax policy.

M.. GreensTEIN. I think that’s exactly right from the figures
Isaac Shapiro of the Center on Budget and Policy Priorities is just
giving me. 1 think the family of three with a full-time worker
under the bill the House passed, for example, would still be well
over $1,000 below the vert{elline. A family of four, they would
probabl:r still be over &000 ow the poverty level. We've got a
very gap there.

In addition, given the more seasonal nature of some rural work,
we can't assume that all of these workers, even though they want
to work, are always working 40 hours a week, 50 weeks a year.

Chairman MiLEr. Mr. Holloway?

8u
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Mr. HoLLowAy. Since we're short on time, I'll limit my questions,
which may make you happy.
I just want to ask Doctor Sundwall a question,

of the panel, bt from Tasing yout S s et
mony It temen y
from you that there is money avai that we are putting money
out there. My question to you would be, how do we better coordi-
nate this money? How do we better get it to the places it’s needed
whgrmitmnbethemosthelpinthemmlm?

I were in Congress making it a term of participation in the block
grants. As you know, when the block grants were created, and
that’'s where the real mcney is in the te, there’s lots of
money that funnels through the Public th Service
those block grants, there were very little strings attached. That's
because the G.A.Q,, in their analmgm of the implementation of
block grants, showed that by large ﬂ;{’re working. The
advocates for maintaining those old categorrical programs reall
losttheira&umentwhentheywemcarefullymonitomd.ln 1984,
1985, 1986, the G.A.O. did a series of reports and surprisingly they
work. States took the money end were responsible with it and they
seemed to be doing what was .

However, a couple of things are lacking. We really don’t know
how the money is spent. There’s evidence it’s being spent okay, but
there is no requirement that I'm aware of that they really do have
to collaborate and cooperate.

For example, 1 sgl;el in rural Illincis once, at Collinsville, down
there just north of Saint Louis, and I had no idea how rural Illinois
was until I went there and spoke. But anyway, it was extraordi-
nary ‘0 see at one of our communi BLgmea.lth centers, the
ing they had. had it from Administration on

£y

But it amazed me how fractionated our public policies are as
they relate to health care. It's just one idea I a requirement of
participation in the block grants. But I’'m not the only one that’s
observed this, All these recent reports have indicated the same
problem with an apparent gap in knowledge of what’s available to

pe?}glae{rman MiLixr. Mr. Durbin?

Mr. DureiN. Ms. Natoli, am I pronouncing your name right?
Ms. Natoul. Yes, you are.
Mr. Dursin. Thank you. What percentage of the eligible students
in your area are presently being served by Head Start?
Natou. Our stetistics indicated that it's about 45 percent.
The problem is that the statistics are not very accurate use
rural poverty people do not like to access some of the services that
aretbe:'mg uffered. Therefore, I think that it’s about 30 to 35 per-
cent,
Mr. DursIN. And how about the W.L.C. Program? Do you have
angi;zoﬁon as to what the percentage might be on that?
. NaTtoLl. We serve 5b percent of the eligible participants.

Ju
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Mr. DursiN. Mothers and infants?

Ms. NaroLr. Yes.
Mr. Durnin. It's int:emstmg’ . I'm on the Agriculture Subcommit-
tee of Appropriations. I just the gentleman who heads up that

program tell me that nationally they were serving 100 percent of
the infants. I guess he ought to get up to Chenango County.

If I could some generic questions, a couple of them. First, Mr.
Greenstein.

My mind’s Pctme of rural America before F.D.R.’s New Deal
was a pretty destitute, under-developed of our nation, before
R.E.A. and telephone service, a lot of efforts by the Federal Gov-
ernment to breathe life into rural America. As you talk about the
difficulties today with rural poverty, can you tell us whether we're
dealing with a general improvement over 50 years or an ebb and
flow in terms of relative poverty against center cities? Are center
cities getting better as the rural areas get worse? Can yoa give me
a historical perspective?

Mr. GreensTEIN, First, I don't think there’s any question that
the gituation is nowhere near as bad as it was back in the Depres-
sion or periods before that and probably not too far after that as

well. But what was happening was for a 1 period of time, up
thmughtllxtexmdtolate 197 s,povertxd;vasth; I ir inbymtr;l
America. It was diminishing more rapidly there, I think, e
1970’s than in the cities.

Then we had a turnaround starting around the mid, late 1970’s.
The turnaround is not primarily due to the problems in the farm
economy. It seems to be due much more to the fact that there's
been a SI%%!I' ificant ergsion in the manufacturing base in rural

America. The storiaof the jobs going to Mexico was illustrative,
The kinds of jobs that are going overseas are much more likely to

be -outine manufacturing jobs than complex manufacturing jobs.
The more complex man actuﬁx;iejohe are the ones that tradition-
lg;lateA:: m;targ centers, urban centers.

erica e progress primarily because it attracted
more industry and manufpacturing. %ut then it was the area of the
country that actually lost the most in terms of the manufacture of
jobs. So, when you look at unemployment rates, when you look at—
or, let's say, late 1970’s to the present, they went up with the re-
cession, then come down. The recovery has been much less in rural
America than in urban America.

Just 1-ok at the income figures. Incomes fell much more during
these recessions of the early 1980’s in rural than in urban America.
Then, in urban America, by 1986, 1987, the average income was

to prerecession levels. In rural America, it's still well below
pre-recession levels because those jobs haven't come back in those
manufacturing industries.

Mr. DursiN. That's a good l}mint. I know, we're short on time and
I'll ask one last question. Unfortunately, it's a big question and
perhaps begs an answer in this particular forum.

I bave a place in my congressional district called the Chatta-
comb, Quincy, Illinois which, frankslg, has been a home for orphans
and abandoned children for 70 or 80 years. I met with the director
of that home and I asked him to trace for me the history of the
type of child who would be brought to that home. I thought it said
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a lot about what we're faced with todg“e:lnd reflects directly on the
testimony of Ms. Blundall and Doctor dwall.
Hesaidﬂxatintheearlydaya,thechildrenwhoca“etothat
home were orphans who sometimes were left by their parents be-
cause m dthrg coht;ldn't carel ei;;d’ the!rln. Then, in later
years, were chi who were neg who were t in
thereforspecialcareuntiltheymachedthesgeofl& Now they're
ing a brand new type of kid. These kids are coming primarily
rural areas, but not exclusively. These are abused kids, terr-
bly abused kids, physimll(g_,umentaliy. sexually, who come in barel’
, 88 rINaways, g addicts, alcohol addicts, you name it.
We talked a lot about stress and health care in rural aress. I've
got to believe that the era we just described in rural America, the
terrible poverty of tho Depression and such created stress on fami-
lies. That can’t be anything new. What’s the new component?
Chairman Mn.iEr. I'm going to ask you to be very brief because
I've got two members that have to ask questions.

Chairman Mo.rsr. You're ritiljxt, that's a very big question.

Ms. BLuNDALL. One of the things that’s different is the resource
base. We had more neighbors to help, we had more families to help
and we had more churches to help. Now we have a lot of empty
Et,:lﬂa ings. I think 5i(t)’s much easier to be isolated in rural America

y it was 50 years ago.

Mr. DurpiN. Thank you,

Chairman MrLLEr. Mr. Walsh?

Mr. WaLsn. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have a number of ques-
tions and since we're limited on time, I'd like to ask your consent
to submit those at the end of the hearing.

Chairman MiLrer. We'll make them available to the witnesses. If
you would help us by responding to those, we’d appreciate it.

Mr. Wawsu. Right. I do have a couple I'd like to ask. Thank you,
Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Greensiein's comments 1 thought were very, very interest-
ing. There’s a couple of things that spring to mind. One was that
you talked about a national poverty line, dollar re. Is it not
true that there are certain areas of the country—for example, 1
live in Syracuse. The cost of living in Syracuse is much less than it
is in Washi n, D.C. I'm finding that out very quickly. Is that
not also true for rural versus urban areas?

Mr. GreEnsTEIN. 1 guess there's certainly some differences in
cost of living. The question you may be leadying up to is why isn't
the poverty line adjusted to reflect that. This is something the
Census Bureau hes looked at for years and there really just is no
good statistical basis for doing that kind of a vaiiation. Ii's very,
ve:x difficult to do. ¥f you try and do it by region, f,r example, you
find that the cost of living often varies as much within regions as
between regions.

In rural areas, to be sure, the cost of housing is generally less
than urban areas, but the cost of transportation is significantly
more. There generally is not public transportation, and gasoline
costs are higher. If you don’t have a car, you may have to pay a
very high arount t5> someone to drive you to the county seat to
shop or sonsething of that sort, to buy groceries.
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The Census Bureau really has just not been able to come up with
a—to get to the bottomline, the Census Bureau does not feel there
is a sound basis for having a different poverty line in rural areas
than in urban onr  That's not to say there aren’t some differences
in cost of living, bur we just can’t really tify them.

Mr. Waish. I'd like to direct a sehr;ies 0 qhu;tmns to M&.)Naghlinl
was very interested in hearing what you to say about .

County, wbichisaoclosetothetwomunﬁeslrxesent, An-
andauga and Madison. I think that one of the tLings that we prob-
ablybothwould&eetoisthatthepeoplewhohavelostthosejob
opportunities in Che County are now living in my city, have
moved into the city of Syracuse and the surrounding community.

%esﬁon. On your Head Start funding itself, what happened
tot..atinthepastseveralymandmmedfornextyear?

Ms. Natowur. The funding has not ly increased except with a
minimal cost of living. This year, for example, we received & 1.7
percent cost of living in my county.

Mr. Watsu. 1.7T—

. thA'rou. On the overall grant. What you need to understand
‘s ————

Mr. Wawsn. 1.7 percent increase?

Ms. Nartcul. Percent of increase on the total funding that was
given to the agency to run the program. What you need to under-
stand is that many of the people that work for Head Start are
working poor families. Better t half of our positions start at
$3.83 an hour. They work 35 hours a week. Some only work 20
hours a week and are not employed for a full y car. We are creating
working poor with the current funding for Head Start.

Chairman MiLLER. You need the Davis—Bacon Act.

Ms. Narow. Right.

Mr. Waisu. We have it, don't we?

Ms. NaToLl If you pass the Minimum Wage Act and expect the
Head Start Program to increase the salaries, you're going to have
to do something about the money that you give Head Start. We are
going to have to decrease service if we have to increase wages. It's
a xgE.ple effect.

. Waiss. Thank you.

One last question of Doctor Sundwall. As a former city council
president in Syracuse, I dealt for 11 years with the Community De-
velopment Block Grant. One of the problems that we always had
with that was that the Community Development Block Grant, as
I'm sure the Chairman knows, was much higher than it is today.
Community service grants, I'm not as familiar with, but the block
grant, there was a title in there that said that you could use no
more than ten percent of that money for human services.

It would seem o me that—what that ten percent would do would
be to leveraﬁf a lot of other private money. So, for example, you
had the Brighton Family Neighborhood Center, whose budget was
$20,000, could go out and match that money very easily. It would
seem to me that one of the ways to get at these, since we're talking
about human service problems, is to expand that percent of money
available through the Community Development Block Grant, even
as those block grants go down, to make that money more available
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for human services which would then leverage more money from
the private sector.

I'd like to hear your comments.

Dr. SunowaLL. It sounds reasonable. I'm sorry I have no experi-
ence with the devalog:ent block grants, primarily the Public
Health Service ones. But as that would serve as a catalyst to

d the services available, it makes sense to me.

. SarPaLius. Doctor Sundwall, the area that I represent is a
very large one, with 87 counties. In a lot of those towns will find
the average of the population higher than in urban areas.
They're ing to keep rural hospitals open. You touched brief-
ly on what we should do to try to have a fair balance of payments
between rural hospitals versus urban hospitals. We're also finding
ggwerandfeweryoungpeoplearestayinginthosemralmmmum-

es.

Tell me what you think we could do to he'p some of these rural
hospitals stay open and what we we do to try to encourage more
youngrpletosta in those rural towns. '

Dr. SunpwaLr. Well, the first question I think I'd have more of
an answer to than the last one. The rural hosoital situation has
been disastrous in certain communities. As you know, when gero-
spective payment was enacted, they anticipated it was going to be a
lot cheaper to do business in a rural area than a city and I think
they misjudged it. I don’t think, as we just heard here from our
expert on poverty in America, I don’t think the cost of living is
that different in rural aress. I know from my relatives and I'm
sure you do from experience in Texas, there are some big ticket
items that are different, but day to day costs are gimilar,

Anyway, we have tried to fix that differential for hospitals and it
seems to be making a difference. It's too early to tell if it's going to
be equitable Mind you, we have to keep in mind that every
rural hospital shouldn’t stay open. That’s a given. Of the 6,000 plus
hospitals we have in this country, there seems to be an excess ca-
pacity. That's also a given and we’ve got to figure out how we can
raichet down appropriately. We've already paid attention to those
communities that have a sole provider of care. In those communi-
ties where, for a certain phic distance that's the only place
they can get care, they should stay open with some public support.

In addition to the payment mechanism being corrected to make
it more fair, Congress last year authorized a very good project, and
that is transition grants for rural hospitals. Senator nberger
was the leader in this and succeeded in getting some funding to
assist a rural hospital as they transit from being an acute care fa-
cility to some other kind of facility that can better care for rural
citizens in that area. If that wo. ks, and I think it will, it ought to
be replicated in other communities. I think that hospitals clearly
are important employers and they ought to be a source of care. But
if it isn’t the itional kind of acute hospital care we're accus-
tomed fo, we ought not to waste those facilities or just shut them
down. We ought to use them appro&ﬁately.

ing small towns, I guess that the cycle comes and goes as
to why people stay and leave. I have relatives that wouldn't leave
small towns for all the money in the world. They prefer that style
of life and always will and they’ll put up with the hardships. As we
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discuss the poverty in America, let's not lose sight of the fact that
there are a whole lot of people, whether they're well off or not,
that really prefer the advantages of 1ural living.
Chairman Miu.Ler. I'm going to have to cut this off here because
we've really infringed upon the last panel. Let me thank you very
much for your testimony, for your help and for coming down here
and giving us a little bit of a window on what some of you are con-
fronting in the delivery of those services and also a better picture
of what rural America and certainly rural poverty looks like.
The next panel will be made up of Trudy Brisendine, who is the
Director of Planning for Fairfax County Department of
Community Action; John Bloch, who is the inator of Learn-
ing in the North Country, Littleton, New Hampshire; and Robert
Rector, who is a poi... nalyst for Social Welfare and the Family,
the Heritage Foundation.
Mr. Holl has informed that he has to leave and has made a
mlatthat . Rector be allowed to testify so he can hear him. ]
co

mply with that request.
Let me just say that I'm going to give each of you five minutes
and my apologies. Then if they don’t us out of here, that will

allow time for guaestions. Unfortunately, select committees like
us—I guess this sort of reflects the value they place on this Com-
mittee and children—don't have our own committee room, so we’re
sort of foster children of every other committee.

Mr. Rector, we're going to start with you.

Mr. HorLoway. Mr. Chairman?

Chairman MiLLEr. Yes.

Mr. HorLoway. May I just make a request that you allow the
remt?to stay open for some additiom testimony we wish to
8

Chairman MiLtgr. I don't know what testimony that is. We'll
take it under consideration.

Mr. HoLroway. Thank you.

Chairman MiLigr. Yes?

STATEMEN.  ROBERT RECTOR, POLICY ANALYST FOR SOCIAL
WELFARE AND THE FAMILY, HERITAGE FOUNDATION, WASH-
INGTON, DC

Mr. Recror. I thank the Committee for the privilege of being
here to testify today. I'd like to say that the views I express will be
my >wn and not those of the Heritage Foundation necessarily. The
Heritage Foundation doesn’t take positions on specific legislation.

I think that there are two primary factors that assist families in
escaping from poverty in the United States. The first is family
structure or family stability. If you lock at female headed families,
we find that 47 percent of those families are in poverty in the
United States y. On the other hand, if you look at families
with two parents present, the poverty rate falls to approximately 7
percent.

The second ke{evariable in assisting families to escape from pov-
erty is the number of hours of work each year. Amon% working
families with an average work week of less than 26 hours per
week, close to two-thirds are poor. But however, if you look at fami-
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lies where the a work week exceeds 35 hors a week, only 4
percent of those ilies are poor.

Now, clearly, those two variables alone ar~ not sufficient. As I
said, rouglallyufour percent of married couples with children, with a
full-time, year worker, are still poor, irxespective of the work
effort of those parents.

I think there’s an interesting emerging consensus, both within
the left and the right, about policies to deal with that problem. I
think ther» we need a 2 pronged The first prong of the

policy should be tax relief to families with children. In 1950, the
average jamily of four in the United States paid 2 percent of its
income to the federal government in taxes. Today, that same aver-
age family pays 24 percent. Even low income families pay heavy
taxes to the federal government when you take all of their tax
burden into consideration, including income tax and both shares of
thimaltn;ck ﬁmwf?x' pl $15,000 1

iver, for example, earning $15,000 a year ani trying to
support u wife and two children, actually forks over about $2,100 to
the federal government each year. One key way to help low-income
families is to remove that pressing tax burden from them.

Second, we need some form of wage supplementation for even
lower income families that do not pay a lot in taxes and that can
take the form of an expansion of the earned income tax credit or, I
would feel preferably, some form of hourly wage supplementation.

I think it's key here to avoid the pitfalls of a guaranteed mini-
mum income systems, We found in experiments with those
that roughly one dollar given to a family reduces work effort by
roughly 60 percent. The ELT.C., on the other hand, links work
with government assistance. It reinforces the initiative and enter-
prise of the parents and is therefore a far superior system. I think
that eventually we should have a goal, as Mr. Greenstein stated, of
having some g)rm of hourly wage supplement so that any parent
working full-time, full year in the TTnited States would be able to
support a family of four above the poverty level.

However, in our initial steps, we should concentrate our tax
relief and our wage supplementstion assistance to the group that I
think is in the most severe need, which are families with *oung
children. First if the family s headed by a single mother, the
mother has to bear day care costs that are not born by other fami-
lies vrith older children. If it is a married couples family, it is far
less feasible and indeed far less desireable from the interest of the
child for both of those parents to be working.

Therefore, I would commend to the Committee two bills, H.R.
1448, introduced by Congressman Schulze, the Toddler Tax Credit,
and the forthcoming Holloway Bill, both of which provide an ex-
papsion of earned income tax credit for families with young chil-
dren and substantial tax relief to families earning less than $25,000
a year, in order to help them have more resources to raise the chil-
dren in the United States.

Thank you.

Chairman. MiLLer. Thank you.

[Prepared statement of Robert Rector follows:]

Ju



92

PrEPARED StaTEMENT OF ROoERT RECTOR, PoLicy ANALYST FOR SocIAL WELFARE AND
THE FAMLy, HerrTaAGE FounpDaTION, WaASHINGTON, DC

Intreduction

I wish to thank the committee for this opportunity to
testify concerning low income working families, particularly
families in rural areas. My remarks reflect my own opinions and
not necessarily those of the Heritrge Foundation which does not
take positions on particular legislation.

The secret to families' escape from pover-y is two-fold:
fapily structure and work effort. The impact of family structure
is obvious. The official poverty rate for fema.e~headed families
with children is 47%. The poverty rate for married couple
families with children is 7.8%.

Poverty decrea es dramatically as the amount of employed
labor performed in a family increases. Eighty three percent of
families with children where no work is performkd are poor. 1In
working families with an average of less than 25 hours of work
per week, 62% are poor. However, among families with children
with 35 hours of work per week or more, only 4.2% are poor.

But regrettably full-time work is not a guarantee of escape
from poverty. Roughly & guarter of all poor families have a
full-time worker. The guestion of working pocr is especially
important in rural areas where the percentagé of poor who wovrk is

far higher than in urban areas.
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The long term goal of government policy shouia be to snsure
that a parent who works full-times throughout the course of a year
should be able to support a family of four above the poverty
level. Howwver, this goal should not be pursued by
indiscriminately pushing cash at low income families. Instead

. vhat is needed is a carefully tallored policy which strengthens
fanily structure and encourages rathexr than discourages work

affort.

Under the present network of welfare programs, most
government assistance to low income persons is linked to
dysfunctional or self-destructive bshavior--or to some type of
nisfortune which is at least partially controlled by the
recipient. Gensrally, the more salf-destructive the behavior and
the greatar the lor_:g term damage to children in lov income
fapmilies, the more generous government support will be.

‘Under the current system, if an unwed teemager has an
illegitimate child, the government pays her money. If she has
another illegitimate child, the govarnment pays her more. If she
sventually marries, govarmment benefits cease. .

If a family separates or undergoes a divorce, ths government
will pay up to $10,800 per annum in walfare benefits to the
mother and children. By contrast, if that same family weathers
sarital strass and remains together, government benefits are
danisd, and the governsent actually taxes that family to provide
support to othar families which fail to remain intact,

Undar the prasent welfare systes, a father xay remain
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unemployed indefinitely while the government supports hin and his
fanily. However, if the same father gains suployssnt, governoent
benefits ceass, and if the father has even modast earnings, the
government begins taking those aarnings away through taxation.

The current walfare system rewards non-vork, illegitimacy,
and marital instability. It discourages self-sufficiency and
sound family structures. I have termed this a "nagative
conditioning™ system.

We need to overhaul the welfare system changing it into a
wpositive conditioning® system. Instead of providing governmment
funds contingent on activities which ars not in the long term
intevrest of families and children, we should bsegin to structure a
welfare system with an emphasis on ravarding self-sufficiency,
self~ipnitiative, and healthy family life.

Lat me give an example demonstrating the inadequacies of the
present welfare system and the differences batween negative
conditioning and positive conditioning systeams of support.
Suppose a young, black male teenager in the inner city today
fathers an illegitimate child. Xf this young father follows the
prevailing sovial norms, and abandons his responsibility, walking
avay from the mother and child, the government will rsspond with
gensrosity. Assuming, as is 1ikely, that the mother has a second
illegitimate child, federal and state governments will provide
her with combined welfare benefits worth between §5,600 and
$10,800 per annum. It is quite probable that the government will
continue to support the mother and her children for over 10

years.
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On the othar hand, if this young father takes ths course
which society would bonor, marries the mother, assumes
responsidility for the child, and works to support nis nev
fanily-~how dces the government respond? It is now the
government which turns its back and walks away. Little or no
assistance is given. If the father earns mors than $6,500 an
hour while trying to support a wife and two children, the
governmont. actually begins to take money away from this young
fanily through Social Security taxation.l

The current welfare system is focused on supporting non-
working families, espacially single psrent femilies. A new
emphasis should be placed on assisting lov income wvorking
families including intact two-parent families. In practical

terns, this means a policy of wage supplementation and tax
relief.

Convantional welfare programs sinply handout funds to
persans dsternmined to be needy. Clasaic among welfars schemes of
this sort is “"guaranteed minimum income®™. Under a guaranteed
ninimun income systea a certain lsvel of benefits is provided to
individuals who pexrfors no work; as the amount of work perforsed
incraases the level of banefits is reduced. Programs such as
AFDC and food stamps ars modified forms of guaranteed minimum
income.

One of the major drawbacks of guaranteed minimun income is
its negative effect on work affort. The Seattls and Denver
Incone Maintenance Experiments of the 1970's found that for
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every dollar given to a poor family, work effort and earnings in
the fanmily were cut by $0.60.

Ona way out of this dilemma is to provide assistancs
through wvags supplementation. Under a wage supplamentation
systen, bensfits are linked to work. At low income levels
benafits are actually increased rather than decreased as mcre

work is performed.

There has been a growing interest asong both the left and
the right in redirecting the welfare system along the principles
of "positive conditioning®™ cutlined above. The recent book by
David Ellwood of Harvard, Poor Subport, reflects these themes.
Most reform proposals center around designs for wage
supplemantation through an expansion of the Earned Incoma Tax
Crodit (EITC). The EITC is not a traditional income maintenance
program. Unlike nearly all othar existing welfare programa, the
EITC embodies--at least partially--the principles of positive
conditioning.

1) The EITC is targeted toward those in need: low income

families with children.

2) The EITC is eavailabla teo intact two-parent families as

wall as single parent families.

3) Unlike other welfars programs, the EITC is linked to

wvork.

4) Unlike other waelfars programs, which pay lower benefits

the more a parent works, the EITC provides positive work

incentives by providing higher bensfits as work effort
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least negative side affects on self-sufficiency and fanily
stability.

Expanding the EITC
Imldmrttbomnldimumotutomm,
discussed conoarning the EITC. The value of the credit should be
expardad and should vary according to the nusber of children in
the fanily. mm«hmwmstmxmumtm
mditvtllhtmindmluly&uiugthmo!t&nm

rather than as a rafund at the year's and.
Expbless with the EITC

The EITC, howaver, is not perfect; it has a number of
serious problems. The first pextains to equity. The EITC
providumnliuorumammuamtmormu
earn.ngs. A parent with annual sarnings of §7,000 rsceives §$910
through the earned income tax credit. The amount will ba the
same whether the individual works full-time, full year at around
the ainimum wage earning $7000, or if the individual works for
six months at §7 an hour earning $7000. A proper wage
supplanentation systam would distinguish betwesn those who have
low incomes becsuss of lowv wags rates and low productivity and
those wi have low incomes because of little work effort. The
mmmanwmmmommmrmiuanim
wvork sffort, and would be less gemercus to thoss whose low income
was the rssult of a lack of affort.



Second, while an improvemant ovar traditional income
saintenance schexss, the EITC does act as a disincentive to
labor. Any parent earning more than $5.50 psr hour will receive
higher EITC bensfits the fawer hours he or sha works. At
present, these effects are small because of the relatively low
value of the EInC. If the EITC wera greatly expanded in its
pressnt form, it would provide substantial labor disincentives to
individuals within incomes betwsen $10,000 and $$20,000 a year,
similar to the problems of a guaranteed minimum income system.

Bafore the EITC is significantly expanded, such labor
disincentives should be removed . £ mininized.

Raformina the EITC

The EITC should be raformed to: 1) be more equitable; 2)
provids better targeted assistance; 3) maximize work incentives
and ninimize disincentives. The bast way to do all of the above
vould be to convert the EITC into an hourly wage supplemant. For
oxample, to 8 parent earning the current minimum wage, the
government could provide a $1.25 per hour wage supplement if the
parent had one dependant child. And a $2.50 per hour wage
supplement to a parent who had two or more dependant chilaren.
such a system would guarantee that any parent working full-time
during the course of a year, even at a minimum wage job, would be
able to support a family of tour abova the povarty level. As a
parent’'s wage rate ross above $3.35 per hour, the government's
hourly wage supplsment would ba reduced incrementally.

Such & system would target aid to those most in need. It
would be eguitable, distinguishing batween parents who are poor
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because of low earnings capability and those who are poor because
they pexform littls work. Ths hourly vags smupplemsnt would
maxinize incentives for work and self-initiative. For each hour
& parent worked, hhmuming-mldhnmtomby
governesnt assistance. For each hour, week, or month the paret
want without working, governmant assistance would be denied. The
systam would be optimally designed to roward families for taking
positive steps to lift themselves out of poverty. Becauss of
these features, such a system would receive videspread and
anduring public support.

Thare sesms to be universal recognition in both wings of tha
political spectrunm that an hourly wage supplement for low income
Parents 1s an ideal family support mechanism, greatly supearior to
both the minimum wage and the current EITC. Daspite ite
theoratical soundness, enthusiass for an hourly wage supplemant
is tempared, however, by technical difficulties which would makxe
it difficult to administer. In particular, it would be daifficuit
to verify the number of hours an exployses works. Both employes
and employer would have incentives to collude to cheat the
system. For sxample, if an employse were working 20 hours per
wveek at $6.70 per hour, the employee and employer could report to
mmmtmmloynmmumcommmkat
§3.35 per hour. This would entitle the exployes to a largs
governzent wags supplement, which could ba divided batween the
stployss and the employer. But it still should be noted, that
even vith maximum cheating, the ineguities of an hourly wage
supplement would be no greater than thore inherent in a
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conventional BEITC of eguivalent dollar valua becauss the EITC
makes no affort watsosver to distinguish the numbar of hours
worked.

The potential of an hourly vage supplement as a cornerstons
for ‘a positive soccial welfare system is snormous. While the
optisua theoretical paturs of sn hourly wage cCupplemsnt is widely
xecognised, 1ittle or no research has been done to discover means
for overcoming the tachnical obstacles to such a system. I would
mxymwialmmmMm
of implementing an hourly wage supplement. If an hourly wage

. supplement proves infsasible, such ressarch should, at least,
find means for modifying the existing EITC to distinguish full-
time work from part-time work and part-ysar work. Without such
mocifications, the labor disincentives from a substantial
~sxpansion of the EITC asould be enorsous, and pubﬂc willingneas
to support a generocus EITC would be justifiably linited.
The Minimun ¥age and Low Incoms Familiss

A sacond much-discusssd means for assisting low income
working fsmilies is an increase in the minimm wage. The ninimum
vage is a poor vehicle fox this purpose becausa: 1) it fs poorly
targeted; 2) it genarates job losses; 3) it produces
considerable unnecessary consuser coats; 4) it promotas
ineguities. All exparts agres that the minimum wage is poorly
targatsd. Some 80 to 85 percent of minimum wage workers are not
mruﬁmmitmnmummama. Raising
ths minimum wage vill gsaerats detween 100,000 and 500,000 lost
jobs, while having very little effect in reducing poverty. 7Thoss
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vho lose jobs will disproportionately tend to be young and black.
Many fesl that making it difficult gor such young workers to
obtain entry into the labor market will have a significant long
term negative effect which ‘Utveighs the small-acale positive
effect of mininum wage hikes in reducing poverty.

Raising the minimum vage yields substantially increased
consumer costs, while benefitting a population that is primarily
not poor and not in need.

Raising the minimum vage is conventionally viewed as
egalitarian. But, correctly viewsd, most of tha impacts of a
minimun wage increase are "Robin Hoed in reversev», taking frowm
less affluent workers to benefit Bore affluent workers.
Misunderstanding stems from the fact that minimum wage workers
are inevitably regarded as low income individuals. While minimum
wage workers earn low wage rates, thay also tand to hava fover
tinancial responsibilitias. For example, it is questionable
whather a teanager living with his parents and sarnings $3.35 an
hour should be regarded as having a lower income than a father
supporting a wife and two children on $7.50 an hour. A more
accurate measurement of an individual’'s econonic standing would
be the wags rate divided by the numbexr of fanily menhers
supported by that vage.

If Senator Rennedy's proposal to raise the minimum vage in
excess of $9,000 a year weras passed, most minimum wage sarnors
would, in fact, have = wage rate per family member abovs the
national median for families with children. Those wbo view the
pinimus wage am “egualizing™ have over-simplified the gquastion

10+
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and should reconaider the issue.

Most welfare experts on the left and tha right dislike tha
minimuym Vags ac an instrument for assisting poor families. There
i & universsl acxnovledgment that an expanded EITC is a superior
policy tool with far fewer negative side effacts. Support for
increasing the minimus wage at the present time is matter of
pure expediency. The costs of increasing the minimuz wage ars
vorn by consumsrs, nut taxpayers. The costs ars “off-budgst®,
hidden and not subject to Grapm-Rudman-Hollings. Thus, minimsun
wage increases, while inferior as a pelicy instrument, are seen
as more politically fsasible.

Wa should not confuse political expediency with sound public
policy. Whatever happens to the minimum wage in the present
dsbate, we should recognize that the minimum wage as a mechanism
for assisting low income families is overwhelmingly inferior to
govarnuent wage supplementation. In the lang run, we shuld
seek decreased reliance on the minimum wage as a family support
nechanisn.

A _New Congensua?

There is a growing iatsrest among a variety of conservative
groups in wage supplements as & means of aiding the poor.
Bowever, conservative support for EITC owan-!‘.m or aimilar
policies will be disappear if the mechanism used to fund the
expanded EXTC is a "soak the rich® schame or soms form of tax
increase which will damage economic growth. The EITC should be
sxpanded gradually; funds for this purpose should be nade
available through restraint in government spanding on other

10;
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programs. We should also look carefully at the possibility of
diverting at least some funds from the $140 billion which the

governaent currently spends on othar means-tested programs, in
order o finance an expanded EITC.

As the EITC is expanded incrementally, it is important to
provide the initial assistance to the familiaes in greatest naed.
The group most urgently needing assistc ca is familiess with pre~
school children. Among two-parent families it becomes less
desirable and less feas'ble for both parenta to be employed if
there are pre-school children in the home. Thus two parent
camilies with young children face greater financial pressures
than those with older children and should be given priority in
public pnlicy. Enployed single mothers with pre-school children
face daycare costs not borne by mothers with older children and
thus should be given greater suppeort. Two worthwhile proposals
for families with young children are the Bush child tax credit
plan and the “"toddler tax credit® (H.R. 1448) introduced by
Congressman Richard Schulze of Pennsylvania. The "toddler tax
credit” would expand the EITC for preschool children aﬁd Provide
8 $1000 tax cut for each child under five to families earning
less than §30,000 par year.

Conclusion :

The current wslfare system is in need of fundamental ovarhaul.
We need to procaed carefully to set the foundations of a new
system which will truly meet the needs of low income parents and

children.
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1. Above $6500 the fanmily begins tax payments through the
"gzployex's share® of social securi*v tax. This tax is rorractly
consiferad a direct tax on the parant’s wage.
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Chairman Muwier. Trudy?

STATEMENT OF TRUDY BRISENDINE, DIRECTOR OF PROGRAM
PLANNING, FAIRFAX COUNTY DEPARTMENT OF COMMUNITY
ACTION, FAIRFAX, VA

Ms. BriseNDINE. Thank Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the op-
mnityﬁotalktoywtomu’yaboutwmmunityactioninFairfax

I’dzke to give you briefly a snapshot of some of the migrant
workers that we’re seeing comin;~ from rural areas into the county.
Most of these people are construction workers that are coming for
theboomint}w_oonstmctimstageinl"‘airfu(}onnty.

of all, there's a misconception that many of these construc-
tion workers have homes they can go to. We found that 71 percent
ofourmpondentsindimtedthattﬁydidn’thaveanyplacetogn,
that the campground was home to them.

Second, we found that one-third of the campers, the working
cam indicated that they worked as day laborers, which indicat-
no benefit plans and no sclid job that they could
to_andexpectto&to.

32
i
E

get pai

dealsofoundthatoneofthe&r:epnons' was that large con-
struction companies in Fairfax ty were going outside the
county, to other rural areas, and recruiting people to come in.
What we frund instead was that 21 different small employers were
employing the that nuded to our survey. it wasn't
mass recruitment. It was .of all different trades in the con-

Wefoundmatthapeoplecamemos%formoremon . We had
one drywaller who was making $5 in West Virginia and when he
came to Fairfax County, doing the same work, he was paid $15 to
Smghour.Now,$15m$203nhouravemgesouttoabouts40.000
ayaar,whichismmﬁgmoneytoliveabowthe level. This
man had been unemployed for about seven to eight months, he had
debtsthatwmbehind.bimthathadwbepaid he was eligi-
ble to have a clean credit rating in order to get an apartment to

We found that a lot of these need transitional help. One
of the things that we have fo that worked well for us was
the use of the McKinney funds. That was a ible pot of money
that we could use and we could use it to pay for damage deposits,
we could use it to pay for tirst months rent, wi could use it to pay

97-991 0 - 89 ~ § 110



So, in that case, some of the children were in getting to
school, even though they found out they could be enrolled.
We'd like to see if Congress could do something to encourage the
school system to deal a little more reslistically with homeless
dmOmthelastlSymﬂxeschoolsystemhaslmnedveqlv
well special education students.
with students who are also

would like to do is have Congress
method of collecting statistics on
these people. Even at the local level in Fairfax, with our county so-
phistication, we’re having trouble getting a handle on how
people are served. I think if Congress could come forward and
mmmwﬁmmmma"mﬂmwhaw
a collecting i give all of us a
much better handle on which to base our future programs.

Chairman Mnixgr. Thank you.
[Prepared statement of Trudy Brisendine follows:]

;
1
:
i
s
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PREPARED STATEMENT Oy SANDRA STINER LOowr, Executive Dinecror, TRUDY Brisen-
m&némwhoumhmm?mumhmorm

ey AcTion, Famrax, VA

Sr. Chairman and sesbers of the Committes, I an Sandra Stines Lown, the
Exocutive Director of the Fairfax County Dopartment of Commmity Actlion
{DCA). Wit me 1s Trudy Brisondino, DCA's Dicector of Program pPlanning.
We appreciate the opportunity to speak with you todsy on behalf of VACAA,
the Virginia Assoclation of Community Action Agoncies, regarding our
oxperiences with low income workers who sre moving to Falrfax From rural
aroas of the country to find jobs.

¥hllc Falrfax's Community Actlion Progrom had ite origine in Lyndon
Johnson's sntl povorty initlstives, it has doon our oxporionco in cocent
yoars that o growing nusber of cur clients are not pubdlic assistance
recipients, but the working poor who arc unshlo te stretch thelr ocarncd
incomo to meol the cost of living in our afflucnt County. Our programns
assist thooe indlviduals in omergency situations, 1lnk them with
community resources snd sssist them through ecounsoling and othor secvices
to achicve pormonsi and financial gelf-sufflcloncy. Yery froquontly DCA
prograss prevont the working poor from slipping through tho cracks by
supplemonting othor County services.

Pulrfax Ciunty, like othor jucisdictions sround the country which are
soring an influx of skilled, unckillod or soml skilled workors rolocating
for cwploymant opportunitlios, has had difficulty dofining the
charactoristics of this population. Sumbers are also hard tn come by
botause some poopic have successfully beon intograted into the oconony .
Others hawve idontified thomselves to sholters end social service agencies
and formally roquosted asoistemce. Still othors, though not Fully
ouccossful In cstsblishing indcpendonce, chun tha stigma of wnlfare and
public assistence and maintaln & quasi-indepondant lifestyle in
campgrounds, sultl-family spartmests, sand on constructlon sites. .

A 1987 .M’q ROTEH A DR PNOER

%_in W X k¥, by Briec Goplorud, ph.p. of
George Wason tniversity, states that,

“In Fairfsx County tho bullding boom hes drswn construction
workors from other parts of the country, ospeclally areas of
high unemploymont ouch as West virginis, Ohlo, and
soutlwestern Virginis. Dduring the wintor mony of thoso
construction worbers 1ive in cheap hotelo near thelr work
sites. As tho westdher warmo, some sloep in thele cars, trucks
Oor canpers. Othore sloep in partially coopletod buildings.
Fairfax County Park officiale ostimate that betwoon 50 and
100 per night stay in county-oporated campgrounds.™

In an effort to loern more ebout theso workers DCA canvessod tho
aigrant workers living at Burke Lake Park In Soptemder, 1988. The
information gatherod was intonded to identify for further study
key prodloms and issues regerding the working compors. Presontly
this proliminery information is being usod dy a Coumtiy Task Porce
on Itisorste Werkers which wiil be providing suggostions to the
Board of Supervisors ss to what Initistives tho County might take
to .::;lt thoso workers to astablish thessolves in permanent
houslng.

11:
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The profile DCA has drawn of the working campors is skotchy at bost. It
is based on information provided on 38 intake forms. Because no
intorviever adainlittored the guoctionnaire theron wac no opportunity for
question clarificatlon and the analycis should not bo parcolved as fomal
research study. However, it doos provide come information adout why some
workors relocate to find jods snd the circumstoncos they find themselves
in as thoy go through the procoass.

Somo of tho koy issues owerging fros the rosponses sce os follows:

o HNost of the campers responding to the quostionnaire wanted to
remain in Fairfsx County poermancntly, but could n-t afford to do
g0 boctause of housling costs.

© Most of tho campers, 71 percent, indicated thoy had no persaneat
addross to return to.

o Almost once thicrd of the caspers indicated that thoy worked as day
1sbhorerc and therefore could not be surc of Incomo.

o Most of the campors oxporionced seasonal fluctuations In income
due malnly to westher, illncss and bocauso thoy could not afford
to stay in the County after the Burke Lake Campgrounds closod at
the end of the seacon.

0 Fo cloar pattern of business crecrullment of workors omergod from
the responges. Only 11 porcent of the working campors ssid thoy
wore rocrulted by businesses.

o Additionally, no one company seomed to be cuploying large nusbors
of campers. 7Twenty ono differont companies wore listed gs
omployors. Of those 21 companics, one was montioned throe tiges
and oo was msentloned twice. All the other companies wore nased
only enco.

o Ono-third of the campars said thoy wore from West Virginia. #ine
other states wore named as placos of origin., The in included
Toxas, Florids, Loulsisna, Ohico, Delawnre, Ceorgle, Indians,
Maryland and Oklshoma. Tho remsining campors came from Cliften
Forge, Fairfax, Eichoond, snd Woodbridge, Virginia.

I am including in my tostimony & more dotailed analysis of the rooponses.
Fros the dsta dorived from this questiomnsire and our oxporicnces with
tho working poor we fosl thore arc soveral arcas in these poople’s llves
whore assistance 1s eritically nooded. Thoy are:

Holp in locating affordable housing and assistsnco in funding
initlal start up costs.

Accoss to freo or reduced-cost medical caro.

- Asvistance in enrolling chilédron in school and suppertive
services for tho childron within the school systom.

-~  Qutroach froa clivie, ocumonical and dusinoss organisxations
addressing specifie rolocation probless.

ERIC
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ESLD_AVAXLARLE

Traditional sourcos of =ublic sssistesce which provide emorgeacy and
transitionsl halp to low-incomo paople are net always resdily svailsdlo
to inSlviduals and fanilios who move to now locations to Find work. Somo
Fodersl “entiilomont™ programs - Ald to Femlilos with DopenSont Chlldron
and Ceneral Roliof bawo thelr eligidliity en lncoso. Many of there
poople have just enough income to bdo unable to quslify for sesistenco,
Bbut not cnough income to de welf sufflelent.

State and local governmont funds are froguently tied to residoncy
roquiremonts, and with increscing demonds for housing sesistanco the
states and localitice are reluctant to cosmit largo asounts of thoir
sheinking financial resources to familios who Dawe jJust mowod into on
arce fron out of stste.

The Pairfax Cownty Dopertment of Cossunity Actlon hes found soma
resources at the grass-roote levol. As we workod in the Pall of 1988 to
awpist somo of the migrating construction workors who wore 1living in the
Falrfax parks we found thet local publicity about the probdleme these
famllics facod had crosted a ground swoll of support. from ecusenical
groups sud clivic-mintod organizations, Churchos volunteored to provide
asslistance in aress such as housing, food, medicel care, treasportation,
clothing and meral support.

Congregations workod with Comaunity Action and the Departaent of Socisl
Sorvicos to "adopt™ fanllios and assiot thom to lemrn to uep tho social
sorvico systom for assistance, as appropriate, and to uso their own
notworking contacts in othor srees. This resulted in estadlishipg some
twmummmm.ma;.mnm
for dansge dopositc and first month’s reat, ubllily turn-en costs and
mmxmmmmutmmwm-wmm.

Porhaps evon mere isportast than the Financlal mssistance the churches
previded was the support sroup of parishicmers which bocame availadlo to
ssulst the familios in arcas se diverso as finding # good, reascmadly
priced mechanic to fix s car to loeating appropristo child care.

One funding soucce that wmes critlical to the succoss of those wanturos was
tho avalladility of IxKinney funds. Commumity Asticn’s NeXinney prosran
wvae Goliberately structured to pn Ade flexidility in the uso of the

,mynmumuohmdhnm!nyamuﬂuthnsxo!t

by other sssistance. This Des onedind us to stroteh our rescurees & .
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Sandlo @ smooth trsnsition Fros months of unomployment ln one locatlon to
s now livipg situstion. Some time spent Ln & hosaless cheltor, camping,
or other tomporary llving situatlion is in msany coses becoming the nom
rathor then tho exception.

BERICAL CARE

Anothor source of grass -roots cupport Commuaity Action has tappod o the
notwork of private physiclans we've boen sblo to rocruit to provide
low-coat or froe medicnl carc to people at or below 125% of tho poverty
level. DCA has contractod with ovor 200 physiclans, threo sodicsl
loboratorios snd gix pharmacios for the dclivory of heslth care

sorvices. In gome cosos o patlent seen for an acuto carce visit by one of
thoro physicians pays nothing for the corvice. In other cases the
shyoician's charge may be 10.50% of tho cost of a regular offlca visit.
Laboratory tosts and proncrivtions sre slso provided freo or st minimol
cost.

The DCA childron and pdult medicel caro programs lest year sorved 3,200
low income Felrfax County roslidonts who wore not eiigiblo for modicald,
tut 414 not hove health insucance. Tho progroms were also able to
sccommodate gome of the pedicasl prodlems that were cxporiancod by tho
hoswloss workers csoped st Burke Lake Perk. An improvemont wo are
suggesting be made this yeor is to have the surse practitioner (hired by
tho Fairfax Dopsctment of Heslth under a Mckinnoy grast) schedule regular
"alck call™ vicits to parks houcing working cespers. The nurse ’
practitioner currently does this for the poople houged in Fairfax
fomoloos sholters and might de able to include the cawps as port of a

regular progras.

After o trlago ascesament by the nurse practitlionor, roforrals could bo
made as noedod to tho DCA metwork of physiclons. Bocsuse pooplo whe have
no money and are not eligible for modicsid tend to dofer medicsl
treatacnt untll an acute emergency dovelops many of our working homeloss
sre not gotting preventive medicel carv. So saw an wxoeple of this last
year vhen on a vigit to the park wo oncountared a Six yoar old who had
Sowoloped a blister on the dall f her foot., Hor fathor had sttemptod to
reduco the Blister by firet pricxing it with e pin, then ‘ater with s
tnife. By tho timo we mot the child she had an snxry infectlon spresfing
up the dack of bor leg to hor knoo. If medical care had not beon made
svaileble at that point the leng term consequoncos of guch simple neglect
could havo baon vory serious for tha child.

During thet same visit to tho camp we encountored three cages of impetige
which wore not being troated snd a child with cystic fidrosis who noeded
modication. Our hope is that by bringing In the nurse practitionor this
yoar and employing the DCA physicians for refoerrals we can sccommodato

the novds of tho workers who can not afford to pay for modical trostmont.

Another ssrious naed of people with children migrating into en area to
work is sn accommodation with the local school systea. Whon pooplo move
from bouse to house thore are no prodloms anrelling childron in local
schools. But, when people sre homoless somo rocogniticn noods to bo made
of that fect.
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rim of all school s{stm must have a plan for enrolling studonts with
no fixcd addross or with a temporary addroos. This was a8 prodles in

Fairfex until policy changos wore made. Assistance may noed to bo
provided to holp porcnts arrango for the transfor of school records and
ismunization records. If a school physical Is required, parents nced to
bo Informed of Health Department clinles which provido the shysicals froe
of cost. Finally new bus routes may nood to be mappod out. Thooa may
sooss 1ike mmall adjustments for o school gystem to make; bub if thoy
aron't made, most agsuredly childron 1iving in thece homeloss slbtuations
wlll not get teo gchool.

DCA would like to soo school systamo do mero than juat accommodate the
enrollment noods of thooo smigrating studonts. Recognition neods to de
made of the Fact that these youngolers are not l1iving normal livec. Vhon
their parowts arc concorned with ecarning onough ronay to dbuy food, and
ssving cnough monoy for a damage deposit snd first month’e rent on an
apartmont there 1s no room to Focus on croatlng a positive lcarning
environmont and providing a placc to study. The schools chould modify
thelr program ac much a5 pocsible to meet the noeds of tho~> students.
late buses should be provided oo that students can stay a‘ter gchool for
oxtra tutoring or to do hamowork. Teachers should be avvised of the
children’s living arvangcments and the transiont neture of thelr
enrollsont in school so they will be detter sble to quickly scooss the
children's progress and dotormine the appropriste stage of inotruction.
School counselors should provide outrosch support to parents to holp thom
learn what they can do to provide ag mueh formaley 8o possible for the
children. Schoel admlnistrators must be sonsltivo to basic noods of
thesoe studonts and make surp thoy arc slgnod up ond taking part In free
broakfsst and lunch programs. Finally toachors and counsolors ghould be
oncoursged to communicate o sonse of pride and solf-worth to the
chlldron. Ovor timo tho school cystoms in this country have learned to
accommodate the noods of opocls]l education ptudents. Thoy should also
begin now to doweclop innovativo outceach prograzs to sccommodate the
neods of theso new “oconomically Eraglle™ students.

The most critical nood of families amigrating to £ind jobs is affordable
housing. HNany Americans who choose to relocate For work opportunitles
manege to do this on thoir own. However, somp migrating workers w’ve
soon In Fairfex County noed belp in this aros. Some of the familics
coming to the County have deon through such economic dovsstatlon before
thay finally msko tho declsion to sove that thoy have fracturod the
normal support systess that most poople have in simllar clreumstancos.
They arrive hore degtitute snd nood temporary assistonce until they
socuse 8 job and can manage to save the funds necaessary to set up
douseokeoping.

We'vo alroady talked sbout tho holp the NeXinney money 1s able to
provide, but wo hsve an sdditional suggestion in the housing area.

EEALTOR NETWORK

In Fairfex wo'ro organizlng & notwork of professlonal resl estate agonts
willing to provids rolocation serviees to low income families. Most
realtors earn their living from polling houses to yeople who have cnough
mopoy to purchase thom. But realtors, like doctors, also have s droad
based concern for the comuunity as & whole and are willing to invost time

o 1 1 G
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offort in holpling to solve housing prodblass in thoir own backyards.
assembling & large notwork of realtors and asking cach one thes to

P no pore tham ono or two clients, we will assure that no one realter
is asked to Lake on more than a Falr ohare of thoso clleats.

e

Wo've boon working closoly with individusl resltors and the Forthern
Virglnia Doard of Roaltors to develop a group of realtors who will
vélunteor to work on & onc-on-one basls with low income clients who need
affordublc housing. Wo hope that by tapping tho resltors knowledge of
available houslng and finoncing these low fncome clionts will do adle to
roduce the amount of time it curreatly tokes them to loamm the commmity
and locate affordable housing on thelr own. Since we will be training
the realtors about Soction § housing eligibility and pessible sourcon of
rental deposits 1ike the NMcKinncy funds, they will dbe able to work with
tho clients to put togother o finencing package onabling tho cllent to
movo from sholtors and campgrounds to Places of their own. We onvigion
this working much the same way realtors traditionslly help cllontc
dovelop an appropriato Financing packsge teo purchase roal ostato.

e sco that this public-private pactnorship approach can have an
additional bencfit for low.income familles. By dealing with profcsclonal
rosltors, ratber than public agenclos, wo oxpoct the migrant familico te
bogin to fool 1liko conousors agein, rather than like clicnts of a pudlic
asslstance system. o hope thin will strengthen thoir scnce of
s01€ - worth snd pelf esteom.

(1) Defire Responsidilities

Poople relocating for work who are in porious cconomic difficulty
aro froquently unable to qualify for the immodiaste sssistance they
neod to provent them from becoming homeloss. Becsuse thoy are in a
tesnsitionsl stotus thoy dos’t moet state or local rosidency
requiresonts and, although they may bo dosperato, they night not be
susigned priorily for sarvices over long- *~m residents of s
locality.

With the incrcased domend for emorgoney housing nationwidoe tho
ability of local governmeats to rogpond to all needy poople is
docreaning. Ethical guostlons about who is oligitle For sorvices
are Ancreasingly beling reiced. Witnout directlon froa Congross,
deciolons about oligidllity vary from place to placeo, and state snd
local governmonts centinue to feol imposod upon. Rosponsibdbility
for sootlng the emorgency neods of transliont workers should do
sssigned by Congroos and a national commitment should de made to
assisting these poople wiho are not asking for wolfare - only for
assistance to esteblish thomcelves in a locstion which will provide
thes with s job to support their Femilies.

2y

Tho ability to tsp existing sources of money for & wide varloty of
necds makes it pasgier to help peopla to got setiled. Although the
basic nood for housiog is shared by msny, othor needs of the
individuals are unigus to thelr own fanily gitustions snd the
prodlioms thoy have encountered siong tho road to homelossnoso.
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Some familles nood only moncy for = demage doposit. Others havo medical
or deatal needs that must be treated before cmploysont ic possibliity.
many nced auslotanco with child carc. Somo nced cash to buy unlforss
necownsry for & new job. Transportatlon to work ic slso 8 nocosslty, snd
many of these femilies hawo continulng car repair bills that provent them
from ovar saving onough to estsblish themsolwes. Funding sources must be
flaxible onocugh to addross sny and all of those neodsn.

3}

(4)

o)

(8}
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Tho 1988 smendmonts to tho Stoward B. NcKinnoy Homeloss Asclotance
Act pormit the use of 25% of tho grant swards for tho proventlon of
homelessness. Yhic is an improvement owvor the original iloxislation
which did not permit any exponditures for provention purpones;
hovover, furthor chonges to the Act should incroase thip
porcentage. Such flexlbility would holp some rural workors to galn
tlme for exploring other lucsl cmploymont optiono by forostelling
hace evictlon proccdures which ofton procipitato migration to
another state to find work.

Fedoral funds could de designotod to provide rolocatlon ascistonce
to workers forcod to migrote in search of jobs. Meney could ba
spocifically allocated for housing cxponsos on 3 ono -timo basio: or
could de loancd to cligible workers st low intorost rates.

Asmmmmmtsmmmusumjmmmm
Fairfax County experience 1o typicel of thooe predless throlighout
tho nation. What we've found io that no onc knows. The Concus
Bureau is frank to admit it 1p Aifficult to count Domaless poople,
or transient workerg. GState and local govornment efforts to
tadulats this isformation are aloo poor. Botlter efferts to capture
and analyze thic dats are needod.

Housing for low-income poople ic criticslly noodod. Without pew
initiatives in this sres by the Podorol govormmant the erlsis will
coatinue to grow. It is &ifficult cnough for lew- incoso poorlo whe
have sorurc homas to manege thoelr finsncos fron day-to day, dut it
is noarly ispossidle For somoone whe ic oconomically deptituto to
be uprooted from their homo, to move, changs jobs snd gottle in to
® now commmity without a stop in & choltor, or timo on the
stroets. Nore affordsdle housing iz tho only selution to rovorsing
this pattom.

I approciato the timo you hsve givon us today, Mr. Chalrmsn to

share some of our experioncos snd thoughts with you. Uo will be
slad to answer any quostions you say heve for us.

11
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EXPLORATORY ASSESSNENYT OF BEEDS
ANONC BURKE LAXE CANPRRS

The following represents a preliminary fact-finding offort by the
Departmont of Community Actlon (DCA) te identify for further study key
prodlens and issues regarding migratory workers living in County packs.
DCA will be conducting ® survey of this segment of the population in the
sumer of 1989,  When the upconing survey is cospleted, it will offar a
comprehensive profile of this segmont of the population.

In the memtismo, the results of DCA's first fact-Finding attompt offer
sons brosd perupective on this group of economleslly displaced migrants
and their motivations for moving Into cur cosmumity.

Attsched is a summacy of information dorived from 38 Camper Intake Forms

4istributed to working cacpers st Burke Lake Park in mid-September (after

many of the familiss Dad left the campgrounds). Tha forme were

::::::wi to compare and wore administered without the assistsence of an
aver.

Although thie First attecpt at getheriog data on the campers éhould not
be percaived ar a formal ressarch study, it does provide mome useful
informstion adout the campers snd their cossons for staying in County
parks.

Some of the key issues emerging from the responses are as follows:

o Boat of he campers responding to the quastionneire wanted to
rexain in Falrfax County pormenantly, but could not afford to do
20 decause of housing coste.

® Nost of the campers, 71 percemt, indicated they had no permanent
address to returs to.

° M”muo!mmm“mmtmymuuy
ladoters and therefors could not Be surs of income.

o Noat of the campers experienced seasomsl fluctustions in income
due mainly to weather, Liliness and becsuse thay could not afford
to stsy in the County after the Durke Lake Caopgrounds clessd at
the end of the season.
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Ho clear pattern of Dusiness recruitsent of sorkers eserged from

the reasponsss. Only 11 parcent of the working campers said they
were vectuited by dusinasses.

mlumlly.mmmmmuhmlwm
of caspacs. Twenty—one different companies were listed as
suployers. Of these 21 companies, ons was mantionsd three times
and ons was mntioned twica. All the other cospanies watre nemed
only once,

One-thinrd of the campers sals they ware from West Virginia. Nins
other statas were newed as places of origin. The remaining
campers came from Clinton Forge, Yaicfax, Richwond, and
Woodbridge, Virginia.
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Exploratory Avsotsoant of Reeds Asmong
Burke Lake Campers

Parmanont, Full-tims Beploymemt we Day Ladoror

- 58 porcent of the working cempers intervimmé indicated that
they congidered their jobdu In Fairfax County to be
“permanent” employmont; i.e., not day lgbor.

- 32 parcent of the campers indicated thot they wera day
. laborers.

~ 5 percent of the campers responded that they wore unemployed
and wore currently engaged in jobd searches.

-  The rewsining answers were unclear.

When questioned on how long they anticipsted staying ia their
curcent jods,

- 30 porcent of the campers indicated their jobs were eithor
parmanent or would last for an indefinite length of time.

- 11 percent indicated their jobs would last a year or longec.

- 13 percont raspended that their jobs would tersinate in 2
weeks - 4 months.

-~ X percent of the campers indicoted thot thelr work would last
anothar 6 - 8 monthe dut that they wwild have to lpave when
the Burke Lake Campgrounds closed.

- The romalning campers responded with indefinite anewers, such
ag, "av long as I can,” and "when 3od is done.”

When asked how many days thay had worked in the last month,

~ 3 parcent of the caspers rewponded that they had workod 21
or mwore days in the past month.

- 24 percant answered that they had worked 1§ to 20 days In the
provious sonth,

- The remaining 29 percent of those rosponding to this question
indicated that they had worked 15 doys or less in the prior
month.

8 parcant of the campers said that thay had no work in the
last month.

~ 2 percent did not answer.

Parcantages ware reumiad to the nearest whols nuxbder.
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o The working cacpers identified 21 diffaerant companias as their
erployers. 67 percont of these companicr could be readily
iduntified aa construction companies.

o 18 percent of tha camgers indicoted they had no current employer.
ision to Move % :
o Whon gsked what brought them to Fairfax Count -,
~ 29 percent indicated that they came to the County bssed
on & vz l-of -mouth recommendation from a friend or
rolative.
~ Another 29 percont responded that they "came for work™
vithout indizating why they selectod Faicfax County for
thair employxent searches.
= 11 porcent indicated that they were recrulited by dusiness.

~  Another 11 parcent indicated that they had responded to
newspaper ads.

~ Surprisingly, 5 percent responded that t* 2y had deen
long-time residents of Fairfax County.

~ Another S porcent indiceted that thay had bean to the
County Defore.

- Ths remeining respondents indicsted othes ressons for

coning to the County, such as “good Vete sne! Hospital™
“ear broke-down™ and “Campground Feferance Book”

o Formansat Addross

~ 71 parcent of the working cempors survoyed indicated that
they had no permansnt addrese.

- 29 percent rospondad that thoy had a permanent addrasa.
] RooD--Woekdays Only

~ 53 parcent respunded that thoy were not interosted in
finding a room for woekdsy nights.

O

ERIC
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45 paccant of the campert survayed would de intarested in
findiog a room whare they could Doard on weskday nights.
Many of thase cespondents also indicated that this would only

provida a temporary solution and that psrmanent Rousing would
be thwicr first prefsrence.

2 parcant did not snswer.

Permsusnt Nousing for Faullies

-

66 parcent of those survaysd indicated that thay wantod to
find parmonent housing for thanselves and thelr fasmilies.

18 porcant 4id noi want parmanent housing.

16 pereant either did not raspond or geve unclear mvpwory.

Nonthly Rsat

8 percant indicoted that they had no income that could da
used for monthly cent payments.

13 parcent indicated thoy could afford monthly housing
payments of $250 or lesws.

18 percant could afford rent paymeats of £300-450 per month.
21 percant could afford rent paymants of $500-600 por month.

13 pmreant indicated they could make montbly housing payments
of §600-1156 ) .

28 porcent sithar did not raspond or gave unclesar answers.

¥onthly Income

58 percant of the aoaXing campers surveysd indicsted that
their monthly - insomas were less than §1,000 in the previous
month, Tncludad in this were:

~— 1P pereant of the camperw surveysd said they hed mostdhly
incomes of lass than $100 in the previous month.

~= 11 paccent of canpers survaysd had incomes of detwesn
#$101-$300 in the previcus month,

~- 11 percent had incomes of $301-3500.
-~ 5 parcent had incomes of $501-$700.
~= 13 parcant had incomss Detwesn $701-31,000,

31 parcent of the working campers reportad an income of
$1,001 ~ $2,000 in the previous monoth,
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~ Onaly 5 parcent of the campors reported camning a moathly
income of $2,000 or more in tha previcas month. (One canper
veported a monthly inceme totsal of $4,000 whieh the camper
indicatad was eammad at two johs in an 18-bour work day.)

- 5 parcent did not anvwer this gquestion.
Bstisated Yearly Income

~ 39 percent of the campors estimated thelr ysarly sarnings to
be $15,500 or less.

- 27 percent had incomes botween 315,500 to $20,000.

~ 26 parcent of the caspers estimated their yearly incomes to
be batwoon $20,000 to $35,000.

-~ Only 8 percent of the campers anticipated annual sarnings of
£30,000 - $55,000.

Soasonal Fluetuations

~ 58 percent of the campers responded that thay experienced
seasenal fluctuations in income dua to sucsh things ap
woather, 1llness and lack of affordable zur-mmd housing in
Falrfax County.

11 percent of the caspers indicated that they lived in Virginias
before livirg iu the parks. The Vicginisne came from Clifton
¥orge, Fairfax, Richmond and Soodbridse.

32 percant of tha campers came from West Virginia.

13 parcant 4z the caspers came from Texas.

T™he etstes of Florida, Louisiana snd Ohio wers sach ropras mted
by 8 parcent of th~ campers (or a total of 24 percent of the
campers came from _uose three states combdined).

The remaining esnpers camo from the states of Delaware, Coorgia,
Indlians, Maryland and Oklahoms.
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tength of time in Fairfax Parks,

~ 18 percent of the caspers responded that thay hed bean at the
pack for 8 doys or less.

- 13 percent indicated that they had been camping in Fairfax
for 2 - 3 weoks.

~ 29 parceat sald thoy had deen living in the parks for 1 - 4
months.

- 26 parcent of the campers indicated that they'd doen living
in Fairfax County for 7 months or longer.

- 13 percent 414 not respond to thig quastion.

Anong the cites that campers indlicated lhey stayed at zince
coming to Faicfax County wore: Burke Lake Park, Falrfex Pack,
Little Bennett Park, the homes of frionds and rolativos, packing
lots, job sites, woods, side of the road, gchool Srounds, and
motels.

When asked iIf they would return to their home states if thair
currant jobs ware terminated,

- 50 parcant sald thoy would not; .
- 8 porcent sald Virginic wes their home state; and
~ 21 percant sald they would return to their home states.

- Others rasponded witdh open-ended answors such as.

*Can't afford rent in Fairfax™
“Hayde, dut not 1if T can make good money hare™
“Unlass other work comes availadble™

Age: The asult campers surveyad rangsd in age from 21 to 55 ysar®
old. oOf thesa, 66 percant woras botween the ages of 26 - 39 years
old,

Marital Status:
-~ A7 parcant of the working coxpers wars marvied.

- 53 percent of the campers wore sither single, divoreed or
sapacated.
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37 parcent of the campers indicated that at least one family
momber, olthor spouse or child, was living with them at the canp.

71 porvent of the compers indicatad that thoy had childrem.

45 parcent of those with children indicated thot their childpen
ware living in another gtate or county.

53 parcant of the campers had children encolisd in school efther
ir. virginia or in another state.

The school-age children living st the camp wore enrolled in the

following Folrfax Schools hy the time this survey was token:
Fotomac View, Fsirview, grace Lutheran, and Forest Edpe.

The five critical needs identified most frequently by the campers
wors!

1. Permanont Housing
2. Food

3. Dental Care

4. Nodical Care

5. Exployment/Transportation.



I come today to you to share some sadness and I think a lot of
the Committee is also concerned with this sadness. My sadness is
I sat in one of these committee rooms in 1967 and 1969. In
it was in response to the Presidential Commission on the
Left Behind, which was then pulled out of circulation be-
was too hot an item. It's in the Government Printing
want to get a copy and look at it. data
brought up some very, very pertinent
967 study. In 1954, Chet Huntley produced a
in the Land”. The University of
e who want to look at it.
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that I've dealt with in the Northeast that
parry/thrust to them is you have to
it. The folks I'm working with don't
a day care bill talking about $1,000 a year. That
eightmﬂifa{ou’regoingtomthe(hyme
We bhave a mwmmmismhyl’mmt
mthatwervggym about national defense bucause
we just spent $30 million on dolphins. We're going to $100 bil-
liontog&oupofmenofquuﬁonableethﬁ:almd und

Program, with absolutely no requirement that they fi-
nance -term, low interest home ip mortgages in this
country, which is the way the middle class got equity and got some
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community reinvestment, building infrastructure.
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and bridges. We have let our human in-

collapse on top of us.

But whet's also

frastructure
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Springfield College.I have worked in the field of human
sarvices and Community Economic Development for over tweaty
five yearas.

Cusrently I teach at both the undergradusate and graduate
level in the aress of Muman Service and Commmnity Bocaomic
Development.In addition I coordinate ths Rural efucation
msmm“umnmmmmznm
School of Human Services.

It is in this latter capacity that I have come to kmow and
understand tha many obstacles which so sany of our students
face in pursuing their college credentials and belancing
fanily and jods demands.It is to thess strong and
resourceful paople that I wish to speak of to this
coxmittee.

The students of the School of Suman Services range in age
from late twsnties to late forties.Virtwally all are
employed full time. Bnclosed are two pamphlets that sat
forth two of our programs.l sncoursge you to review thes.

These students are caught in tha two tiered sconomy that
has developed since the 1960's.

What had been & region of small self sufficient businsss
People and hard scrabble small hill farmers as well as a faw
local industries.has in the interviewing twenty five years
become a service economy and a few large absentes owned
business.These service industries serve the well hesled from
Boston and New York and other urban arsas.¥e hear a great
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deal adout the miracle of full employment in the
Northeast,however we Resr very little if anything about the
undersuployment that is an Sntegral part of the sarvice
sconomy and large business that have relosated from urban
Americe to avoid paying competitive wage Tates.

In a society that bolds that social and econonic justice are
the glue that allows for the effective operation of this
country to have a two tiersd society grow up in our midst is
to see a extramely corrosive process take root that
thraatens us all.

One of the tell tale signs that a two tiaxed soclety is
prasent in a commmity is to see the pressnce of
undersaployad.dy undersmployment, I dv not necessarily nesn
that a workers skills are not Deing fully empleyed, though
that may be the case.Put yrather that a worker cam not
provide for the essmntials of 1ife such as

shelter, food,clothing, transport health and the 1ike on the
wages derived from the enployment that they ars angaged in.
fo often in ths Northeast we hear of the very low
UneRployment rates._I have found little if any refersncs by
the state employment office to the iasus of undsremployment.
-However in David 7.BEllingwoods dook titled Pooy
Bpgortifoversy In The Anerican Yamily he gives consider
attantion to the fact that s evar increasing nusber of
fanilies who ars smploysd full time can not Deat their way
out of poverty.
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This concern by writers regarding economics is not new
howaver, going back to 1776 a 1little read but auch guoted
writer by the name of Adam Smith in his , now fancus or
infamous depending on you political view,book titled An

raises ths iasus of a

aflequate wage for woxkers and in sunRery notsd that thers
ought to be a wage that allows the worker to provided for
thenselves ,shelter,food and cloths with & surplus after
such provisions sc that the worker might buy such oZherx
goods that are being produced in his area and provided for a
stxong and healthy sconomy.It sozetimes meen strangs how
ddeas kesp coming back for reconsideration,and how the
patron saint of the fras marXet is ignored on this issus.
Ron the less the iasue of underemployed is central to any
discussion of how a two tiered society is constructed , it
18 also central to the issue of self reliance being the
product of full time employment.

To nots how a not untypical family of three look in the
horth couaty % have constructed this budget:The Jousing dace
cones from the stats of New Baxpshire office of Flanning, the
other data is derived from ay work among such fanilies when
the head of the housshold comes to us to emroll in the
collage.

We are assunming a workOm ysar of 2025 hours and a hourly
wage of $5.25 that gross 312,686
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Rent for & two badroom home (s §331 X12 plus §150 for heat
and 60 for light =86492 and for transportation add another
83000 a year to the budget fig.

Whils foo0d adds 53034 and a clothing allowance of §300 as
this as do nany other families get & large Quantity of
cloths from local rummage salas for which they show a hour
sarly for to gat the best picking.the new budget total is
812,816 and we will add $460 for phonaas.Remenber many of
these families live tdroe miles or mors apart from ona
another with children getting homs anywhere from thrae to
four hours bafore the parent. thus we have a total fapily
budget of 513,296,

And i{f the Xxids don't gat sick.and the car holds together
and the rest of the world s kind , than ws only have a
deficit of 9640.That s a lot of ifs and most times these
families don't make it.

You will notice that no provision has been made for health
insurance so ayes don’'t get checked nor do the teeth.To say
nothing of an annual pedical exam for NMonm.By the way New
Hanpshire has one of ths highest rates of Cancer,the sxact
cause is not known at thoss tims.

The reason that we did not dudget for health insurance .,
sven if the employsr offers it on a cost sharing basis is
that a modest family plan runs botwean $85 and 170 a month
as the exployse's share.

Having given you a thumb nail sketch as to what a small
family budget looks like and the numding feeling that there
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is no way that such a family can sake ends meet,let me note
sone promising svents that are also taking place.

Abou * eighty percent of our student body is made up of
women and of this cohort about fifty percent are single head
of houss holds.We at the college did not set out to have a
major part of our students coms from single head of house
holds,howavar am the nature of the economy has shifted fxom
small self sufficient businass te s mainly service industry
we have also seen a shift in the number of househclds headed
by one parent.

Upon completing their studiss for a Bachelors degree §{n
Human Services these woman realixe on average a 23% increase
in the wages if they are already oainfully employed in a
Human Service program wether public or private.

But a mecond *sndjust as important is the process by which
thess students have taken charge of their lives, whether it
ba getting a naw job or desaling with family pattors. .They
move fyrom bsing pasaive to being proactivs mamdsrs of thoir
community,

It is these changes fros passive to prosctive that we ss an
institution as proud of as well as the monetary.But ws desl
with a very small number of students when conpared te the
number of adults heading families that ars trapped in the
second tier.

Thus what is nesded is a restoration of benefits that were
Present bafore congress slashed in the name of dudget

balancing,to this adult population.

134
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Wa nesd in fact to make the same comnitment to haad of
families that we maks to the army, ($29,00) for college
expanses after four years of service.

Are not our familiss and children as lesst as important as
squads of arny to the national defence of this country.

For what are wa defending, if the children ars neglected and
the family i in tattera?

The second thing that we nesd to do as & nation is to sy
that all who work full tims will not be allowed to stay in
Poverty nor will the needs of the children go unattended.

By full time I do not mean that thoss, who for many reascns,
can not hold full time employment be exempted for this
promise either

Thirdly we need to make a promise to sll our elderly that as
theyY cease bsing in the active labor market that their needs
will not De naglected,

Now do not say we can not afford such, and that it is pie in
the sky.For many Western Industrial pnations have slready
done so and are enjoying a higher standaxd of living for the
majority of their citizens than wa do, and they have been
doing so for the past twenty years.

Let me note here that it seems very strangs to me that we
tax for FICA only the first $ 43,000 of income.Asother worda
ws tax the vast majority of those who have littlas and tax
very few of those who have a great deal for the FICA fund.
Another words we tax the poor but not the rich.And if that
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is progressive tax policy then we have & deop prodlas right
hare in river city.

The issue of access to programs that will 1ead to sslf
sufficiency for familes is a central issus and one which
needs the attention of this committee whether it be
educational skill building programs or affordadle home
mortgages (Remember$ 100 billion for Savings and Loan and
not one requirement that for this assistance they finance
low and moderate houmings).

In zlosing I hope that this committee after hearing myself
and others will move in a spesdy fashion to sasist in
meaningful ways those citizens and femilies as well as their

children.for we at & crisis regarding the next gsneration.
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Chairman Mirizr. Mr. Holloway?

Mr. Horroway. Well, first, I wish there was something we could
do to clear the record on Mr. Smith’s part, since he's not here to
make his own statement.

I listened, of course, with particular interest to Mr. Rector’s testi-
because I do believe it's the way to go. I'm not so sure Mr.
understands how the earned income tax credit works if he

thinks it does not go to the poor. When they’re refundable, it sure
goestothepoor.Asamatberoffact,theytg::atremendousgain.

Mr. Rector, would you basically answer statement and give
us your responses to how earned income tax credits do help the

Mr. Recror. The earned income tax credit is available if the
value of the credit exceeds the tax liability, the parent is eligible
for cash assistance in the weekly paycheck. There are some techni-
cal problems in ing that and making sure that the families
get that money on a basis, but I think that there’s an over
w ing consensus on working those problems out and on using
theeamedineometaxcmditasawagesuplementmechanism.
Agein, the important part of the earned income tax credit is dif-
ferent from other weifare It's linked to the work effort
of the parent. So, it parent’s initiative. It rewards the
tive efforts of a working parent instead of saying, as most wel-

programs do, “If you don’t work, we give you money. If you do
work, we'll give you less or we'll give you nothing at all.”

Mr. HoLLoway. I think the one statement that I wish to make,
andl’llendwiththm,isthefactthatlmg;toolongwe’veenmur-
agedgplenottowork.We’vetriedto programs that strictly
ga efits to people who do not work. If you could make
minimum wage. why make minimum wage? It’s more ial to
stay home and draw welfare.

I think what we have to do in this 101st Congress is to give bene-
fits, whether it be through child care, whether it be through
earned income tax credits, whether it be through supplemental ad-
dition to the salaries. We've got to do things that enco gt)ple
to get out in the work force and we put them into the $7, $8, $9 per
hour bracket without putting all the burden on small business in
this country to where we lose the jobs in a rural area.

So, I appreciate your work very much on what you’ve done along
that line and I hope that we can continue to work together to bring
it to the forefront of the Congress and that we can pass some of
these bills which will be helpful to put people back to work in
America.

Thank you.
tiM!'. SarravLiUs. Mr. Chairman, I'm going to pass on my ques-
ons.

Chairman MmLiEs. Thank you.

I find it interesting that we have to create a policy of—and I sup-
i)on the earned income tax credit on Mr. Downey’s bill, but I find
t interesting that we have to create a policy of tax credits or in-
centives, if you will, to le to go to work. I know we had to
do that with the rich. We to cut their taxes by 30 percent so
they would stay in the workplace.

]
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But at the same time this morning, we listened to people who are
strugﬁngeverydaytostayintheworkplmwhohavetraveled
from Lowsiana, from Mississippi and from West Virginia to come
and live in a pickup so thac they could earn money. [ don't under-
standthisnotlon.Asllookatit,whatwemallyhaveisamm-—
and I've asked G.A.O. to look at this, what the impact of mini-
mum is on the federal government—a system that pays low
wages. You endorse that system and then the federal rnment
comes in end socializes the cost of that system to eve y else in
the country because some companies a minimum wage that is
subpoverty, with no indication that they don’t have the ability to
pay a living wage. They just make a decision that that’s all they’re
going to pay for that job and if they can people, then that's
simply what it is. We know these are not all mom and pop compa-
nies. are all not marginal companies. I've had many, many,
many exceedingly wealthy businessmen tell me that if their 15 em-
g};{lyees %o up another ten cents an hour, they're done. I just don’t

eve i

As we know, in many instances, as Myssee, the first witness tes-
tified, we know how Mr. Grace has saved all of that money, be-
cause he has denied his employees not only a wage but disability
benefits if he harms them in the workplace.

So,whilelseetheeamedincometaxmditasawayof i
additional resources into people’s pockets, I'm deeply dist
that it's an endorsement by the Congress of the United States of a
substandard wage, because there's nb other dzscription for that sit-
uation. I also find it interesting that coaservatives are so quick to
reach into the taxpayers pocket to make up for the simple lack of
desire of an employer to pay a living wage. But I guess that'’s kind
ga wzhere this Oolgmkhas arrived because it cannot conwnc:il;ttself

people work hard. .i's just simply something —
don’t owwhetherRonddReagnndmmme?itintotheheadsof
the Congress or the public or what bave you.

But one thing I've learned as the Chair of this Committee is that
people who are members of tte working poor class in this coun
show a hell of a lot more courage than most people I associate wi
day to day in terms of trying to keep their families together and
trying to provide for their families and working against odds that
woul most members of Congress, I'm sure, before the
week was out. Most of those things that we consider inconveniences
are job threatening or life threatening or family threatening to the

Wor, poor.

Now, to find out that at least to have it documented—I tlink
we've known it for some time on this Committee, that rural Amer-
ica looks a lot like inner city America, maybe some ofthosewsleople
who have been so stingy with the help to people in trouble will now
see that it's now their constituents who also that share this con-
cern.

I want to thank all of you for your testimony, all of the witnesses
this morninﬁnd again, my apologies for the abbreviated nature of
the end of this hearing. But it's ing I had no control over.

This is a _problem that we plan to continue to look at because,
obviously, if Mr. Greenstein’s report is correct, it’s not gcing to go
away anywhere in the near future. Mr. Durbin is on the Budget
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Committee, as is Mrs. Boxer, who's a member of this committee,
and they’re struggling very hard to deal with the Head Start and
the W.I.C. Programs and Community Development Block Grants to
see whether or not we can salvage those, as long as Congress con-
tinues this sort of mindless cutting of assets.

I sit here today and am very thankful that my grandparents and
my parents were willing to invest in my future, that one genera-
tion handed it off to another and now I see a generation that is so
unwilling to make any kind of investment in its children or its
grandchildren. It's the same nation that says that they want to
compete with the West Germans and the Japanese and yet we see
that both of those societies spend more on social services as a per-
centage of their G.N.P. than we do but somehow we can’t afford it.
We might want to rethink the premise here of why we're losing
that battle.

But thank gzu vaﬁemuch. You've been very helpful in building
this record. One of things we've tried to do is to disseminate
this information across the Congress so as people start to make de-
cisions during the legislative year, they may think about some of
these things a little bit differently.

Thank you very much.

[Whel:;t;{)on, at 12:45 p.m., the select committee adjourned.]

[Material submitted for inclusion in the record follows:]
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¥x. Robert Greenstein, Rirector
Centexr on Budget and Rolicy Prioritiass

236 Massac ts Avenue, N.EB., Suite 3095
Washi . 20002
Desr . G ins

Thank you for youx particiration in ovs hearing, "working
Families at the Margins: 2he Uncartrain Future of Americe‘'s Smsall
Towns, " earlier this week.

In an effort to conserve time, Repressntative Jamos Nalsh of

Now York asked that witnesses be permitted to respond in writing
to questions. The following are ths quastions he has directed to
yous

1. what is the rural poverty rate after you count the
value of the various cash and nonpcash benefits?

2. Whst percentage of those below poverty level have at
lesst 4 yaars of high school education?

3. +#hat parventage of rural families are in poverty
because tha father does not provide child support?

4. what?percanugo of rvral families earn only miplownm
wage

5. You pointed cut that conditions in 1987 are similar to

1978 with nearly identicsl unemployment rates at 6.2
nt and 6.1 pexcent. TFirst, let me point out that

I beliave the current unemployment rate is now 3.1
percent. Second, the infiation rate in 1978 stood at
7.7 pexcant and vas on the rise to 11.3 percent in
1979, robbing the working poor of their pu:chaslng
powexr. In 1978, the U.8. u loyment rate was higher
than France, ¥est Gormany, Italy and roughly the same
as the United Kingdom., The U.8. rate iws novw lowar than
all of these countries. We must be doing something
right. Isn‘t rural Awerica sharing in the recovery?

14y
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§. What do you measn, the "povaxty rates...curxently stand
at unasually high levels for this stage of an econonic
?*  Which earlier recovexies are you using for
comparison?
%o would agpreciste your forwarding the answara to these
msumtomemltmnmu‘gulhlenothetcheym
ba included in the printed record of hearing.

Once again, thanks for your appesrance before the ccampittee.

:Gﬁw{_:m LA.:NF

Select Committee on Children,
Youth, and Famnilies

CC: Hon. Thomas J. Bliley, Jr.
Hon. James 7. Walsh

14}
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WAY ~ -~z
- CENTERON BUDGET AND POLICY PRIORITIES
- 236 Mespachusetts Avenue, N.E., Suite 308 Robert Graenstesn
:nmln.c. 20002 Directos

April 26, 1989

Hon. George Miller, Chairman

Sclect Committee on Children, Youth,
and Famiiics

US. Howse of Represcntatives

385 House Office Building Annex 2

Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Mr. Chairman:

This is in respomse (o your ketter of April 13, containing questions from
Rcmnnﬁwwmhmmytcﬂimymmchcaﬁngmmu 11. The following arc
my responses (o the questions;

1. The officia) Ceasus Burean poverty rate of 16.9 percent for rura! areas in 1987
inchudes the value of all benefits which are received i cash. If noncash benefits
are included, the Census Bureau estimates that the rural poverty rate fanges from
&g&mﬁonmemwwmvﬂmmm

It should be noted that the lowest estimales in this mange are based on a method
wmmmmwﬁmmmmstmmcw In s
mmqmmmmqwm-:m.
(Techmical Paper 58), the Census Burcau reports that “most participans at the
noocash conference {of experts convened the Census Bareay in 1985] agreed
that poverty thresholds would have 1o be i the valuo of modical care
were 10 be incinded in the income definition.” Under the noscash measure of

that produces the Jowest poverty rate, such a high value is given 10

icare and Medicaid coverage that in the average state, ali elderly couples
enroited in both these p are sutomatically considered to be above the
poverty level, regardless of wixctber they have any cash income on which to live.

r thmdm“mmmmwmmmpumiﬂxd
anly for heads of farities. According to these data, 516 percent of persons (25
mdasemdder)bmhgpor&mﬂksmmaxmhadgmdmd!mm
high school in 1587, 1t should be noted that this is a higher percentage of high
school graduates than the heads of poor families in wban areas (where
473pﬂmthadgxn&§.mwmhmﬂ)ormngmchcaﬁofm
families in central city areas {(where 45.4 percent were high school graduates).

14.
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in 1988, 46.1 recoived the full payment, 18.1 percent received partial
mmpmmcdﬂmm

Theso data provide information oa the propostion of mral wossen with chiidren

in who are entitied to bat are not recciving child support
mMMMuM of thess women who would not have

Published Labor Department data do not indicats what percentage of raral
families cam only the minimum wage. The Department be able to provide
unpebiished data, if the Committee requests it. Cester are camrently in
contact with other ressarchess who may be able to provide this data in the sext
month or two. Presumably, the data will imdicate that a dispropostionately lasge
percentage of ruml workess eam at or near the minimum wage.

Rural Ame-ica is sharing in the cconomic recovery, but not 1o the same degree as
wban America. First, the uncmployment mte has dropped in rural areas, but not
as quickly 25 in urben areas.

s The posmetro e equated 6.2 percent in 1988, its lowest
fcwel sinee it 5.7 percent in 1979, {t showld be noted, however,
that the rate in 1988 was still thas the ratc in 1979,
which for the nation was the equivalent stage of the previous economic
recovery.

Furthesrmore, although the nonmetro unemployment rate was often lower than
the metro uocmployment rate in the 19708, & now is significantly higher than the
metro tmemployment rate.
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L Throughowt the 1970s (with data availabic back to 1973), the ronmetro
vremployment ratc was lower than the metro memployment rate. From
1973 1o 1979, the noamctro uncmployment rate averaged 6.1 percent.
compared {0 80 average metro unemploymem rate of 6.7 percent.

» ing in 1976, however, the gap between the metro and noomerro
mmmmmmm.

" 1a cvery year since 1980, the nonmetro unemployment rate has exceeded
the metro rate. By 1986, the noometro rate of 8.3 percent was more than
one-quartes lasger then the metro rate of 66 percent.

Data from 1987 and 1988 have shown some refative improvement in nonmetro
aress. During this period, the nonmetro uaemployment rate dropped at a faster
pace than the metro rate. Nooctheless, the nosmetro maemployment rate
continues 1o exceed the metro rate.

. The posmeto unemployment rale dropped from 8.3 percent in 1986 to 6.7
percent in 1988,

» The metro uscmployment rate dvopped by & lesser amount dusiog this
period —~ from 6.6 percent in 1986 to 5.3 percent in 1988 — but remains
rearly one perceatage point below the gonmetro rate.

It should be noted that the uncoployment problems of nonmetropolitan workers
mmmwmmwmwmmmmW
unemployment mies. Because the official uuemploymenxmcdoumhndudc
cither "discouraged™ or “iovoluntarily pan-time™ workers, it understates the
cxtent of unemployment. munde:memmxsespmanylaxgcmmmm

discouraged workers and involuniary part-time workers. Poverty rates are likely
to be high among both category of workers.

In my testimony, 1 noled s second reason why rural workers have not benefited
fully from the cconomic recovery. Wage and camings levels are considerbly
lower in rural than in urben arces, and the eamings gap increased over the most
recent tconomic cycle.

My testimony comparcd dsta from 1987, a year in which the ecopomy was
recovering from the recession of 1981-82, to dsta from 1978, which was a
comparable siage in the recovery from the recession of 1974-75. We know that
these w0 years were at comparable stages of econnmic recovery becawse the
nalmahmemplwummmmmﬂy identical in these two years. In spite of
unemployment rates, the poverty rate was substantialiy higher in
wmmmm:m- 13.5 percent compared to 11.4 percent. The rural povesty
raic was also hightr — 16.9 percent in 1987 compared to 135 percent in 1978,

14
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the oppottimity to testify before the Committee.
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David N. Sundwall, M.D.

Aserican Healthcare Systems Institute
1319 Pennsylvania Avenua, N.W., Sulte 203
Washington, DC 20006

Dear Dr. Sundwalls

Thank you for your participation in our hsaring, "Working
Families at the Margins: The Upcertain Future of America’'s Small
Towns, " sarlier this week.

In an effort to conserve time, Representative James Walsh of
New York asked that witnesses be parmitted to respond in writing
to questions. The following is the question he has directed to
yout
1. How can we facilitate coordination of services among
agencies that serve the same population? I understand
that siaeply mapndating coordination is not snough.
¥e would appreciate your forwarding the answer to thie gquestion
to the committee As spon as possible so that it may ba {ncluded
i{n the printed record of the hesring,

Onca again, thanks for your appearance before the committes.
GB!

Sincexely,
& \A"-‘ \!r‘
Chairman

Salact Committee on Children,
Youth, and rFamilies

CC: Mon. Thomas J, Bliley, Jr.
Hon, James ¥, Wslsh
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AmHS’
@ Institute

Affibaond with American Healehoare Systems

James L. Scan
Presidant

May 1, 1989

The Honorable George Miller
Chairman

Select Committee on Children,
Youth, and Families

385 House Office Building Annex 2

washington, DC 20515

Dear Congressman Miller:

Thank you for giving me an opportunity to testify at your
hearing, "wWorking Families at the Margins: the Uncertain Future
of America‘'s Small Towns." Enclosed you will find my edited
copy of the transcript of my testimony. I hop: this is provided
in time to be included in the printed hearing record.

You have asked that I provide an answer to the following
question, “How can we facilitate coordination of services among
agencies that serve the same population? I understand that
simply mandating coordination is not enough.” As I indicated in
my oral testimony, I believe that it should be a “"term of
condition of participation” in the federally funded block grants
for Preventive Medicine and Heaith Promotion, Alcochol Drug Abuse
and Mental Health, and Maternal and Child Health. In my
axperience as Administrator of the Health Resources and Services
Administration, I had ample opportunity to visit several sites
in rural and urban areas where primary health care was beirg
Provided for needy citizens. I was often amazed at the ®"patch
work quilt® of funding these places had pieced together. Cften
times, one funding agency was unaware of contributions made by
another branch of government, be it state or federal. IR an
effort to correct this, we established contractual agreements
with primary care organizations in 33 states. These agreements
required that all health related services be coordinated for
each particular site, and it seemed to be working. However,
these "contracts” are still an option, and many states do not
invest much effort, let alone money, in coordinating services
for the poor. It geems to me thar in spite of your reluctance
to "simply mandate,” that if it were required that states
demonstrate both capacity and serious intent to coordinate
services for medically underserved, and particularly for women
and children entitled to current public assistance PXOgrans
{maternal and child health care, the w.I.C. program, AFDC,

1919 Fennsylvana Avensse - Suite 203 - Washingtron, D.C. 20006 . 202 2932840
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etc.), that such coordination would indeed happen. Sompe states
have done an outstanding job and could be a source of grest
assistance to those states who have yet to "get their act
together.”

I hope this information is useful to you. Please do not
hesitate to call on me if I can provide further assistance to
your or your staff.

Respectfully yours,

At Gam

David N. Sundwall, M.D.
Vice President and Medical Director

cc: Thomas J. Bliley, Jr.
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PgepARED STATEMENT OF SHARON A. RoBERsON, WAYNESBORO, GA

My name is Sharon A. Roberson. I'm 33 years of age, married
and have 2 children, ages 12 and 14.

I live in the south Georgia town of Waynesboro, where I 've
lived all my life.

I used to work at Samsons Manufacturing in Waynesboro, a
drapery manufacturing company that is owned by the s, Lichtenberg
company. I am a fast sewer so I earned about § 5.90 an hour on
production, hemming draperies.

I worked at Samsons for 4 years, until I was recently
terminated for what management said was lack of work. I had been
very active inefforts to build a union at Samsons and I believe
that I was really terminated because of my unionh activity. Since
that time many white workers have been hired todo vork that I
could be doing, so I think I was discriminated against because of
my race (black) as well. 1In March I got a job at a lawn
furniture factory, in waynesboro, where I earn §$3.35 an hour.

I had worked at Samsons before, in 1977. I had to quit at
that time because I had a newborn baby and the fiberglas
draperies I was working with gave me a skin rash which spread to
wy baby. I had worked in a factory before that time, too.
Beginning in the 10th grade ! worked summers ina factory. After
I rinished high school I worked full time in a factory for 8
years.

I worked summers during high school in order to help my
parents financially because they were striving to raise 6
children. My father had been a sharecropper with another man and
it proved not to be in his best interest.

In 1975 1 was married. My husband bad a job at night, then
they closed down and left him trying to do odd jobs, like helping
people paint houses or get wood. We had rented a house that a
preacher had moved out of. I worxed at Burke Manufacturing, a
factory that didn’t pay really well. Paying car fare and a baby
sitter was just about all I could do with my check.

a

Then I made the move to the Lichtenberg plant to try to
better myself ard my family. This company had just about the
same reputation as Burke Manufacturing, but Samsons paid a livtle
bit better on production jobs. There was always the thought or
dream that we would get ahead.
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By this time my husband had gotten a good job that started
of f okay but eventually began to fall short in a lot of ways.
They cut hours or had lay offs when they shut down his department
for a week. So we began holding on to every penny because it
looked like we were never going to get a break.

Since he started working 14 years ago, my husband has worked
every day, sick or not sick. He noever missed a day from work,
but he has not profited from working at all. As of today he has
sacrificed owning one new pair of pants in order tobe able to
keep our bills up. He has always tried to be on time with every
bill we've had. But today it’s totally impossible and it's a
truly hurting thing. These nights, every night we go to bed with
8 burden on our chest. Oh God, how will we make it?

We could never afford our own home. Once we went to the
bank toget a lcan and were turned down. We were told by the
bank president that it would be a good idea to stay with our
parents.

Where do we go when no one wants to give us a chance? we
saved what we could and paid $50.00 a week, or every two weeks,
S0 we could buy a mobile home. We wanted something decent to
stay in. We had a promisory note drawn up owing the rest of the
moaey. At first, water was a big problem. We couldn’t afford to
drill a well--and still can’t. For a while we carried water in a
barrel and jugs for drinking. Now we rent water for $15.00 a
month from our neighbors. Back in 1975 lights were alsoca
problem for us because we just couldn’t afford electricity.

We feel as though we could contribute so much if somebody,
somewhere, would just give us an opportunity.

It’s just about impossible for a working couple to make it
in this town. My husband and I were unable to receive government
support although we reported nothing but the truth. Around me
are conditions that show that working pecple who want to do the
honest thing are the ones who have the biggest struggle. The
conditions here are as poverty stricken as in the city. Only in
the countrv we ‘re not in clusters.

Waynesboro is a majority-black town that is dominated by the
white structure that cares not to help blacks get ahead. This
county {(Burke County) has 10,000 people, but the majority of the
people are just striving for what little paycheck they get week
to week to make ends meet.

I have 2 children who I see want to be somebody and make
something out of their lives. But it is a hurting thing to have
to say ijust about all the time, "I can’t because we just don't
have the money.* They have so little to choose from and to have
to say no when they want to go on a school trip or to participate
in recreational sports is heart shuddering. wWe don’t have the
money to provide insurance coverage in case of an accident. what

15¢
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little insurance we do have always seems to find excuses not to
pay. Insteadof joy in our home we have a lot more pressure
headaches and day by day we have constant pain.

I don’t mind working and neither does my husband. But we
would like to think that what we're giving up our lives to every
day would at least make for a decent living. We would be proud
to work for a company that gave us a decent wage.

I have friends who have health problems, who can’t afford a
ddecent howe, whose children have health problems. These people
are clean and honest souls. My friend May Etta Wright is married
and has 4 small children. When she was injure3lon the job she
received no justice when undergeoing surgery. Six weeks later she
was still having problems with her arms and hands from the
repetitive motion work we did at Samsons.

There are many needs in our community. We need a system
that provides everyone with opportunity. We need better
education. Ye need companies that pay for our labor so we can
make a decent living., I was making $5.90 on production when 1
was working at Samsons. Now at Keller, the furniture factory, 1
make $90.00 a week--after driving 14 miles each way to work. My
husband makes on average $7.00 an hour at Castleberry Food
Company. He's been cut down to 30 hours a weel! =:=nd then they
have a week-long lay-offs every now and then.

Through our union {the Amalgamated Clocthing and Textile
Workers Union ) efforts at Samsons, we have begun to 1ook at how
we can solve some of these problems. wWe've started safety and
health committees to solve health problems. wWe‘ve called OSHA
inspectors into the plant--they just fined our company over
$33,000 for violating health standards. We've started a
communitly action committee that looks at the problems we face
with poor sanitary conditions, pot holes, no fire hydrants, in
oux communities. For the first time in my life, I see that it is
possible to sclve these problems with lots of determination and
hard work.

I hope that my story has given you some understanding o the
difficuvlties we face, striving to make a living and raise our
children here in wWaynesboro, Georgia.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF JANET M. FITCHEN, ASSOCIATE PROFESSOR, ANTHROPOLOGY,
Iriaca CoLirge, Imiaca, NY

! wani o shame some prefiminary obsanvations about rural poverty, basad on community
research I'm presently conducting in New York state. 1! begin by emphasizing that rural poverty
in New York state in the late 1980 is & paradox: rusa! poverty existing in a state that has a
dynamic and diverse economy, and has recently 5660 economic recovery and expansion In s
metropostan centers; nral poverty desplte the stale's record of creating and funding strong
educationa! and social programs:; rural poverty unconmected 1o rarism or ethnic bamiers;
non-farm nural poverty that is not closely tiod to agriculfural problems; and rural poverty that
persists despiie a significant recent reduction in the age-oid problem of rural unemployment. The
paradox Is that rural povarty oxists at al In this siate, and that & is growing worse. It rural
povertly i a serious problem in New York, how much worse might & be in other states?

In New York utate, as in the nation, indicators of economic well-being showed a marked
disparity betwsen metropolitan and niral areas in 1580, with rural areas falling farther behind
since then. The 1880 poverty rates in the mos! rural counties of New York sveraged 16%,
compared to the nationa! poverty rate of 13.%. Since then, poverty rates rose steeply In rural New
York, following the national trend, and then fail, but only down 1o 1550 leveis. Of the state's 52
counties, 22 have poverty rales abova the national fevel, and 20 of thess ane rural counties. In
general, the mone nural, the poorer,

The mos! nural counties 8 rank low in per-capiia Incoms. Ons rural county in ny study,
has the lov-est income fevel in the state; and here per-capita incoms ac .ually deciined from 1978 10
1685, (¥ adjusted dollars) whilo statewide it grew by 5.6%. Twenty percent of the counly
population recelves some form of Socis! Services assisiance each month, and the county has the
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highest rate in the stale of Home Refie! assisiance. Two of the county's townships had a 1885
per-capRa income loss Hhan 50% of staje level. In soveral townships, more than 10% of residents
five on incomes below 75% of the poverly ine. Thase intm-county disparities, found in a county
that is poor overal, inciicate thal some rural peopie and communitias are very poor indeed.
Ruval poverty s also a problem in soms counties that, as a whole, are neither very rural
nov vary poor. Thiee counties within my study each boast a reasonably healthy wrban centar, but
coniain some vary rural jownships whara poverty Is endemic, such as one nura! township whers
§4% of households fafi within HUD guidelines for federal low-income home improvement grants.

THE DYNAMICS OF RUIRAL IMPOVERIZATION ARE COMPLEX

These frends and statistics take on an added sense of human reafily and urgency when we
examine data obtaned through Seid research among ectua! people and communities. From research
in & dozen of New York's nural counties, | can tentatively idantily throe factors that appear o be
Inferacting 10 perpetuate existing poverly and to produce more poverty.

1. The rural employment sfuation is stiit problematic

In tha iast fow years, niral unemployment has decreased matkedly, and with that decrease
has come a drop in AFDC cases. But, significantty, there has been no comesponding drop in poverty
W.Whmmaqmm. The persistence and growth of poverty s mostly among people
who are working; and the reason for thelr poverty Bes in the nature of the jobs thoy hokd.

Entry-lovel jobs in nwra! commumities are mostly nesr minimum wage, provide no health
benefits, are part-tme, and often lemporary. Many of the avaliably jobs are only suitable 8s &
sacond income in a family, and may even be advertisad a8 such; but many of the people sesking jobs
need o provido the primary family income. Consider the case of one young mothsr iving na
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traller park, who s sole provider for hersalf and her chid. The Wellare department urged her to
gl a job, and she horself wanted desperately 10 got off weilare. The only job she could get was a
30-hour a woek job In & grocery store in town, st $3.75 an howr, which leaves her well below the
poverty level. She interviewoad at a fast-food restaurant for & 5600nd part-time Job, but found {
fmpossibia 1 combing the shifts of wo jobs. Basides, she siiil wouid not have had heatth bensfits.
She worrles that her child cara costs will soon go up because her giffiend, who is babysRting in
exchanga for rides 1o fown and a Btls cash, may soon take a job too. She can retain Modicald and
pavtial public assistance for & while, but when that runs out she expects % be much worse off than
sho was before she fook a job. However, If she were o quit her job, she would be “sanctionsd™ by
the wollare department, requiring her to watt thirty days before applying again for any benefils.
Recent factory closings have thrown many biue coflar workars Into poverty. Workers who
started years ago, without finighing high echool, had moved up over the years 10 a point where they
were eaming $8 dollars an hour. Now, a displaced fine worker may remain unempioysd for a year
of more, and than, in desperation, take a low paid sarvice sector job or a job in a new plant that
pays only $4 an hour, In small fowns with few jobs, this calamity msy hit both a husband and wife,

The high sural unemployment of the past decade ook its 10l on 8 whole cohort of young
peoplo who grew up Into joblessnass In the late 70s and early '80s. In a tight job market, these
marginally educated young pecple from the nurel pockats of poverty were nol wanted; snd they
became even lass waniad as thelr years out of the tabor foroe Increased. Young womsn sank into a
iite of AFDC for themseives and thelr children; men became chonic Home Refie! cases, picking up
only minor informal empinymont with relatives and friends, Despite the recent diop In
unemploymeni, thess young aduidts are still unwsated, and often considered "unemployable™. (Some
oxceflen job-readiness classes attempt to help them overcome barmiers to employment; but Ris &
tramendous task, and no matier how weli done, it canno! Kift people out of poverty If the jobs to
which they graduate pay them no more than poverty wages.)
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2. The rural housing sRuation is becoming worse

Much of the housing in the open-country pockets of poverty consists of worn down
farmhouses, tar paper shacks, okd irafiars and convertod schoo! busses. Much of ft is st
sub-sianciand, structurally unsound, of lacking adequate wiring and pmbing. Smali-town housing
may not be much better. In several Instances, where vacant houses and store busdings on main
strect have been converted into low-rent apariments, thoy probebly could not mest cods if there
* were inspections. In some of the burgeoning traller parks and the new iraller clusters along back
roads, water and sewer systems are unabie 10 meet Increased demands or loca! health codes.

Poor rural people have aways had to put up with poov quality housing because they couid
sfford no befter; and many prefer o sacrifice qualily of housing as & way to minimize cash expenses
and, i poasible, remain independent of welfam. Bui the quality has now deteriorated further,

However inadequate, nural housing Is aiso becoming more expensive, lamgely dus to greater
compeiition among an incraasing number of poor peopls kv a decreasing number of low-00st homes.,

I some open-country areas, rural gentrification has recuced the number of inaxpensive
oldar housas avaliable for local people, while stricter land-use reguiations, trafier ondinances, and
state housing codes mean that local low-income famiBes can no longer use their traditions!
strategias fo provide chesp mako-shift housing for themseives. For exampis, a couple Bving in &n
old farmhouse may now be prohibiiad from bufiding 8 usad-lumber addition o or bringing in 8
fhirct ralier as a femporery home for g grown Jaughier just separated from her husband,

in many smafl towns, surplus housing stock resulting from outmigration has traditionatly
provided low-cost rural housing. As houses and stores becoms vacant, many ane carved up Into
spartmenis, perhaps substandard in quality ~but cheap to rant. Racenty, demand for these
apartments has grown, as urban people of imiiad incoms, forced out of cities by escalating rents




151

there, saek the lower rents, batter schools, and safer Bving of small towns, Additionally, more
young acults om the opun Counlry pockets of poverly are now moving Into nearby vilages. With
more competition among low-income tenants, rents in small fowns are now rising significantly.

mmﬁmmmmmmmwwmmuma
Plaoe fo five, or having parents who ownad a place, even if R was just & crumbiing house or a
tar-paper shack. But this sacurily is increasingly being replaced by the pracariousness of
fenancy, sincd people are no longer 50 free to put thelr own traflers or shacks on thak relatives’
property. Basides, fowar poor people in nural aeas today have land or relatives with land.

The probism with renting is not only that rent payments taka U 80 Much inooms, but that
they require a cash cutiay on a reguiar basis. Many of the tenants, particularly in traller parks
mnmmhmmmm.wmmmmmnwwm
thair minimum-wage salary. Because they often fall behind in paying rent, they are often evicled.
If they can find ancther piace, they face a karge up-front cash cos! i deposits. For Single mothers,
the rent busden Is often the reason they are unable o make I on thalr own, the expense that sends
tham (o weifare, keeps thom on waifaro, or makas them relum to it . Ths afternative, o often, Is o
move into the apartment of a boyiriend —and info snother pregnancy.

3. Geographic mobifity of rural poor peopis is high snd increasing.

The housing sliuation, not only a problem in fiself, sppears to contrbute 1o 8 noticestle
increase In residential mobility of nural poor peopis. Ono young single mother had moved seven
fimes in one year since she and her baby had fied from 8 violent boyfriend, staying temporarily
with ssveral different relatives In alrsady overcrowded housing, moving into a condemned
buliding, than Eving with her pirffriend unt the woltare departmont ruled that out, and
sventually ending up in a roadside cluster of traflers rentad $o womsn on pubfic assistance,

15u
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tn general, young adults (both singis and marrled) are tha most moblis, for thoy are the
enes desfing with the most ciifcult situations of poverty and siress, trying o suppost
thamseives and thek chiiren on meager employment or inadequats wafars. For the increasing
number of single mothers, the froquent moves appesar 1o be pant of a pattem of “shapping
Bround” for a betier e sRuation, for bafter or cheaper housing, for a possibia job or a better
Job, for & better place to raise the kids, or a better hoyfriend. A family's mobifly may becoms

#ven grester as fims goos on bacause the shsence of sirong ties fo plece, to peopls, toahoms, o a

good job, and to local instiutions gives people lass reason than ever fo stay put.

For the chikiven, this incrensed mobifily breods @ We of shallow roots, imPed rust, and
consiant unoeriainty. Young children experience many moves before they even enter school.
Head Start and elementary school parsonnel repot that the great increased mobiifty they see
In recert years Is causing problems noi only for the children, but also for the schools.

CONCLUSIONS

My aarfler athnographic study of rural poverty indicated that once poverty iskes hold of
people and communities, B tends 1o become entrenched (FRchen, 1881). Today wae st havs
rural poor people descended from famifies that feft info povertly In upstate New York back in the
1920s and "30s. Now, in ackiition, wo 810 seeing pepis in rural areas who were not previously
m&ummmmmmmmmmmm.mm
pressives of their ives push them Inte insecure, temporary living amangements.

Unless the jobs rura!l people work at and the homes they Sive in can provide a better It
for them, they and thek chikiran, and thely children's chiidren will be trapped in poverly for
s0me ime to come. But families and chiltiren also need healthy communities; and without
sffective rural development assistance, these communities, 100, will spiral downwand.
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STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA
OFFICE OF THE GOVERNOR
RALEIGH 2761

OONES S MaARTIN APril 24, 1989

The Bonorable George Riller

SBelect Cosmittee on Children, Youth, and
Fanilies

H2-385, BOB Annex 2

Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Nxr. Chairman:

This letter 1s in reference to your recent heazring, "Working Pamilies
at the Margins: The Uncertain Foture of America's Small Towns,® held
April 11, 1889. I commend you for your devotion te healthy American
families, e they in Chicago, Illinois or Rocky Mount, Rorth Carolina.
This hearing is certainly pertinent as Congress begins consideration
of a rural ‘develoyment bill and continues in its efforts to improve
the quality of 1ife for low-income families.

Bowever, there iE one point that I feel needs clarification on the
basis of principle. Nrs. Myssce Green of rethel, North Carolina was
one of the witnesses to testify at this particular hearing. For the
record, I would like to supwmit the following.

According to Pitt County records, the county in which she and her
family live, neither she nor her husband have requested by application
aspistance from the county or state. I understand Mrs. Green may have
phoned social services requesting assistance. SRowever, I am pure it
was szplained to her that she needs to £111 out a detailed
application, migning bher name, in order that the county could
carefully consider her partieunlar circumstances.

Irmediately following the deliverance of her testimony, my office and
her Congressman’s office contacted her by phone and in writing and
asked her to get in contact with thes for further delp. To date, we
have not bheard a response from her. I am bopeful that she will caill
the toil-free number in Raleigh so that we may tell her about such
successful programs as Baby Love, AFDC-disabled parent, Medicaid,
Low-Income Energy Assistence, and Children's Special Healtdh Services.

SZ%cetefyﬁ
" M
Secretary, Depa t

of Buman Resources
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Famiby ey arch Council

Oaty L. Baer, Prosident

PREPARED STATEMENT OF GARY L. BAUER, PrEsiDENT, FAMILY RESEARCH COoUNCIL

MR. CHAIRMAN, I want 10 thank you for giving me ths opposinnity to submit written
‘ temimony to your commitioe about the Misancial pressares facing poor, reml families witd
childcen, asd 1 weai to sppissd yous committes'’s falerest s focniisg on e nalgue
needs of thase families.

Az you Bo doubt undorsiand, poor peopls are ont 3 moacishic group. Indsed, ihe differcnces
betwecn srdan poor femilies and reral poor familfes are quite profound.

FPor poople living In sl scttings of {a smell towns are mewe Hksly W work
safl more Hkely ©o be murtied izasr-city poor prople.  Moreowy, 1de ruml are loss
likely to use weifare sorvices than are tho ordan poos. Pum of the reasno for ihis is

togistical

fastos is that rursl poor families eve 3 wrong prefersace fer usisg exteaded family membeys and
community arighborhood peswarks to mesel child care and oihey family nonds.  Apparcoily, litile
consideration hes dosh given to 1bis fast in the cuerest debdate over Foderst child care policy.

MR. CHAIRMAN, | am convinced 1hay the economic neods of roml poor families can de
sidrossed more eqoisably and officiently shroogh mr cpds revisions thas through sew goverament
spooding progrwms. Iadeed. apert from making denefits more accestiMe 10 rurs? famies, tax-
orientod measures fave the dbenefit of promoting work 2ad scotomic seif-safficisncy raiber thas
Scpopdanaor 08 FOvernment PrOgrEmS.

The Eurned Income Tas Credit (EITC) ofFers a0 excallens exampie of how the tax code cen be
used (o delp working poos famiffes decomo sell sufficient. By reducing the income gad peyval s
Hability of low-invome familics with children, the EITC aiows poor famflies 1o kosp more oF the
money thoy earn. And sisce the EITC gives familics greater conirol of ibeir earnings, it srevs a3
8a oxcolient wodel Fos sew tax credis {nfitatives 1bat aid familics with dependent childran,

Along 1hese lines, § would encourage the Congress fo examine closely twa bills -- one offered

by Congressman Thomas Pesrl and the othet sponsered dy Congressmen Clyds Hofloway and Diek
Schulzs -~ which create 2 new refusdable tax credit, ted to fanily income, for parents of young
children.

Familv Research Council @ A division of Fecus on the Family
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Both of these bills improve apoa the ealsting EITC by targeting savistance based on the age
and pumber of dopondent children. And badh of 1hess bills offer the greatost besefits © familisg

wmmmrunm:ypmymmcwammmtmm«wnn
-age chiMren.

Moseoves, the Petrl and Holloway-Schulze Bifs stipalate that new credita for famities with
youag chlldron replace the curreat Dependent Caro Tax Credft.  This fs appropriste siace the
Care Tax Crndit is such & boon to fhs rich. More than two-thirds of 1do
Caro Tax Credit’s beaafits are oxtended to Samilies with carnings sbove the oedisn
igcome, aad fho grontest Deaeficiaries Are the saper-rich. In 1985, the avorase tax benefh for s
fanily carsing foss thas 530,000 was 5247, In the same yoar, famitics with iscomes of $200,000 or
mare ezjoyed &2 Sverage fax devellt of §S22. -

While some Bave proposed changes in the current Depandent Care Thx Credit 1o make i legy
regressive, theve is & socond (and, In miny ways, move seriows) problem (hat the existing credk

]

Under current law, 1de Dependest Care Tax Credit pesalires pasentisg. By tying R3 benefin
o day care expenses, ths current dspendent care credit perversely rewards parents for got
speading time with thely children.

Genorally, the more time 3 chlid spends in substituts care, the greater the famsily's day care
oxpeeses. And he grentor tho day care expenacs, the bigher the familys sax crediy,

Thus, 1he curent Depsodent Care Tax Credit disconrages -child isteractton by
iocreasiog the “opportusity cost® (in foregooe after-tax carninga) shat parents pay to spesd time
with their children. Eueatiafly, 1he credit redistriduses fecome from familics shat make hinde or so
use of paid dey care to thnge that make extensive vee of sd srviess

Not only Goes this pesalire famflics In which ons paret stays howe fall-timo o care for
childron, bot K also shorichanges two-income and singlo-parest familiss 1881 scek 10 minimize
thelr ore of sobdstitmre care by working part-time, working gifferent shifia, working from bome, or
Maving » grandparent of o1hes felative care for thely children. Accordingly, many poos sorat
families corsently recelve 0o benefli at afl from 1de Dependent Care Tax Credlt decasnse ibair
chilSren ase cared for by family membars

To give yaa an i6ea of how the "parenting penaliy’ works, consider the case of M. Jones
snd Mrs. Smiih, two pregrant women who have hasbands who cars $26,000 2 yesr.

Aftes her child is bors, M, Jooes decides she will retarn 10 Ner $12,000 & year job
immediately. Conversely, Mrs. Smith decides to take a1 kast 5 year off 10 be bome with der dady.

When April rolls around and Mrs. Jones prepares der famuly’s taxes, she discovers that sbe can
claim » 5450 tax credit for day care expensos incurred while abe and ber dusband were workiog,
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No mch crodh is extendsd to ths Smishe Indoed, 1he tmaxes they pay holp subsidize 1be day
mamhumﬂhylmmm

mmmnmmnnammmmmmsﬂmmm
it dave twice the tx-free uployes Deoefits. Axd thasks v the Dependent Care Tax Credit,
MmmnmmumMMMBﬁm

Some dave docfand this st chfig ]
mg:dn ponsly” by assertiag 1, care fs 0

the seccad
mmmwMummm-Mumm-m.'mm
in 2 rocoms odisorial,

E
{
]
i
;

N&hum;o:nmym Ammnnmm&muwdm
SITADGEICRIS, preschood childron amplayod mothers are primaily cared for
the paid day care markw, Some are cared for by grandparests or other relatives. Others bave

'bgmpsuu'whmtdiﬂmxshtmmmmﬂmnqmmmm SR others

mw—mmmmwmmmmnmrwmﬂ:mmm
carn {ncome.

§§

&Wd‘lhmw&nmwnmmuMoﬂlthmm
peronss do pot dave flsuidls work #s s0d extended fanmily smwarks which permit them 10
minimive thodr w20 of paid €3S care. this is ree (and lamentadie), 1t sorves as 0O

mmmmmmumumwmmwngmmmm
care i @ perosary precondition 10 employment, sapporters of Ide cusrent crodit often tern o &
serond Rrgument 1o jusily linking tax hoocfivs to day carc expessas. They srgos that families that
m«mnmﬂmuuammm.ummmmummq nse their

Mnxmhpnpylumnmwmmmmm,mmm"aandm
{receive) their child cam "fren®

Not oaly does 1hts reanoning overiook the significant “opportunity com® (in foregone wages)
mmuugynmtuwrwunnm,muhmmmm-mmmmm
mpmmcmmm:unummmm;dmm breaks sincn
mmmm-mmnmmnmmmpmmmwm
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mm.mﬁwﬂm“mWthm&mlmdm“u
Setwoen giving families a 1ax break for cbild care expeosss and giving people a writo-off for Biring

A chauffeas. Caring for children is, afier all, ao investment iR our astlon's scosomic and cultemi
foture.
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Hak Detween child care and tax benefits. Both of thess proposals aflow parents o Xeep
mord of ihely own sarned to parchase of provide care for their young childres. Apan from
eliminatiag the "parenting penaliy,” theso proposals wenld:

Resicy i Tux Burden ou Faseilles wieh C) Durisg the lam four docades, Pamitios
with children bave seen thoir federal tax HaMlity rise ramatically. In 1948, 2 median-income
family of four paid twe percent of its gross earnings 1o the fedaral governmeat is income and

Todi taxes. Tmy.amhn-mrmnyﬂfmmumo{mﬂnupbm
&uﬂ'ﬁann.

The fallure of the persosal exsmption o keep pace with isflation has becn (B¢ primary camse
of yising incoms taxes o0 famities with chdren. [T the exemption bed born indexed stuce 1
would now be 56,300 lostead, It is & mere $2,000.

Natwrally, 1o Peiri and Heatoway-Schulze Bills target the groatest tax relief 1o lowss-incone
families. For families earcing tess than $10,000, 1he Petri BRI offers familes ton cents per doltar
earsed for esch preschool child and five contz per doflar carned for each school-age child (8-15
years ald) vp 10 2 mazimam of $2,800 por family. Similarly, the Holloway-Schutze Bill offers 12
cents per dollar cazned up 1o 8 maximum of §31,000 per preschool chiit or $2,000 per family.

While the size of these credits gradually declines as income rises above $10,000, credit
amopnis remain quite large for Jower- and middle-income taxpayers. For exampls, 2 mediag-income
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o  Enbance the Qualily of Sxbatitite Care. 1n testimonay deforc a Senate Swbcommitioe,
Deanne Dixon, a liceased family day care provider, nosed 1hat sisoagly prefor famfly doy
€are over center-based care for their infants and soddlers. she poted that mowt Mamfly day
Cain providers am ihomssives motders of preschool chBdnen who caro for thair own chitdres while
offering sabstituie care 10 oader familics. Ms. Diron mid tdat offering & tax credit to families
wnchum(mhuMjntbmvhopyman)mwmmtmfnﬂynym
providers from SCONOMIC [NEIUIE 0 tAke fa wore childrea than they ase abe fo
Adequaiely Gare fov. I oiber words, a universa tax credit 1ike ibat fonnd in the Peird and

Mmﬁﬂn Bills would enhance the quaiity of family day care by keepiog provider-child
ratios low,

......

o Policy Schizqphirenty. I pasenting leave fegliation were enacted and no
thanges ware mads in the currest Depeadent Care Tax Credit, e feden) goverament would de
simojtaneouxly urging parests 1o @ke ave from tdelr jobs 10 care for their pewboms while
offering a 1ax break only 1o 1hose familios ida1 refused such lsave and pasd fos cMiid care. The
Petri and Holloway-Scheize Rills address his ioequity by dreaking the Hink beiween day care
expemes and prexchool (ax Denefits. These proposals sasure thay parents wio mke kesve from
Wk 10 cars for childres will ant be ponalived.

M&W,lmhhMummmkmummnm-m
children. Jodoed, 1 dellove 1 §3 time o address the overtaxation of all families in Americs,
particularly thoce 1hat have been victimized Dy the "parenting pepalty.” Again, thank you for
giving me the opporivnity 1o participars io this discussion. | wonld be Rappy to respond 1o any
Questions skat Yo o your colleagues might Rave,
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